

Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews

Environmental and behavioural modifications for improving food and fluid intake in people with dementia (Review)

Herke M, Fink A, Langer G, Wustmann T, Watzke S, Hanff AM, Burckhardt M

Herke M, Fink A, Langer G, Wustmann T, Watzke S, Hanff AM, Burckhardt M. Environmental and behavioural modifications for improving food and fluid intake in people with dementia. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews* 2018, Issue 7. Art. No.: CD011542. DOI: 10.1002/14651858.CD011542.pub2.

www.cochranelibrary.com

Environmental and behavioural modifications for improving food and fluid intake in people with dementia (Review) (Review) Copyright © 2018 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd.

WILEY



TABLE OF CONTENTS

HEADER	1
ABSTRACT	1
PLAIN LANGUAGE SUMMARY	2
SUMMARY OF FINDINGS	4
BACKGROUND	12
OBJECTIVES	14
METHODS	14
RESULTS	17
Figure 1	18
Figure 2	22
DISCUSSION	28
AUTHORS' CONCLUSIONS	29
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	29
REFERENCES	30
CHARACTERISTICS OF STUDIES	37
DATA AND ANALYSES	57
Analysis 1.1. Comparison 1 Additional food items between meals versus usual care (Simmons 2010), Outcome 1 Calories consumed per meal (kcal, 6 weeks, PP).	58
Analysis 1.2. Comparison 1 Additional food items between meals versus usual care (Simmons 2010), Outcome 2 Calories consumed between meals (kcal, 6 weeks, PP).	58
Analysis 1.3. Comparison 1 Additional food items between meals versus usual care (Simmons 2010), Outcome 3 Calories consumed in total (kcal, 6 weeks, PP).	58
Analysis 1.4. Comparison 1 Additional food items between meals versus usual care (Simmons 2010), Outcome 4 Body weight (kg, 6 weeks, change scores, PP).	59
Analysis 2.1. Comparison 2 Education and nutrition promotion programme versus no intervention (Pivi 2011, Salva 2011, Suominen 2015), Outcome 1 Total protein intake (g/kg of body weight, change scores, 12 months, PP).	60
Analysis 2.2. Comparison 2 Education and nutrition promotion programme versus no intervention (Pivi 2011, Salva 2011, Suominen 2015), Outcome 2 Mini Nutritional Assessment (MNA, range 0-30, higher = better, 12 months, PP).	60
Analysis 2.3. Comparison 2 Education and nutrition promotion programme versus no intervention (Pivi 2011, Salva 2011, Suominen 2015), Outcome 3 Body Mass Index (BMI, 6 months, change scores, PP).	61
Analysis 2.4. Comparison 2 Education and nutrition promotion programme versus no intervention (Pivi 2011, Salva 2011, Suominen 2015), Outcome 4 Body Mass Index (BMI, 12 months, absolute and change scores, PP).	61
Analysis 2.5. Comparison 2 Education and nutrition promotion programme versus no intervention (Pivi 2011, Salva 2011, Suominen 2015), Outcome 5 Body weight (kg, 6 months, change scores, PP).	61
Analysis 2.6. Comparison 2 Education and nutrition promotion programme versus no intervention (Pivi 2011, Salva 2011, Suominen 2015), Outcome 6 Body weight (kg, 12 months, PP).	61
Analysis 2.7. Comparison 2 Education and nutrition promotion programme versus no intervention (Pivi 2011, Salva 2011, Suominen 2015), Outcome 7 Arm muscle circumference (cm, 6 months, change scores, PP).	62
Analysis 2.8. Comparison 2 Education and nutrition promotion programme versus no intervention (Pivi 2011, Salva 2011, Suominen 2015), Outcome 8 Arm circumference (cm, 6 months, change scores, PP).	62
Analysis 2.9. Comparison 2 Education and nutrition promotion programme versus no intervention (Pivi 2011, Salva 2011, Suominen 2015), Outcome 9 Triceps skinfold change scores (cm, 6 months, change scores, PP).	62
Analysis 2.10. Comparison 2 Education and nutrition promotion programme versus no intervention (Pivi 2011, Salva 2011, Suominen 2015), Outcome 10 Eating Behaviour Scale (EBS, range 0-30, higher = better, 12 months, PP).	62
Analysis 2.11. Comparison 2 Education and nutrition promotion programme versus no intervention (Pivi 2011, Salva 2011, Suominen 2015), Outcome 11 Mini Mental State Examination (MMSE, 12 months, PP).	63
Analysis 2.12. Comparison 2 Education and nutrition promotion programme versus no intervention (Pivi 2011, Salva 2011, Suominen 2015), Outcome 12 Activities of Daily Living scale (ADL, range 0-78, higher = better, 12 months, PP).	63
Analysis 2.13. Comparison 2 Education and nutrition promotion programme versus no intervention (Pivi 2011, Salva 2011, Suominen 2015), Outcome 13 Instrumental Activities of Daily Living (IADL, range 0-8, higher = better, 12 months, PP).	63
Analysis 2.14. Comparison 2 Education and nutrition promotion programme versus no intervention (Pivi 2011, Salva 2011, Suominen 2015), Outcome 14 Clinical Dementia Rating global score (CDR, 12 months, PP).	64
Analysis 2.15. Comparison 2 Education and nutrition promotion programme versus no intervention (Pivi 2011, Salva 2011, Suominen 2015), Outcome 15 Neuropsychiatric Inventory Questionnaire (NPI-Q, range 0-120, lower = better, 12 months, PP).	64



Analysis 2.16. Comparison 2 Education and nutrition promotion programme versus no intervention (Pivi 2011, Salva 2011, Suominen 2015), Outcome 16 Health-related quality of life (HRQoL, range 0-1, higher = better 12 months, change scores, PP).	64
Analysis 2.17. Comparison 2 Education and nutrition promotion programme versus no intervention (Pivi 2011, Salva 2011, Suominen 2015), Outcome 17 Falls per year (falls/person, 12 months, PP).	64
Analysis 3.1. Comparison 3 Spaced retrieval combined with errorless learning training programme for patients versus spaced retrieval only training programme for patients (Wu 2014), Outcome 1 Amount eaten (percentage, 8 weeks, PP).	65
Analysis 3.2. Comparison 3 Spaced retrieval combined with errorless learning training programme for patients versus spaced retrieval only training programme for patients (Wu 2014), Outcome 2 Mini Mental State Examination (MMSE, range 0-30, higher = better, 8 weeks, PP).	65
Analysis 4.1. Comparison 4 Spaced retrieval training programme for patients versus no intervention (Lin 2010), Outcome 1 Amount eaten (percentage, 3 months, PP).	66
Analysis 4.2. Comparison 4 Spaced retrieval training programme for patients versus no intervention (Lin 2010), Outcome 2 Mini Nutritional Assessment (MNA, range 0-30, higher = better, 8 weeks, PP).	66
Analysis 4.3. Comparison 4 Spaced retrieval training programme for patients versus no intervention (Lin 2010), Outcome 3 Body Mass Index (BMI, 8 weeks, PP).	67
Analysis 4.4. Comparison 4 Spaced retrieval training programme for patients versus no intervention (Lin 2010), Outcome 4 Body weight (kg, 8 weeks, PP).	67
Analysis 4.5. Comparison 4 Spaced retrieval training programme for patients versus no intervention (Lin 2010), Outcome 5 Edinburgh Feeding Evaluation in Dementia scale (EdFED, range 0-22, lower = better, 8 weeks, PP).	67
Analysis 5.1. Comparison 5 Montessori-based activities training programme for patients versus no intervention (Lin 2010), Outcome 1 Amount eaten (percentage, 3 months, PP).	68
Analysis 5.2. Comparison 5 Montessori-based activities training programme for patients versus no intervention (Lin 2010), Outcome 2 Mini Nutritional Assessment (MNA, range 0-30, higher = better, 8 weeks, PP).	68
Analysis 5.3. Comparison 5 Montessori-based activities training programme for patients versus no intervention (Lin 2010), Outcome 3 Body Mass Index (BMI, 8 weeks, PP).	68
Analysis 5.4. Comparison 5 Montessori-based activities training programme for patients versus no intervention (Lin 2010), Outcome 4 Body weight (kg, 8 weeks, PP).	69
Analysis 5.5. Comparison 5 Montessori-based activities training programme for patients versus no intervention (Lin 2010), Outcome 5 Edinburgh Feeding Evaluation in Dementia scale (EdFED, range 0-22, lower = better, 8 weeks, PP).	69
Analysis 6.1. Comparison 6 Feeding skills training programme for nurses versus no intervention (Chang 2005), Outcome 1 Amount eaten (percentage, 3 months, PP).	69
Analysis 6.2. Comparison 6 Feeding skills training programme for nurses versus no intervention (Chang 2005), Outcome 2 Edinburgh Feeding Evaluation in Dementia scale (EdFED, range 0-22, lower = better, 3 months, PP).	70
Analysis 7.1. Comparison 7 Verbal encouragement and physical encouragement by touch versus verbal encouragement (Eaton 1986), Outcome 1 Calories consumed per meal (kcal, 3 weeks, ITT).	70
Analysis 7.2. Comparison 7 Verbal encouragement and physical encouragement by touch versus verbal encouragement (Eaton 1986), Outcome 2 Protein consumed per meal (grams, 3 weeks, ITT).	71
Analysis 8.1. Comparison 8 Directed verbal prompts and positive reinforcements versus usual care (Coyne 1997), Outcome 1 Level of Eating Independence scale for solid food (LEI, range 8-20, higher = better, 20 days, ITT, ANOVA group*time).	71
Analysis 8.2. Comparison 8 Directed verbal prompts and positive reinforcements versus usual care (Coyne 1997), Outcome 2 Level of Eating Independence scale for liquids (LEI, range 7-16, higher = better, 20 days, ITT, ANOVA group*time).	71
ADDITIONAL TABLES	71
APPENDICES	73
CONTRIBUTIONS OF AUTHORS	81
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST	81
SOURCES OF SUPPORT	81
DIFFERENCES BETWEEN PROTOCOL AND REVIEW	82
INDEX TERMS	82



[Intervention Review]

Environmental and behavioural modifications for improving food and fluid intake in people with dementia

Max Herke¹, Astrid Fink¹, Gero Langer², Tobias Wustmann³, Stefan Watzke³, Anne-Marie Hanff⁴, Marion Burckhardt²

¹Institute for Medical Sociology, Martin Luther University Halle-Wittenberg, Halle (Saale), Germany. ²Institute of Health and Nursing Sciences, Martin Luther University Halle-Wittenberg, Halle (Saale), Germany. ³Department of Psychiatry, Psychotherapy and Psychosomatics, Martin Luther University Halle-Wittenberg, Halle (Saale), Germany. ⁴Universität Witten/ Herdecke, Herdecke, Germany

Contact address: Max Herke, Institute for Medical Sociology, Martin Luther University Halle-Wittenberg, Magdeburger Str. 8, Halle (Saale), 06112, Germany. max.herke@medizin.uni-halle.de.

Editorial group: Cochrane Dementia and Cognitive Improvement Group. **Publication status and date:** New, published in Issue 7, 2018.

Citation: Herke M, Fink A, Langer G, Wustmann T, Watzke S, Hanff AM, Burckhardt M. Environmental and behavioural modifications for improving food and fluid intake in people with dementia. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews* 2018, Issue 7. Art. No.: CD011542. DOI: 10.1002/14651858.CD011542.pub2.

Copyright © 2018 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd.

ABSTRACT

Background

Weight loss, malnutrition and dehydration are common problems for people with dementia. Environmental modifications such as, change of routine, context or ambience at mealtimes, or behavioural modifications, such as education or training of people with dementia or caregivers, may be considered to try to improve food and fluid intake and nutritional status of people with dementia.

Objectives

Primary: To assess the effects of environmental or behavioural modifications on food and fluid intake and nutritional status in people with dementia. Secondary: To assess the effects of environmental or behavioural modifications in connection with nutrition on mealtime behaviour, cognitive and functional outcomes and quality of life, in specific settings (i.e. home care, residential care and nursing home care) for different stages of dementia. To assess the adverse consequences or effects of the included interventions.

Search methods

We searched the Specialized Register of Cochrane Dementia and Cognitive Improvement (ALOIS), MEDLINE, Eembase, PsycINFO, CINAHL, ClinicalTrials.gov and the World Health Organization (WHO) portal/ICTRP on 17 January 2018. We scanned reference lists of other reviews and of included articles.

Selection criteria

We included randomised controlled trials (RCTs) investigating interventions designed to modify the mealtime environment of people with dementia, to modify the mealtime behaviour of people with dementia or their caregivers, or both, with the intention of improving food and fluid intake. We included people with any common dementia subtype.

Data collection and analysis

Two review authors independently selected studies, extracted data and assessed the risk of bias of included trials. We assessed the quality of evidence for each outcome using the GRADE approach.

Main results

We included nine studies, investigating 1502 people. Three studies explicitly investigated participants with Alzheimer's disease; six did not specify the type of dementia. Five studies provided clear measures to identify the severity of dementia at baseline, and overall very mild



to severe stages were covered. The interventions and outcome measures were diverse. The overall quality of evidence was mainly low to very low.

One study implemented environmental as well as behavioural modifications by providing additional food items between meals and personal encouragement to consume them. The control group received no intervention. Differences between groups were very small and the quality of the evidence from this study was very low, so we are very uncertain of any effect of this intervention.

The remaining eight studies implemented behavioural modifications.

Three studies provided nutritional education and nutrition promotion programmes. Control groups did not receive these programmes. After 12 months, the intervention group showed slightly higher protein intake per day (mean difference (MD) 0.11 g/kg, 95% confidence interval (CI) -0.01 to 0.23; n = 78, 1 study; low-quality evidence), but there was no clear evidence of a difference in nutritional status assessed with body mass index (BMI) (MD -0.26 kg/m² favouring control, 95% CI -0.70 to 0.19; n = 734, 2 studies; moderate-quality evidence), body weight (MD -1.60 kg favouring control, 95% CI -0.77 to 0.27; n = 656, 1 study; low-quality evidence), or score on Mini Nutritional Assessment (MNA) (MD -0.10 favouring control, 95% CI -0.67 to 0.47; n = 656, 1 study; low-quality evidence). After six months, the intervention group in one study had slightly lower BMI (MD -1.79 kg/m² favouring control, 95% CI -1.28 to -2.30; n = 52, 1 study; moderate-quality evidence). This type of intervention may have a small positive effect on food intake, but little or no effect, or a negative effect, on nutritional status.

Two studies compared self-feeding skills training programmes. In one study, the control group received no training and in the other study the control group received a different self-feeding skills training programme. For both comparisons the quality of the evidence was very low and we are very uncertain whether these interventions have any effect.

One study investigated general training of nurses to impart knowledge on how to feed people with dementia and improve attitudes towards people with dementia. Again, the quality of the evidence was very low so that we cannot be certain of any effect.

Two studies investigated vocal or tactile positive feedback provided by caregivers while feeding participants. After three weeks, the intervention group showed an increase in calories consumed per meal (MD 200 kcal, 95% CI 119.81 to 280.19; n = 42, 1 study; low-quality evidence) and protein consumed per meal (MD 15g, 95% CI 7.74 to 22.26; n = 42, 1 study; low-quality evidence). This intervention may increase the intake of food and liquids slightly; nutritional status was not assessed.

Authors' conclusions

Due to the quantity and quality of the evidence currently available, we cannot identify any specific environmental or behavioural modifications for improving food and fluid intake in people with dementia.

PLAIN LANGUAGE SUMMARY

Environmental and behavioural modifications for improving food and fluid intake in people with dementia

What we wanted to know

Weight loss, malnutrition and dehydration are common problems for people with dementia and can occur at any stage of the illness. People with dementia often develop psychological symptoms or behaviours which cause them to eat or drink less. In the later stages of the illness, they become dependent on others to help them eat or drink. We wanted to investigate how to keep people with dementia eating and drinking as well as possible. We looked for studies which changed the way food and drink are presented to people with dementia, and for studies which attempted to change the behaviour of people with dementia or of those helping them to eat. We called these environmental and behavioural modifications respectively, though some interventions include aspects of both. We were mainly interested in the effect on how much people with dementia ate and drank and on measures of how well-nourished they were (e.g. body weight or body mass index (BMI)), but we also looked for effects on eating behaviour, symptoms of dementia and quality of life.

How we tried to answer the question

We searched for all the randomised controlled trials (RCTs) which were relevant to our question. In these trials, some people with dementia got an environmental or behavioural modification intended to improve their eating and drinking and were then compared with other people who had not had the intervention (the control group). Whether someone got the intervention or not was decided at random. We found nine RCTs to include in our review. In total, there were 1502 people in these trials. They had varying degrees of dementia, probably mostly due to Alzheimer's disease. Seven of the trials took place in care homes. In one trial, people were given extra snacks between meals and encouraged to eat them. In three trials, people with dementia were given education about diet and eating. In two trials, people with dementia were taught skills to help them to eat independently. In three trials, training was given to the carers responsible for helping people with dementia to eat.

What we found out

Environmental and behavioural modifications for improving food and fluid intake in people with dementia (Review) Copyright © 2018 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd.



All the trials we found tested different interventions and measured their effects in different ways. Generally, the trials were small and there were problems with the way they were done, which reduced our confidence in the results. For some interventions, the quality of the evidence was so low that we could not draw any conclusions. For others, there was a mixture of positive and negative effects.

What we concluded

Because of the amount and quality of the evidence we found, we cannot at the moment, identify any specific environmental or behavioural modifications for improving food and fluid intake in people with dementia.

SUMMARY OF FINDINGS

Summary of findings for the main comparison. Summary of findings for additional food items between meals compared to usual care for people with dementia

Additional food items between meals compared with usual care for people with dementia

Patient or population: people with dementia

Settings: care facility

Copyright © 2018 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd

ental and behavioural modifications for improving food and fluid intake in people with dementia (Review)

Environm

Intervention: additional food items between meals

Comparison: usual care

Outcomes	Relative effect (95% CI)	Mean of the con- trol	No. of Partici- pants (studies)	Quality of the evi- dence (GRADE)	Comments
Food and fluid intake, measured by calories consumed in total per day (kcal, follow-up 6 weeks)	The calories consumed per day in the in- tervention group were 181 kcal higher (103.08 lower to 465.08 higher)	1098 kcal	42 (1)	⊕ooo Very low ^a	Simmons 2010a
Nutritional status, measured by body weight (kg, follow-up 6 weeks)	The body weight in the intervention group was 0.22 kg lower (1.25 lower to 0.81 higher)	Only change scores reported	42 (1)	⊕ooo Very low ^b	Simmons 2010a
Mealtime behaviour not measured	-	-	-	-	-

CI: confidence interval;kcal: kilo calorie

GRADE Working Group grades of evidence

High quality: further research is very unlikely to change our confidence in the estimate of effect

Moderate quality: further research is likely to have an important impact on our confidence in the estimate of effect and may change the estimate

Low quality: further research is very likely to have an important impact on our confidence in the estimate of effect and is likely to change the estimate

Very low quality: we are very uncertain about the estimate

^{*a*}Downgraded two levels due to serious risk of bias (allocation concealment was not specified, lack of blinding of participants and personnel, high number and unclear distribution of dropouts) and one level due to imprecision (wide confidence intervals, low number of participants).

^bDowngraded two levels due to serious risk of bias (inadequately short follow-up of less than 16 weeks, compare Kondrup 2003, allocation concealment was not specified, lack of blinding of participants and personnel, high number and unclear distribution of dropouts) and one level due to imprecision (wide confidence intervals, low number of participants).

Summary of findings 2. Summary of findings for education and nutrition promotion programme compared to no intervention for people with dementia

Education and nutrition promotion programme compared with no intervention for people with dementia

Patient or population: people with dementia

Settings: any setting

Intervention: education and nutrition promotion programme

Comparison: no intervention

Outcomes	Relative effect (95% CI)	Mean of the con- trol	No. of Partici- pants (studies)	Quality of the evi- dence (GRADE)	Comments
Food and fluid intake, measured by total protein intake (g/kg of body weight, follow-up 12 months)	The total protein intake per kg of body weight in the intervention group was 0.11 g/kg higher (0.01 lower to 0.23 higher)	0.94 g/kg	78 (1)	⊕⊕⊝⊝ Low ^a	Suominen 2015
Nutritional status, measured by MNA (range 0-30, higher = better, follow-up 12 months)	The MNA score in the intervention group was 0.1 scale points lower (0.67 lower to 0.47 higher)	23.5	656 (1)	⊕⊕⊝⊝ Low ^c	Salva 2011
Nutritional status, measured by BMI (kg/m², follow-up 6 months)	The BMI in the intervention group was 1.79 lower (1.28 lower to 2.30 lower)	24.6 kg/m ²	52 (1)	⊕⊕⊝⊝ Low ^b	Pivi 2011
Nutritional status, measured by BMI (kg/m², follow-up 12 months)	The BMI in the intervention group was 0.26 lower (0.70 lower to 0.19 higher)	26.8 kg/m ²	734 (2)	⊕⊕⊕⊝ Moderate ^b	Salva 2011 Suominen 2015
Nutritional status, measured by body weight (kg, follow-up 6 months)	The body weight in the intervention group was 8.11 kg lower (3.66 lower to 12.56 low-er)	60.3 kg	52 (1)	⊕⊕⊝⊝ Lowb	Pivi 2011
Nutritional status, measured by body weight (kg, follow-up 12 months)	The body weight in the intervention group was 1.60 kg lower (3.47 lower to 0.27 higher)	65.5 kg	656 (1)	⊕⊕⊕⊝ Moderate ^b	Salva 2011
Mealtime behaviour, measured by the EBS (range 0-30, high- er=better, follow-up 12 months)	The EBS score in the intervention group was 1.50 points lower (2.11 lower to 0.89 lower)	16.0	656 (1)	⊕⊕⊕⊝ Moderate ^b	Salva 2011

BMI: body mass index; EBS: Eating Behaviour Scale; CI: confidence interval; kcal: kilo calorie; MNA: Mini Nutritional Assessment

GRADE Working Group grades of evidence

High quality: further research is very unlikely to change our confidence in the estimate of effect

Moderate quality: further research is likely to have an important impact on our confidence in the estimate of effect and may change the estimate

Low quality: further research is very likely to have an important impact on our confidence in the estimate of effect and is likely to change the estimate

Very low quality: we are very uncertain about the estimate

^aDowngraded one level due to risk of bias (allocation concealment was not specified, lack of blinding of participants and personnel, selective outcome reporting), and one level due to imprecision (wide confidence intervals).

^bDowngraded two levels due to serious risk of bias (allocation concealment was not specified, lack of blinding of participants and personnel, selective outcome reporting). ^cDowngraded one level due to risk of bias (allocation concealment was not specified, lack of blinding of participants and personnel, lack of blinding of outcome assessment).

Summary of findings 3. Summary of findings for spaced retrieval combined with errorless learning training programme for people with dementia compared to spaced retrieval only training programme for people with dementia

Spaced retrieval combined with errorless learning training programme for people with dementia compared with spaced retrieval only training programme for people with dementia

Patient or population: people with dementia

Settings: care facility

Intervention: spaced retrieval combined with errorless learning training programme for people with dementia

Comparison: spaced retrieval only training programme for people with dementia

Outcomes	Relative effect (95% CI)	Mean of the con- trol	No. of Partici- pants (studies)	Quality of the evi- dence (GRADE)	Comments
Food and fluid intake, measured with amount of served food eaten (per- centage, follow-up 8 weeks)	The amount of served food eaten in the intervention group was 5.6 per- centage points lower (11.70 lower to 0.50 higher)	90.8%	60 (1) ^b	⊕⊝⊝⊝ Very low ^a	Wu 2014
Nutritional status not measured	-	-	-	-	-
Mealtime behaviour not measured	-	-		-	-
CI: confidence interval					

GRADE Working Group grades of evidence

Copyright @ 2018 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd

Environmental and behavioural modifications for improving food and fluid intake in people with dementia (Review)

High quality: further research is very unlikely to change our confidence in the estimate of effect Moderate quality: further research is likely to have an important impact on our confidence in the estimate of effect and may change the estimate Low quality: further research is very likely to have an important impact on our confidence in the estimate of effect and is likely to change the estimate Very low quality: we are very uncertain about the estimate

^{*a*}Downgraded two levels due to serious risk of bias (allocation concealment was not specified, lack of blinding of participants and personnel, and handling of incomplete data as well as elimination of outliers), indirectness (due to comparator intervention), and one level due to imprecision (wide confidence intervals). ^{*b*}Effective sample size not corrected for clustering.

Summary of findings 4. Summary of findings for spaced retrieval training programme for people with dementia compared to no intervention for people with dementia

Spaced retrieval training programme for people with dementia compared with no intervention for people with dementia

Patient or population: people with dementia

Settings: care facility

Intervention: spaced retrieval training programme for people with dementia

Comparison: no intervention

Outcomes	Relative effect (95% CI)	Mean of the con- trol	No. of Partici- pants (studies)	Quality of the evi- dence (GRADE)	Comments
Food and fluid intake, measured by amount of served food eat- en (percentage, follow-up 3 months)	The amount of served food eaten in the intervention group was 2.67 percentage points higher (5.22 lower to 10.56 higher)	88.1%	54 (1) ^c	⊕⊝⊝⊝ Very low ^a	Lin 2010
Nutritional status, measured by MNA (range 0-30, higher = better, follow-up 8 weeks)	The MNA score in the intervention group was 3.68 scale points higher (1.88 higher to 5.48 higher)	20.3	54 (1) ^c	⊕000 Very low ^b	Lin 2010
Nutritional status, measured by BMI (kg/m², follow-up 8 weeks)	The BMI in the intervention group was 1.73 higher (0.63 lower to 4.09 higher)	23.1 kg/m²	33 (1) ^d	⊕ooo Very low ^b	Lin 2010
Nutritional status, measured by body weight (kg, follow-up 8 weeks)	The body weight in the intervention group was 3.35 kg higher (2.72 lower to 9.42 higher)	54.9 kg	33 (1) ^d	⊕⊙⊙⊙ Very low ^b	Lin 2010

by EdFED scale (range 0-20, lower = better, 8 weeks)	The EdFED score in the intervention group was 1.67 scale points lower (2.34 lower to 1.00 lower)	5.0	54 (1) ^c	⊕ooo Very low ^a	Lin 2010
BMI: body mass index; CI: confidence	e interval; EdFED: Edinburgh Feeding Evaluat	ion in Dementia; kcal: l	kilo calorie, MNA: Mir	ii Nutritional Assessment	t
GRADE Working Group grades of evid High quality: Further research is ver Moderate quality: Further research Low quality: Further research is very Very low quality: We are very uncert	lence y unlikely to change our confidence in the est is likely to have an important impact on our co / likely to have an important impact on our co tain about the estimate	imate of effect onfidence in the estima nfidence in the estimat	ate of effect and may te of effect and is like	change the estimate ly to change the estimate	2
Downgraded two levels due to seriou and differences at baseline) and one le Downgraded two levels due to seriou of blinding of participants and personu Effective sample size not corrected for Effective sample size corrected for cl	us risk of bias (allocation concealment was no evel due to imprecision (wide confidence inter is risk of bias (inadequately short follow-up of nel, unclear distribution of dropouts, and diffe or clustering. ustering using an ICC of 0.01.	ot specified, lack of blin vals). Eless than 16 weeks, con erences at baseline) and	nding of participants mpare Kondrup 2003 d one level due to imp	and personnel, unclear d , allocation concealment precision (wide confidenc	listribution of dropouts, was not specified, lack te intervals).
Summary of findings 5. Summa	ry of findings for Montessori-based acti	ivities training prog	ramme for neonie	with dementia comp	
ntervention for people with den Montessori-based activities trainin	nentia ng programme for people with dementia con	mpared with no interv	vention for people w	ith dementia	
Montessori-based activities trainin Patient or population: people with	nentia g programme for people with dementia con dementia	mpared with no interv	vention for people w	ith dementia	
Montessori-based activities trainin Patient or population: people with Settings: care facility Intervention: Montessori-based acti	nentia og programme for people with dementia con dementia vities training programme for patients	mpared with no interv	vention for people w	ith dementia	
ntervention for people with den Montessori-based activities trainin Patient or population: people with Settings: care facility Intervention: Montessori-based acti Comparison: no intervention	ag programme for people with dementia con dementia vities training programme for patients	mpared with no interv	vention for people w	ith dementia	
intervention for people with den Montessori-based activities trainin Patient or population: people with Settings: care facility Intervention: Montessori-based acti Comparison: no intervention Outcomes	enentia og programme for people with dementia con dementia vities training programme for patients Relative effect (95% CI)	mpared with no interv Mean of the con- trol	vention for people w No. of Partici- pants (studies)	Quality of the evi- dence (GRADE)	Comments
Intervention for people with den Montessori-based activities trainin Patient or population: people with Settings: care facility Intervention: Montessori-based acti Comparison: no intervention Outcomes Food and fluid intake, measured by amount of served food eaten (percentage, 3 months)	nentia ng programme for people with dementia condementia dementia vities training programme for patients Relative effect (95% CI) The served food eaten in the intervention group was 9.69 percentage points lower (17.86 lower to 1.52 lower)	Mean of the con- trol	No. of Participants (studies)	ith dementia Quality of the evi- dence (GRADE) ⊕⊙⊙⊙ Very low ^a	Comments Lin 2010

Nutritional status measured with BMI (kg/m², follow-up 8 weeks)	The BMI in the intervention group was 1.94 lower (3.95 lower to 0.07 higher)	23.1 kg/m ²	33 (1) ^d	⊕⊝⊝⊝ Very low ^b	Lin 2010
Nutritional status measured with body weight (kg, follow-up 8 weeks)	The body weight in the intervention group was 3.93 kg lower (9.62 lower to 1.76 high- er)	54.9 kg	33 (1) ^d	⊕⊙⊝⊝ Very low ^b	Lin 2010
Mealtime behaviour measured with EdFED scale (range 0-20, lower = better, follow-up 8 weeks)	The EdFED score in the intervention group was 1.5 scale points lower (2.16 lower to -0.84 lower)	5.0	54 (1) ^c	⊕ooo Very low ^a	Lin 2010
BMI: body mass index; CI: confidence	e interval; EdFED: Edinburgh Feeding Evaluati	ion in Dementia; kcal: k	kilo calorie, MNA: Mini I	Nutritional Assessmen	t
^a Downgraded two levels due to seriou and differences at baseline) and one le bDowngraded two levels due to seriou lack of blinding of participants and per Effective sample size not corrected for dEffective sample size corrected for clu	s likely to have an important impact on our co likely to have an important impact on our cor ain about the estimate s risk of bias (allocation concealment was not vel due to imprecision (wide confidence interv s risk of bias (inadequately short follow-up of 'sonnel, unclear distribution of dropouts, and r clustering. Istering using an ICC of 0.01.	t specified, lack of blin vals). iless than 16 weeks, co differences at baseline	te of effect and may cha e of effect and is likely t ding of participants an mpared to Kondrup 20) and one level due to in	ange the estimate to change the estimate d personnel, unclear d 03, allocation concealr mprecision (wide confi	listribution of dropouts, nent was not specified, idence intervals).
Summary of findings 6. Summar dementia	y of findings for feeding skills training	programme for nur	ses compared with	no intervention for	people with
Feeding skills training programme	for nurses compared with no intervention f	for people with demer	ıtia		
Patient or population: people with o	Jementia				
Settings: long-term care					
Intervention: feeding skills training	programme for nurses				
Comparison: no intervention					
Outcomes	Relative effect (95% CI)	Mean of the con- trol	No. of Partici- pants (studies)	Quality of the evi- dence (GRADE)	Comments

9

Cochrane Library

Trusted evidence. Informed decisions. Better health.

Food and fluid intake, measured as amount of served food eaten (per- centage, follow-up 3 months)	The amount of served food eaten in the intervention group was 9 percentage points lower (27.86 fewer to 9.86 higher)	94.0%	20 (1)	⊕⊝⊝⊝ Very low ^a	Chang 2005
Nutritional status not measured	-	-	-	-	-
Mealtime behaviour, measured with EdFED scale (range 0-20, low- er = better, follow-up 3 months)	The EdFED score in the intervention group was 2.3 scale points higher (0.26 higher to 4.34 higher)	8.0	20 (1)	⊕ooo Very low ^a	Chang 2005
CI: confidence interval; EdFED: Edinb	urgh Feeding Evaluation in Dementia				
Moderate quality: further research is Low quality: further research is very l	likely to have an important impact on our co ikely to have an important impact on our co in about the estimate	onfidence in the estima nfidence in the estima	ate of effect and may te of effect and is like	change the estimate ly to change the estimate	2
/ery low quality: we are very uncerta	risk of bias (lack of allocation concealment. l	ack of blinding of part	icipants and personne	el to the intervention. lacl	k of blinding of outcome
Very low quality: we are very uncerta Downgraded two levels due to serious sessment, and high number of unadd	risk of bias (lack of allocation concealment, l ressed dropouts), and one level due to impre	ack of blinding of part ecision (wide confiden	icipants and personne ice intervals, low num	el to the intervention, lacl ber of participants).	k of blinding of outcome
Very low quality: we are very uncerta Downgraded two levels due to serious sessment, and high number of unadd ummary of findings 7. Summary leals for people with dementia	risk of bias (lack of allocation concealment, l ressed dropouts), and one level due to impre y of findings for verbal and physical er	ack of blinding of part ecision (wide confiden ncouragement by to	icipants and personne ice intervals, low num ouch compared wi	el to the intervention, lacl ber of participants). th only verbal encour t	k of blinding of outcome agement during
Very low quality: we are very uncerta Downgraded two levels due to serious ssessment, and high number of unadd ummary of findings 7. Summary leals for people with dementia Verbal encouragement and physical	risk of bias (lack of allocation concealment, l ressed dropouts), and one level due to impre y of findings for verbal and physical er encouragement by touch compared with	ack of blinding of part ecision (wide confiden ncouragement by to only verbal encourag	icipants and personne ce intervals, low num ouch compared wir gement during meals	el to the intervention, lacl ber of participants). th only verbal encour s for people with demen	k of blinding of outcome agement during tia
Very low quality: we are very uncerta Downgraded two levels due to serious ssessment, and high number of unadd ummary of findings 7. Summary leals for people with dementia Verbal encouragement and physical Patient or population: people with d	risk of bias (lack of allocation concealment, l ressed dropouts), and one level due to impre y of findings for verbal and physical er encouragement by touch compared with	ack of blinding of part ecision (wide confiden ncouragement by to only verbal encourag	icipants and personne ice intervals, low num ouch compared wir gement during meals	el to the intervention, lacl ber of participants). th only verbal encour s for people with demen	k of blinding of outcome agement during tia
Very low quality: we are very uncerta Downgraded two levels due to serious ssessment, and high number of unadd ummary of findings 7. Summary heals for people with dementia Verbal encouragement and physical Patient or population: people with d Settings: care facility	risk of bias (lack of allocation concealment, l ressed dropouts), and one level due to impre y of findings for verbal and physical er encouragement by touch compared with	ack of blinding of part ecision (wide confiden ncouragement by to only verbal encourag	icipants and personne ice intervals, low num ouch compared wir gement during meals	el to the intervention, lacl ber of participants). th only verbal encour s for people with demen	k of blinding of outcome agement during tia
Very low quality: we are very uncerta Downgraded two levels due to serious ssessment, and high number of unadd ummary of findings 7. Summary heals for people with dementia Verbal encouragement and physical Patient or population: people with d Settings: care facility Intervention: verbal encouragement	risk of bias (lack of allocation concealment, l ressed dropouts), and one level due to impre y of findings for verbal and physical er encouragement by touch compared with ementia	ack of blinding of part ecision (wide confiden ncouragement by to only verbal encourag	icipants and personne ice intervals, low num ouch compared wir gement during meals	el to the intervention, lacl ber of participants). th only verbal encour s for people with demen	k of blinding of outcome agement during tia
Very low quality: we are very uncerta Downgraded two levels due to serious ssessment, and high number of unadd ummary of findings 7. Summary neals for people with dementia Verbal encouragement and physical Patient or population: people with d Settings: care facility Intervention: verbal encouragement Comparison: verbal encouragement	risk of bias (lack of allocation concealment, l ressed dropouts), and one level due to impre y of findings for verbal and physical er encouragement by touch compared with ementia and physical encouragement by touch	ack of blinding of part ecision (wide confiden ncouragement by to only verbal encourag	icipants and personne ce intervals, low num ouch compared wir gement during meals	el to the intervention, lacl ber of participants). th only verbal encour s for people with demen	k of blinding of outcome agement during tia
Very low quality: we are very uncerta Downgraded two levels due to serious ssessment, and high number of unadd ummary of findings 7. Summary neals for people with dementia Verbal encouragement and physical Patient or population: people with d Settings: care facility Intervention: verbal encouragement Comparison: verbal encouragement Outcomes	risk of bias (lack of allocation concealment, l ressed dropouts), and one level due to impre y of findings for verbal and physical er encouragement by touch compared with ementia and physical encouragement by touch Relative effect (95% CI)	ack of blinding of part ecision (wide confiden ncouragement by to only verbal encourag Mean of the con- trol	icipants and personne ice intervals, low num ouch compared wir gement during meals No. of Partici- pants (studies)	el to the intervention, laci ber of participants). th only verbal encours for people with demen Quality of the evi- dence (GRADE)	k of blinding of outcome agement during tia Comments

Food and fluid intake, measured by protein consumed per meal (grams, follow-up 3 weeks)	The protein intake in grams per meal in the intervention group was 15 grams higher (7.74 higher to 22.26 higher)	32 grams	42 (1)	⊕⊕⊝⊝ Low ^a	Eaton 1986	
Nutritional status not measured	-	-	-	-	-	rary
Mealtime behaviour not measured	-	-	-	-	-	ā
CI: confidence interval; kcal: kilo calorie	2					Inforr Bette
GRADE Working Group grades of evident High quality: further research is very ur Moderate quality: further research is li	ce nlikely to change our confidence in the est kely to have an important impact on our c	imate of effect onfidence in the estima	te of effect and may	change the estimate		ned decisions r health.

Moderate quality: further research is likely to have an important impact on our confidence in the estimate of effect and may change the estimate Low quality: further research is very likely to have an important impact on our confidence in the estimate of effect and is likely to change the estimate Very low quality: we are very uncertain about the estimate

^aDowngraded one level due to risk of bias (allocation concealment was not specified, lack of blinding of participants and personnel), and one level due to imprecision (wide confidence intervals, low number of participants).

BACKGROUND

Description of the condition

The world population is ageing (United Nations 2013). Age is the strongest risk factor for dementia, therefore the number of people living with dementia is increasing (WHO 2012). Today, more than 45 million people live with dementia (ADI 2015), and the World Health Organization (WHO) reports that 7.7 million more cases are identified each year (Prince 2013; Sosa-Ortiz 2012; WHO 2012). It is estimated that this number will nearly double within the next 20 years (ADI 2015), resulting in high costs (rising from USD 604 billion in 2010 to USD 818 billion in 2015; ADI 2015), and a considerable burden to individuals and society. Moreover, people with dementia are also now expected to live longer, after first being diagnosed, due to improvements in treatment and care (Wimo 2013). Recent research supports these predictions, as well as the increase in prevalence (Prince 2013); however this is mostly due to ageing. Other risk factors for dementia are declining, which could in turn lead to a decrease in prevalence (Larson 2013).

The term 'dementia' refers to a syndrome occurring in a group of diseases that are typically of a chronic or progressive nature. It involves disturbance of multiple higher cortical functions, such as memory, thinking, orientation, perception and behaviour, and it affects the ability to perform everyday activities. Deterioration in emotional control, social behaviour or motivation often precedes or accompanies cognitive decline. The most common form of dementia is Alzheimer's disease, which is involved in 60% to 70% of cases. Vascular dementia is also very common. Lewy body dementia and frontotemporal dementia are less frequent forms. However, mixed forms are common and subtypes are indistinct (ADI 2015).

In addition to higher age and genetic factors, there are other modifiable risk factors for dementia, which involve vascular disease and its contributing factors (WHO 2012). Diabetes (Lu 2009), midlife hypertension (Qiu 2005), obesity (Beydoun 2008), midlife hypercholesterolaemia (Anstey 2008), smoking (Lee 2013), stroke (Savva 2010), and physical inactivity (Hamer 2009), have been meta-analytically associated with an increased risk of dementia in general, and a higher incidence of Alzheimer's disease.

The effects of malnutrition and the so-called 'anorexia of ageing' have already been recognised as a problem amongst the older population in general, as well as the risk and prevalence of dehydration (Bunn 2016; Di Francesco 2007; Morley 1997), however these effects become more severe for those living with dementia. Weight loss and malnutrition are a common problem for people with dementia (ADI 2014), and malnutrition presents from the early to late stages of dementia (Olde Rikkert 2014; Pivi 2012). The onset of Alzheimer's disease is often preceded by several years of weight loss (Barrett-Connor 1996; Johnson 2006). With the progression of the condition, people with dementia can develop several symptoms that influence food and fluid intake, with several possible mechanisms. While damage to the brain tissue associated with appetite control can cause anorexia (Grundman 1996), other cognitive impairments can lead to forgetting of meals, impair the ability to make food choices or lead to an inability to communicate hunger and ask for food (Gillette-Guyonnet 2000). Psychologically, behavioural syndromes associated with physiological disturbance, such as apathy and depression, are common and associated with a decreased interest in food, but they can also cause agitation, aggressive behaviour or wandering, which can both have a negative impact on participation in mealtimes and increase energy expenditure. The senses are also affected, i.e. diminishing senses of smell and taste can reduce appetite (ADI 2014). In severe dementia, people can develop feeding problems and become dependent on feeding assistance. In addition to problems with motor skills, swallowing problems and an inability to use utensils for self-feeding, feeding problems can also include the patient refusing to eat, turning their head away while being fed, refusing to open their mouth, spitting out food, leaving the mouth open and allowing food to drop out, or refusing to swallow (Pivi 2012; Watson 1993). All of these factors contribute to the high risk of people with dementia becoming malnourished and dehydrated, which not only increases rates of complications, hospitalisation, morbidity and mortality, but also decreases their ability to conduct activities of daily life and thus, ultimately, quality of life (Rasheed 2013; Vetta 1999). People with dementia are ten times more likely than age-matched controls to be admitted to hospital because of dehydration and anorexia (Abdelhamid 2016; Natalwala 2008). These problems present regardless of the setting, i.e. communitydwelling people with dementia as well as those in institutionalised care can suffer from malnutrition (Roque 2013; Tamura 2013).

Description of the intervention

There are numerous interventions available that are designed to modify the mealtime environment of people with dementia, to modify the mealtime behaviour of people with dementia or their caregivers, or to integrate aspects of both with the intention of improving food and fluid intake and, subsequently, nutritional status, as previously identified by reviews with broader scopes (Abbott 2013; Liu 2014; Watson 2006; Whear 2014). Fixed criteria cannot be provided and many interventions qualify as complex (Craig 2008). Therefore we provided a more thorough description of the interventions under the description of studies using the Template for Intervention Description and Replication (TIDieR, Hoffmann 2014). For data synthesis we orientated ourselves by broader categories described by the Abbott 2013 and Whear 2014 studies, which are not conclusive but allow a rough classification.

- Environmental modifications
 - Change of routine
 - Change of context
 - * Change of ambience
 - * Others
- Behavioural modifications
 - * Education or training of people with dementia
 - * Education or training of caregivers
 - * Others

Environmental modifications cover all changes to the physical surroundings, social context and timing of meals. Environmental modifications of the routine of mealtimes could either involve changing how the food is served or changing the times at which and for how long meals take place. Modifications to the context of mealtimes are aimed at which persons are present. This includes all persons present during mealtimes, such as other people with dementia, other residents in nursing facilities, family members and formal or informal caregivers. Modifications to the ambience of mealtimes are concerned with properties of the light, sound, smell or temperature of the immediate or possibly intermediate dining environment. Other examples of environmental modifications

could include providing a home-like environment by means of furniture and decoration or having tableware in high-contrast colours. Another modification could be to provide complementary food items that people with dementia can resort to if they so desire, either during or in between mealtimes.

Behavioural modifications cover all changes to knowledge, skill, attitude or habits pertaining to the nutrition of either the person with dementia or those in their immediate vicinity during mealtimes. Behavioural modifications to educate and train people with dementia relate to the knowledge people with dementia have about nutrition, their skills in self-feeding and their attitude and habits concerning mealtimes. Modifications to educate and train caregivers, on the other hand, are aimed at those providing assistance to people with dementia during mealtimes, but have similar objectives. Modifications that are not directly aimed at nutrition and mealtimes, but instead at, for example, oral hygiene, general motor skills or general knowledge of the condition would not be included.

We used TIDieR to provide a more comprehensive description of these complex interventions (Craig 2008; Hoffmann 2014). This template summarises information on why the intervention might work, what materials and procedures were employed by who and how, where and when the intervention took place, as well as details on possible tailoring and modification. Where applicable, we provided information on comparator interventions.

How the intervention might work

Environmental modifications that change the routine, as well as those that change the context, mostly address the important role of the internalised expectations, preferences and habits of the individual when experiencing mealtimes (Aselage 2010; Fjellström 2008; Fjellström 2010; Sidenvall 1994; Sidenvall 1999; Strathmann 2013). Meals are usually highly standardised and process oriented, especially in nursing care facilities. One extreme would be reheated food served in trays at set times every day in a large group of patients. Individual preferences on how and when food is served can rarely be addressed and mealtimes happen in relative anonymity, even though the aspects just described are important considerations for older people (Leslie 2011). Interventions that change these processes, for example by employing more family style mealtimes, by serving bulk food in a smaller group, are possibly more likely to cater to the habits, eating patterns and actual hunger of these individuals (Barnes 2013). Presented with this form of liberalisation and a more engaging social context, the overall quality of mealtimes for people with dementia might increase and with greater pleasure derived from this event, they are more likely to increase their food intake as they can choose their preferred food, serving size and time spent eating (Lorefalt 2012). Nonetheless, some form of help during mealtimes is often necessary and providing caregivers, or in the case of institutionalised care, improving the ratio of people with dementia to nurses can prove beneficial (Kayser-Jones 1997; Marshall 2013), and can be considered an environmental modification. The particular people present during mealtimes is an important aspect of context, be it other people with dementia, other residents of nursing facilities, family members and formal or informal caregivers. It is, however, a difficult balance to meet the personal preferences of the persons concerned and also the necessities of support. Environmental modifications that change ambience often address the importance of sensory stimuli for the activity levels and mood of the individual. In institutional care, people with dementia often experience insufficient sensory stimulation and might become prone to apathy, depression or generally decreased activity levels, which might negatively affect participation during mealtimes. An increase in lighting, bright colours or stimulating music might therefore increase activity levels (Forbes 2014). Music can either have the effect of raising levels of activity or a soothing effect to counter feelings of agitation (Vink 2003).

Behavioural modifications to educate and train people with dementia are often designed to improve their abilities to feed themselves. With progressive cognitive decline, basic motor skills and hand-eye co-ordination suffer. By training people, these skills might be maintained for a longer period of time as the dementia progresses, or lost skills might be regained. Although the degeneration of brain tissue is irreversible, training in specific skills to strengthen their neural representation might delay their loss. Higher dependency in activities of daily living is strongly associated with lower quality of life (Beerens 2013), which in turn affects symptoms like agitation or depression. In general, increased activities outside of mealtimes can decrease agitation (Livingston 2014), which in turn can improve mealtime behaviour. Furthermore, training can aim to support people with dementia in their ability to recognise the context of mealtimes and act accordingly (Cleary 2012). While forgetfulness may lead to skipping of meals, impaired decision making, slow food choice and reduced intake, training regarding mealtime schedules or a choice of menus can help to preserve healthy mealtime habits. Behavioural modifications to educate or train caregivers of people with dementia could address their feeding skills or their interaction with the people they care for during mealtimes. Some assistance will always be necessary, depending on the severity of symptoms and mealtime difficulties, so interventions are not a matter of whether or not assistance is provided, but whether caregivers are trained to cater for people with dementia who have the aforementioned problems (Simmons 2004). This training could be as simple as ensuring that the same caregiver is present during all or most mealtimes of a given patient, which accommodates the social aspect of mealtimes. In most societies, eating is a social activity and people with dementia are often excluded from this. This is further emphasised when social contacts change during each mealtime, which is often the case in nursing facilities. Individualised feeding assistance can provide a better social experience during mealtimes and thus increase its overall quality, length, enjoyment and also food intake. Other skills, including touch, guidance and redirection, or simple verbal cues and even simple scripted conversation, can result in greater satisfaction, resulting in more time spent on mealtimes and fewer complications (Amella 2004; Woods 2005).

A brief rationale of how the intervention is intended to work is given within the Template for Intervention Description and Replication (TIDieR, Hoffmann 2014), which is provided in the Included studies section.

Why it is important to do this review

Environmental and behavioural nutritional interventions are nonpharmacological interventions available to people with dementia who are living at home or in institutions. Nutritional aspects of care are often difficult or lacking. There is widespread interest in improving the quality of life, activities of daily living, well-being and health of people with dementia, and in decreasing the burden for



family and professional caregivers. In this review, we systematically examine the evidence on the efficacy of environmental and behavioural interventions intended to increase the food and fluid intake of people with dementia.

OBJECTIVES

Primary

To assess the effects of environmental or behavioural modifications on food and fluid intake and nutritional status in people with dementia.

Secondary

To assess the effects of environmental or behavioural modifications in connection with nutrition on mealtime behaviour, cognitive and functional outcomes and quality of life, in specific settings (i.e. home care, residential care and nursing home care) for different stages of dementia.

To assess the adverse consequences or effects of the included interventions.

METHODS

Criteria for considering studies for this review

Types of studies

We included all relevant published and unpublished randomised controlled trials (RCTs), including cluster-randomised trials. We included randomised cross-over trials if the first period data were available separately.

Types of participants

We included individuals diagnosed with Alzheimer's disease, vascular dementia, Lewy body dementia, Parkinson's disease dementia and frontotemporal dementia. The diagnosis of dementia should be made in accordance with accepted guidelines, namely the Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders (DSM; APA 2013), the International Classification of Diseases (ICD; WHO 2010), the National Institute of Neurological and Communicative Disorders and Stroke and the Alzheimer's Disease and Related Disorders Association (NINCDS-ADRDA) Alzheimer's criteria (McKhann 1984), and the National Institute of Neurological Disorders and Stroke and the Association Internationale pour la Recherche et l'Enseignment en Neurosciences (NINDS-AIREN) criteria for the diagnosis of vascular dementia (Román 1993). We considered any stage and setting of the aforementioned types of dementia. Alzheimer's disease and vascular dementia are the most common types of dementia (WHO 2012), therefore we also included studies which cover individuals diagnosed with dementia, even if the types of dementia were not specified or if diagnostics did not follow strictly specified criteria or guidelines. We also included studies not exclusively investigating participants with dementia, as long as people with dementia make up at least 50% of the participants or we could analyse data from participants with dementia separately.

We excluded other types of dementia. While the aforementioned types of dementia show a great overlap in symptoms, other types (e.g. from infections such as Creutzfeldt-Jacob, tumours, psychological disorders, heavy metal poisoning or drug abuse) show very different progressions and complications, which is why we excluded them. Where it was not possible to exclude the data from participants with other types of dementia and these participants made up more than 50% of the total, we excluded the study. We also excluded data from individuals receiving parenteral nutrition or being tube-fed, because the interventions in this review are not, or are only partially designed for these participants. If it is not possible to exclude the data from tube-fed participants, and this group makes up more than 50% of the participants, we will exclude the study.

Types of interventions

Experimental interventions

We included studies using behavioural or environmental modifications as interventions to increase food intake in people with dementia. As we could not compile a definitive list of interventions, we grouped the interventions using the categorisation presented above. In the cases of studies with several arms, at least one arm had to be an environmental or behavioural modification, as defined above, for the study to be eligible for this review.

Comparator interventions

Three kinds of comparator interventions were eligible for this review.

- Usual care or optimised usual care (for example, APA 2007 or Fletcher 2012).
- Any other intervention included in this review.
- Any non-specific intervention.

Exclusions

Although it is arguably part of the mealtime environment, we considered all interventions exclusively modifying what food is actually served to be out of the scope of this review. This includes modification of diet, texture, seasoning or composition, as well as use of oral nutritional supplements.

We excluded any intervention using one of the following.

- Parenteral nutrition.
- Tube feeding.
- Modifying food for swallowing difficulties.
- Drugs.

The modification of consistency of food and fluids for swallowing difficulties in dementia is covered in another Cochrane Review (Flynn 2014).

Types of outcome measures

We only considered participant-relevant outcomes. We excluded outcomes relevant only to other stakeholders (e.g. relatives or health professionals) and biomarkers.

Primary outcomes

Intake of food and liquids

- Energy intake, measured in calories or joules
- Food intake, measured in portion sizes or composition and weight



• Fluid intake, measured in volume.

We accepted prospective, professionally conducted (e.g. dietician, nurse) dietary protocols. Intake should be measured in portions or calories (or both), if possible assessed in relation to professionally estimated nutritional requirements.

There is no consensus on the content and duration of dietary protocols. Systematic and measurement errors are possible due to the different methods used (Kirkpatrick 2014), and to the functional and cognitive abilities of people with dementia. To establish stable changes in mealtime behaviour and thus intake of food and liquids, studies should have a follow-up of at least four days. We considered shorter follow-up to be of lower validity.

Nutritional status

- Nutritional status and body composition, measured by absolute or relative change in weight or body mass index (BMI).
- Nutritional status and malnutrition, measured with validated tools for the assessment or screening of malnutrition, such as the Mini Nutritional Assessment (MNA; Vellas 1999).

Based on common risk indicators for malnutrition (Kondrup 2003), studies investigating the maintenance or improvement of nutritional status should have had a follow-up of at least 16 weeks or else these measures have to be considered to be of lesser validity.

Secondary outcomes

Mealtime behaviour, measured by validated tools

For example:

 Edinburgh Feeding Evaluation in Dementia Scale (EdFED; Watson 1994).

As above, to establish stable changes in mealtime behaviour, studies should have a follow-up of at least four days. We considered shorter follow-up to be of lower validity.

Changes in global and specific cognitive function, measured by validated tools

For example:

- Alzheimer's Disease Assessment Scale-Cognitive subscale (ADAS-Cog; Rosen 1984).
- Mini-Mental State Examination (MMSE; Folstein 1975).

The European Medicines Agency (EMA) suggests a follow-up of at least six months to demonstrate short-term effects on cognitive outcomes (EMA 2008). However, interventions within the scope of this review are not subject to the same extensive regulatory requirements as drugs. Therefore, following the approach of the German Institute of Quality and Efficiency in Health Care (IQWIG 2008), studies investigating cognitive outcomes should have had a follow-up of at least three months.

Changes in functional outcomes (e.g. activities of daily living (ADL)), measured by validated tools

For example:

 Alzheimer's Disease Activities of Daily Living International Scale (ADL-IS; Galasko 1997). • Gottfries-Bråne-Steen scale, activities of daily living subscale (GBS-ADL; Bråne 2001).

Changes in quality of life (QoL), measured by validated tools

For example:

• Dementia quality of life questionnaire (DEMQOL or DEMQOL-Proxy, Smith 2005).

Others

- Global change in symptoms and performance (measured by validated global scales), compliance with intervention, entry to institutional care or any other reported participant-relevant outcome.
- Psychological or behavioural events, such as depression or agitation.
- Adverse effects, such as aspiration-related pneumonia or death.

The lists of instruments shown are not fully comprehensive.

Search methods for identification of studies

Electronic searches

We searched ALOIS, the register of Cochrane Dementia and Cognitive Improvement (CDCI). We used the following search terms: behavio*, environment*, food*, meal*, *nutrition*, beverage*, *feeding*, eating, ingestion, cooking, dinner, dining, supper.

ALOIS is maintained by the Information Specialist and contains dementia and cognitive improvement studies identified from:

- monthly searches of a number of major healthcare databases: MEDLINE, Embase, CINAHL, PsycINFO and Lilacs;
- monthly searches of a number of trial registers: *meta*Register of Controlled Trials; UMIN Clinical Trials Register (Japan); the World Health Organization (WHO) portal (which covers ClinicalTrials.gov; International Standard Randomised Controlled Trial Number (ISRCTN); Chinese Clinical Trials Register; German Clinical Trials Register; Iranian Registry of Clinical Trials and the Netherlands National Trials Register, plus others);
- quarterly searches of the Cochrane Central Register of Controlled Trials (CENTRAL);
- six-monthly searches of a number of grey literature sources: ISI Web of Knowledge Conference Proceedings; Index to Theses; Australasian Digital Theses.

To view a list of all sources searched for ALOIS see About ALOIS on the ALOIS website.

We ran additional searches on 17 January 2018 in MEDLINE, Embase, PsycINFO, CINAHL, ClinicalTrials.gov, and the WHO portal/ International Clinical Trials Registry Patform (ICTRP), to ensure that the search was as comprehensive and as up-to-date as possible. Appendix 1 shows the sources searched and the search strategies.

Searching other resources

We reviewed reference lists from included studies and relevant reviews.



Data collection and analysis

Selection of studies

We obtained the lists of references and merged these, using EndNote X5 (EndNote 2011), to check for duplicates.

Two review authors (MH and MB or MH and AF or AF and AH) independently examined titles and abstracts from all search results to identify eligible studies. Where it was not possible to discern the eligibility of a study from the title alone or from the title and abstract alone, we tried to obtain a copy of the report to make a decision. We resolved differences on the eligibility of studies by discussion to reach consensus and, where necessary, by involving a third review author (AF or MB). For all full texts of studies eligible for inclusion, we also acquired all errata and supplementary data. According to our protocol, we planned to translate full texts that are not in English or German. This was not necessary.

We linked together multiple reports of the same study. Two review authors (MH and MB or MH and AF or AF and AH) evaluated the full texts of relevant articles independently, according to the eligibility criteria. They were not blinded to the study data. We resolved possible disagreement by discussion and, where necessary, by involving a third review author (AF or MB). We listed final decisions on the exclusion of articles that were retrieved in full text. We documented the selection process, as suggested in the PRISMA statement (Liberati 2009).

Data extraction and management

Two authors (MH and MB or MH and AF or AF and AH) independently read and extracted the data from each included study. Where discrepancies occurred, we involved a third review author (AF or MB) to resolve the matter.

We used an electronic data extraction form, including source, eligibility, methods, participants, interventions, comparators, outcomes, results and miscellaneous notes according to the *Cochrane Handbook for Systematic Reviews of Interventions* (Chapter 7.3; Higgins 2011). Additionally, we assessed details of funding source, declaration of interests of the primary investigators and methods used to control possible conflicts of interests. Two review authors (MH and MB) pretested the form using two studies and we adapted the form where necessary.

For continuous data, we extracted means, mean differences (MDs), standard deviations (SDs), standardised mean differences (SMDs), and the number of participants (n) used to measure the outcome for each group.

For dichotomous outcomes, we extracted the numbers of outcomes and participants. Where the data provided were insufficient, we tried to complete them with the help of the authors of the report (see the section Dealing with missing data). If this proved impossible, we tried to deduce the numerical data from sample sizes and the given percentages.

If only MD between the groups for continuous data or odds ratio (OR) or risk ratio (RR) for dichotomous data, as well as corresponding standard errors or equivalent measures of uncertainty were reported, and in case the study in question is eligible for meta-analysis, we would then use the generic inverse variance method. One review author (MH) entered the data into Review Manager 5 (Review Manager 2014); another review author (MB) checked the data for accuracy.

Where study protocols were published, we also extracted data from ongoing studies, including study name, methods, participants, interventions, outcomes, starting date, contact information and notes.

Assessment of risk of bias in included studies

Two review authors (MH and MB or MH and AF or AF and AH) independently assessed the risk of bias for each study, using the Cochrane 'Risk of bias' tool (Chapter 8.5; Higgins 2011). We resolved any disagreements by discussion to reach consensus and, where necessary, by involving a third review author (AF or MB). We described the risk of bias of all the included studies in tables and narratively. Additionally, we provided an overall judgement about the included studies in the 'Risk of bias' tables and 'Risk of bias' charts.

Measures of treatment effect

We used the MD or SMD with 95% confidence interval (CI) for continuous outcomes and the RR with 95% CI for the analysis of dichotomous outcomes. Where we encountered any relevant ordinal outcome, we only considered this if we could justifiably treat it as a continuous variable or sensibly dichotomise it. As there are no definite guidelines on how to handle these measurements, we reported on our decision, which we reached in discussion with at least two review authors (MH and MB).

Unit of analysis issues

The unit of analysis is the individual with dementia. We accounted for any unit of analysis errors stemming from the study design. For cross-over trials we only used first period data. For studies with multiple treatment arms, we combined comparable groups. Where the outcome was measured at more than one time point, we conducted several meta-analyses of the results from comparable time points (\pm one week) and addressed this in the sensitivity analysis. For cluster-randomised studies that did not account for clustering in their analyses, we tried to identify information on the intraclass correlation coefficient (ICC) for each outcome in order to adjust the standard errors.

Dealing with missing data

When data from a study were missing and could not be derived from other statistics given, we tried to contact the trial authors to obtain the data. For this, we made at least two contact attempts over six weeks, checking for alternate contact information when the first attempt failed. When we could not retrieve complete data, we reported this in our assessment of bias and addressed missing outcomes and summary data as a source of bias in data analysis.

Assessment of heterogeneity

We evaluated clinical heterogeneity by examining the data extraction tables and considering between-study variability with respect to participants, interventions, outcome measurements and study durations. When we could pool data, we also assessed statistical heterogeneity.

Environmental and behavioural modifications for improving food and fluid intake in people with dementia (Review) Copyright © 2018 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd.



Assessment of reporting biases

We tried to minimise reporting bias by the inclusion of published and unpublished trials. We compared conference abstracts and available trial protocols for the included studies. Due to a small number of included studies, we did not use funnel plots and Egger's test for asymmetry to detect possible reporting bias (Egger 1997), but this might be applicable to future updates.

Data synthesis

We performed all statistical analyses using Review Manager 5 (Review Manager 2014). We performed meta-analyses for the primary and secondary outcomes where there were sufficient data from the included studies to estimate an overall treatment effect of comparable interventions, comparators and outcomes. Therefore, we considered all primary and secondary outcomes listed for data synthesis.

We judged the appropriateness of conducting a meta-analysis by discussion, considering the clinical and statistical heterogeneity and the number of studies. We presented the results of each study in a forest plot without estimating an overall effect, as metaanalysis was not possible because of significant heterogeneity, except for one comparison and outcome provided in two comparable studies. We provided a narrative account of the results.

Subgroup analysis and investigation of heterogeneity

Except for the case of one outcome represented in two comparable studies, the differences in comparisons used in studies, in study durations and in outcomes did not allow for meta-analyses. It was not possible to conduct subgroup analyses for different types, stages or settings of dementia for any comparison or outcome.

Sensitivity analysis

For the meta-analysis conducted, we explored the differences between the fixed-effect and random-effects models. We chose not to impute data in the data synthesis, but as most findings were based on single studies, we considered the risk of bias given for each study in the evaluation and did not employ imputation methods.

Summarising and interpreting results

We used the GRADE approach to assess the overall quality of evidence for each outcome and (Guyatt 2011), and presented

a summary of the intervention effect and a measure of quality for each of the outcomes in 'Summary of findings' tables, as recommended by Cochrane (Schünemann 2011). The GRADE approach uses five considerations (study limitations, consistency of effect, imprecision, indirectness and publication bias) to assess the quality of the body of evidence for each outcome. The evidence can be downgraded from 'high quality' by one level for serious (or by two levels for very serious) limitations, depending on assessments for risk of bias, indirectness of evidence, serious inconsistency, imprecision of effect estimates or potential publication bias. We prioritised the review outcomes before the literature search. We included the primary outcomes, food and fluid intake and nutritional status, as well as the secondary outcome mealtime behaviour in the 'Summary of findings' tables. We used the RevMan 5 table editor to create 'Summary of findings' tables following the instructions of GRADEpro GDT (GRADEpro GDT 2015). These included for each outcome: the estimate of the treatment effect, the quantity of supporting evidence and the quality of that evidence assessed using the GRADE approach (Guyatt 2011).

RESULTS

Description of studies

Results of the search

The electronic searches from March 2015, February 2016, November 2016 and January 2018 retrieved 9739 results after deduplication by Anna Noel-Storr, Information Specialist of Cochrane Dementia and Cognitive Improvement (CDCI). One review author (MH) identified two additional sources by literature research. After additional manual de-duplication by one review author (MH), 9737 results were left for assessment. Two review authors (MH and MB or MH and AF or AF and AH) independently assessed references for relevance. We discarded 9684 references that were not relevant. Two review authors (MH and MB or MH and AF or AF and AH) independently assessed 53 articles, conference abstracts and trial registrations for eligibility. Thirty-six articles and two registered trials did not meet our inclusion criteria (see Characteristics of excluded studies and Characteristics of ongoing studies tables). We included 14 articles referring to nine studies (Chang 2005; Coyne 1997; Eaton 1986; Lin 2010; Pivi 2011; Salva 2011; Simmons 2010a; Suominen 2015; Wu 2014). The selection process is presented in the PRISMA diagram (Liberati 2009; see Figure 1).



Figure 1. Study flow diagram.





Figure 1. (Continued)

Studies included in quantitative synthesis (meta-analysis) n = 2

Included studies

Nine studies with 1502 randomised participants met the inclusion criteria for this review (Chang 2005; Coyne 1997; Eaton 1986; Lin 2010; Pivi 2011; Salva 2011; Simmons 2010a; Suominen 2015; Wu 2014). Clinically, the studies were very heterogeneous with respect to the participants, the interventions and the outcomes examined. Five studies randomised individuals (Coyne 1997; Eaton 1986; Pivi 2011; Simmons 2010a; Suominen 2015), and four used cluster randomisation (Chang 2005; Lin 2010; Salva 2011; Wu 2014). The durations ranged from three weeks to 12 months. The two shortest studies had a duration of three weeks (Coyne 1997; Eaton 1986), two studies lasted a full year (Salva 2011; Suominen 2015), and the remaining lasted from six weeks to six months. We present an overview of the study characteristics in Table 1. Three of the studies took place in Taiwan (Chang 2005; Lin 2010; Wu 2014), three in the US (Covne 1997; Eaton 1986; Simmons 2010a), and one each in Brazil (Pivi 2011), Finland (Suominen 2015), and Spain (Salva 2011).

Participants

A total of 1502 participants were randomised. The largest study had 946 participants (Salva 2011). The other studies included from 24 to 99 participants. Eight studies only included participants with dementia. One allowed for long-stay nursing home residents without dementia to be enrolled and only 54% of its participants were diagnosed with dementia (Simmons 2010a). The mean age of the participants ranged from 75.8 to 86.9 years. The proportion of female participants in the studies ranged from 50% to100%. Of the nine studies, only three explicitly stated that the participants had to be diagnosed with Alzheimer's disease or probable Alzheimer's disease according to the Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders (DSM-IV) or National Institute of Neurological and Communicative Disorders and Stroke and the Alzheimer's Disease and Related Disorders Association (NINCDS-ADRDA) Alzheimer's criteria (Pivi 2011; Salva 2011; Suominen 2015). Few studies explicitly mentioned the severity of dementia, but where specified, it was very mild to severe according to the Clinical Dementia Rating (CDR) in two studies (Salva 2011; Suominen 2015), mild to moderate according to the Mini-Mental State Examination (MMSE) in one study (Lin 2010), or mild to severe again according to the CDR in two studies (Salva 2011; Wu 2014). Two studies included participants living at home (Salva 2011; Suominen 2015), while all other studies took place among residents of regular long-term care facilities or units specialising in care of people with dementia, or specialised hospital units. The units of randomisation were the participants in five of the studies (Coyne 1997; Eaton 1986; Pivi 2011; Simmons 2010a; Suominen 2015), two to four dementia special care units in three studies (Chang 2005; Lin 2010; Wu 2014), and 11 outpatient clinics or daycare hospitals in one study (Salva 2011). All studies either explicitly excluded participants receiving parenteral nutrition or being tube-fed, or implicitly excluded them,

as the intervention would not have been applicable. We present an overview of the main baseline characteristics in Table 1.

Interventions

The Characteristics of included studies provides a detailed summary of the interventions using the Template for Intervention Description and Replication (TIDieR) statement (Hoffmann 2014). Usual care or optimised usual care was the comparator in most studies, but no study provided a description of usual care, such as described in APA 2007 or Fletcher 2012. The interventions could be divided into four of the categories given above.

- Three studies targeted the feeding skills or behaviours of caregivers, when assisting participants during mealtimes (Chang 2005; Coyne 1997; Eaton 1986). The Chang 2005 study employed general training of nurses to impart knowledge of how to feed participants and improve attitudes, with the comparison group having nurses not receiving this training. The Coyne 1997 study had nurses in the intervention group give specific vocal feedback and positive encouragement to people with dementia, compared to nurses not giving these verbal prompts. The Eaton 1986 study had specific vocal and tactile feedback given to people with dementia by the nurses during mealtimes, compared to nurses only giving the vocal feedback.
- Two studies implemented a training programme to improve self-feeding skills of participants (Lin 2010; Wu 2014). The Lin 2010 study employed specialised training programmes with either spaced retrieval or Montessori-based activities for people with dementia, with the control not receiving any training. The Wu 2014 study employed a training programme combining Montessori-based activities with the technique of errorless learning for people with dementia, with the control only receiving the basic Montessori-based activities training programme.
- Three studies provided an educational programme for participants (Pivi 2011; Salva 2011; Suominen 2015). These studies employed classes for people with dementia, either individually or in groups, held by dieticians and nutritionists, providing general and individualised information about nutrition, or even providing nutrition plans, in each case comparing people with dementia receiving the educational programme to a control group who did not.
- All aforementioned studies examined behavioural modifications. Only one study implemented an environmental modification, accompanied by a smaller behavioural modification, namely a change in routine (Simmons 2010a). This study employed the provision of additional food items between meals and encouragement to consume them by the research staff, with the control receiving neither.

We present a brief overview of the interventions in Table 1.



Outcome measures

The included studies used the following outcome measures relevant to this review. Table 1 summarises their use in the included studies.

Primary Outcomes

Intake of food and liquids

- Calories consumed in kcal per meal, as deduced from the amount of food eaten, with known caloric content, served within the context of care facilities and standardised meals.
- Protein consumed in grams per meal, as deduced either from the amount of food eaten, with known protein content, served within the context of care facilities and standardised meals or a three-day food diary.
- Food intake as a percentage of the served food consumed per meal.

Nutritional status

- The Mini Nutritional Assessment (MNA, Vellas 1999) is a well-validated tool to assess nutritional status. It consists of a screening stage to indicate probable malnutrition, followed by a full assessment. The six items from the screening stage cover changes in weight, body mass index (BMI) and eating behaviour in the last three months, mobility, acute sickness or stress and dementia. The 12 items of the full assessment cover the number of meals, choice of food items, frequency of fruit and vegetable consumption, fluid intake, feeding assistance and self-reported measures of overall health and body composition. If the total of screening and assessment is less than 17 scale points, the participants are classified as malnourished; between 17 and 23.5 they are at risk of malnutrition; and between 24 and 30 they have a good nutritional status.
- BMI measured in kg/m².
- Body weight measured in kg.
- Other biometrical measures, such as arm circumference, arm muscle circumference and triceps skinfold measured in cm.

Secondary Outcomes

Mealtime behaviour

- The Edinburgh Feeding Evaluation in Dementia scale (EdFED) was designed to assess the feeding difficulty of older people with dementia (Watson 1994). This instrument consists of 10 items addressing 10 specific mealtime behaviours and how often either assistance is needed or functional and cognitive decline impact eating. A score of zero indicates no problems in self-feeding; the maximum score of 20 indicates the likely need for wholly compensatory assistance.
- The Level of Eating Independence scale (LEI) was developed by the investigator of one study (Coyne 1997), and adapted from the Klein-Bell Activities of Daily Living Scale (Klein 1982). It covers the consumption of solid foods with five items and liquids with four items. The highest combined score of 36 indicates full independence from physical assistance or verbal prompting from another person, the lowest score of 15 indicates full dependency on physical assistance by a caregiver.
- The Eating Behaviour Scale (EBS) was designed to measure functional ability during meals (Tully 1997). A score of zero indicates the most problems in self-feeding and dependence

on assistance; the maximum of 30 indicates the greatest independence in eating.

Global and specific cognitive function measures

• The Mini-Mental State Examination (MMSE) evaluates severity and progression of cognitive impairment in the five areas of orientation, immediate recall, attention and calculation, delayed recall, and language (Folstein 1975). The test score ranges from zero to 30 with higher scores representing better cognitive function. The severity of cognitive impairment is usually classified by MMSE score points such as 20 to 26 indicating mild, 10 to 19 indicating moderate, and less than 10 indicating severe impairment (Hulstaert 2009).

Functional outcome measures (e.g. self-feeding behaviour, activities of daily living)

- The Alzheimer's Disease Cooperative Study Activities of Daily Living (ADCS-ADL) was specifically designed as part of a comprehensive test battery to assess activities of daily living in people with Alzheimer's disease in clinical trials (Galasko 1997). It consists of 23 criteria comprising simple everyday skills and complex activities, which are rated based on an interview with an informant who knows the affected study participant well. The range is from zero to 78, with a higher score indicating a lower interference.
- The Lawton Instrumental Activities of Daily Living (IADL) assesses independent living skills and considers more complex skills covering eight areas, such as the ability to use a telephone, food preparation, housekeeping, laundry or handling of finances, with 31 items in total (Lawton 1969). The lowest score of zero indicates the highest level of dependence on assistance, the maximum score of eight the highest independence.

Overall dementia severity measures

 The Clinical Dementia Rating - Sum of Boxes (CDR-SOB) is a semistructured interview of people with dementia and informants for the assessment of cognition (memory, orientation, judgement/ problem solving) and function (community affairs, home/ hobbies, personal care) (O'Bryant 2008). The CDR-SOB total score ranges from zero to 18 with scores around 3 to 15.5 indicating mild to moderate dementia (O'Bryant 2008). A Clinical Dementia Rating - Global score can be derived from the box scores.

Measures of symptoms associated with dementia

The 10-item Neuropsychiatric Inventory (NPI) evaluates neuropsychiatric disturbance in dementia common associated with mental and health: delusions. hallucinations, dysphoria, anxiety, agitation/aggression, euphoria, disinhibition, irritability/lability, apathy and aberrant motor activity (Cummings 1994). Scores range from zero (normal) to 120 (severely disturbed). The 12-item extension also assesses night-time behavioural disturbances, appetite and eating abnormalities (score range 0 to 144) (Cummings 1997). The information is obtained from a person familiar with the patient's behaviour.

Quality of life

• The 15D questionnaire is an instrument to assess healthrelated quality of life (HRQoL), covering 15 areas from mobility, vision, hearing, breathing, sleeping, eating, speech, elimination,



usual activities, mental function, discomfort and symptoms, depression, distress, vitality, to sexual activity. The total score ranges from zero to one with one indicating no problems on any dimensions and the lowest score of zero only achievable in death (Sintonen 2001).

Others

 Incidence of falling, measured as the number of falls of a participant within the last year, as reported by the participants or their spouses.

Excluded studies

We excluded 30 studies and presented the reasons for exclusion in the Characteristics of excluded studies table. Twelve studies were not RCTs (Anon 2011; de Sousa 2012; Lin 2011; NCT01780402; Remsburg 2001; Riebandt 2011; Ritchie 2005; Riviere 2001; Syme 1995; Wu 2013; Wu 2015; Young 2004). Five studies did not provide an intervention within the scope of this review (Beck 2010; Liu 2016; Moore 2010; Narme 2015; Simmons 2010b). Eight studies had fewer than 50% of participants diagnosed with dementia and did not provide separate information on these participants, or randomised nursing staff and did not report outcomes for the people with dementia (Aselage 2011; Chang 2006; Endevelt 2011; Nijs 2006; Shipley 2010; Simmons 2008; Solomon 2014; van Ort 1995). Four studies used an ineligible study design (Riviere 2001; Wu 2013; Wu 2015; Young 2004). Three studies were either a study on feasibility of an intervention (Batchelor-Murphy 2015), or did not include any relevant outcome (Chenoweth 2011; Hanson 2011).

Ongoing studies

We identified one ongoing study, which is registered and has a published protocol (Douma 2016). See Characteristics of ongoing studies table.

Studies awaiting classification

We identified one study, which we are not yet able to classify. The study has been completed but has not yet published any data (NCT02269956). See Characteristics of studies awaiting classification table.

Risk of bias in included studies

Overall, we judged all of the included trials to be at high risk of bias in at least one domain (see Figure 2). There are some methodological limitations that might have an impact on the results (see Characteristics of included studies).



Figure 2. Risk of bias summary: review authors' judgements about each risk of bias item for each included study.





Allocation

Only three studies reported an adequate method of sequence generation either by computer-generated random numbers or using a coin (Chang 2005; Coyne 1997; Suominen 2015). Six studies mentioned randomisation, but did not provide any detail about how it was implemented (Eaton 1986; Lin 2010; Pivi 2011; Salva 2011; Simmons 2010a; Wu 2014).

One study reported using a coin toss to allocate the two clusters and thus implicitly concealed the allocation sequence, as it was not predictable, but also reported indications for enrolling participants after cluster allocation (Chang 2005). One study reported the use of a random number table without concealment of the allocation sequence (Coyne 1997). No other study reported on allocation concealment.

Blinding

No study reported any blinding of the participants to the intervention. Due to the nature of the interventions, blinding often is not possible or feasible. This may however introduce bias, because either the participants in the intervention group may react to receiving a special treatment over those in the control group, or the personnel administering the intervention or control might attempt to change their performance.

Five studies reported an appropriate blinding of the outcome assessment, usually by having the outcomes assessed by other researchers or specially trained nursing staff blind to the intervention (Coyne 1997; Eaton 1986; Lin 2010; Suominen 2015; Wu 2014). Two studies did not provide enough information on the blinding of outcome assessment (Pivi 2011; Simmons 2010a), and two studies had the outcomes either measured by those providing the intervention (Chang 2005), or employed a cluster design, by which the blinding of the assessors was deemed broken (Salva 2011).

Incomplete outcome data

We judged five studies as having appropriately addressed incomplete outcome data, either by not having any missing data (Coyne 1997; Eaton 1986), showing that no differences turned up between an intention-to-treat analysis and a per-protocol analysis (Salva 2011), or having a small number of dropouts while providing enough information on the causes and distribution to justify the risk of bias being considered low (Pivi 2011; Suominen 2015). We judged four studies to have a high risk of bias. They performed per-protocol analyses while either having a high number of dropouts, without providing detailed information on them, or by having an unclear distribution of dropouts over groups (Chang 2005; Lin 2010; Simmons 2010a; Wu 2014).

Selective reporting

We judged three studies to have low risk of bias for selective reporting, as they fully reported results for the outcomes mentioned in the publications (Chang 2005; Eaton 1986; Salva 2011). We judged three studies to be at high risk (Coyne 1997; Pivi 2011; Suominen 2015). The Coyne 1997 study reported no time points and no effect sizes, only reported measures of certainty from ANOVA-Analyses, and provided no study protocol. The Pivi 2011 study reported the results of analyses of differences in change from baseline scores, which for some outcomes provided results strongly contradicting analyses of differences in endpoint scores, and the

Salva 2011 study did not provide measurements, as detailed in the protocol for this study. We judged the risk of bias in this domain to be unclear for the remaining three studies due to insufficient information (Lin 2010; Simmons 2010a; Wu 2014).

Other potential sources of bias

Other sources of bias in the included studies stem from additional methodological shortcomings. We judged the Lin 2010 study to be at high risk of bias due to differences between the intervention and the control group at baseline, which are not addressed appropriately in the analysis. We judged the Chang 2005 study to be at high risk of bias due to recruitment bias, as it was likely that the recruitment of participants happened after the randomisation of facilities in this cluster-randomised study. Furthermore, we judged the Chang 2005, Lin 2010, and Wu 2014 studies to be at high risk of bias as none of these cluster-randomised studies adjusted for clustering in their analyses.

Effects of interventions

See: Summary of findings for the main comparison Summary of findings for additional food items between meals compared to usual care for people with dementia; Summary of findings 2 Summary of findings for education and nutrition promotion programme compared to no intervention for people with dementia; Summary of findings 3 Summary of findings for spaced retrieval combined with errorless learning training programme for people with dementia compared to spaced retrieval only training programme for people with dementia; Summary of findings 4 Summary of findings for spaced retrieval training programme for people with dementia compared to no intervention for people with dementia; Summary of findings 5 Summary of findings for Montessori-based activities training programme for people with dementia compared to no intervention for people with dementia; Summary of findings 6 Summary of findings for feeding skills training programme for nurses compared with no intervention for people with dementia; Summary of findings 7 Summary of findings for verbal and physical encouragement by touch compared with only verbal encouragement during meals for people with dementia

Due to the heterogeneity in participants, interventions and outcomes, as well as study durations, the studies are difficult to compare and we pooled data for only one analysis. We report mean differences (MDs) and the corresponding 95% confidence intervals (CIs) for the number of participants (n).

Environmental modifications

The Simmons 2010a study examined environmental modifications, accompanied by smaller behavioural modifications, to improve food and fluid intake in people with dementia.

Changing routine by provision of additional food items

The Simmons 2010a study employed the provision of additional food items between meals and encouragement to consume them by the research staff. The control group received the usual care.

Primary outcomes

Intake of food and liquids

The Simmons 2010a study assessed food intake and examined the calories consumed. After six weeks, people with dementia in



the intervention group, who were served additional food items between meals and encouraged to consume them, consumed slightly fewer calories per meal than those in the control group, who received no additional food items (MD -50.00, 95% CI -286.41 to 186.41; n = 42, 1 study; Analysis 1.1). Also, after six weeks, people with dementia in the intervention group consumed more calories between meals than those in the control group (MD 231 kcal, 95% CI 123.98 to 338.02; n = 42, 1 study; Analysis 1.2). Overall, after six weeks, people with dementia in the intervention group consumed more calories per day than those in the control group (MD 181 kcal, 95% CI -103.08 to 465.08; n = 42, 1 study; Analysis 1.3). We considered the quality of evidence to be very low, downgraded two levels due to serious risk of bias (allocation concealment not specified, lack of blinding of participants and personnel, high numbered and unclear distribution of dropouts) and one level due to imprecision (wide CIs and low number of participants). We therefore cannot be certain whether serving additional food items between meals affects the intake of food and liquids (as measured by calories consumed). See Summary of findings for the main comparison.

Nutritional status

The Simmons 2010a study assessed nutritional status by examination of body weight. After six weeks, people with dementia in the intervention group, who were served additional food items between meals and encouraged to consume them, had a minimally lower body weight of 0.22 kg than those in the control group, who received no additional food items (MD -0.22 kg, 95% CI -1.25 to 0.81; n = 42, 1 study; Analysis 1.4). We downgraded the quality of the evidence to very low, two levels due to serious risk of bias (inadequately short follow-up of less than 16 weeks, allocation concealment not specified, lack of blinding of participants and personnel, and high number and unclear distribution of dropouts) and one level due to imprecision (wide CIs and low number of participants). We are uncertain whether serving additional food items between meals improves nutritional status (as measured by body weight in kg). See Summary of findings for the main comparison.

Behavioural modifications

The Chang 2005, Coyne 1997, Eaton 1986, Lin 2010, Pivi 2011, Salva 2011, Suominen 2015 and Wu 2014 studies examined behavioural modifications to improve food and fluid intake in people with dementia.

Nutritional education and nutrition promotion for people with dementia

The Pivi 2011, Salva 2011 and Suominen 2015 studies provided classes for people with dementia, either individually or in groups. Dieticians and nutritionists offered education programmes and nutrition counselling either individually (i.e. by nutrition plans) or in groups. Dieticians and nutritionists also provided general or individualised information and guidance about nutrition and the prevention of weight loss. In each case the control group received the usual care and no educational training programme or counselling.

Primary outcomes

Intake of food and liquids

The Suominen 2015 study assessed the intake of foods and liquids by examination of the total protein consumed per kg of body weight per day. After 12 months, people with dementia in the intervention group, who received nutritional training and counselling, consumed 0.11 g of protein per kg of body weight more per meal than those in the control group, who received no training or counselling (MD 0.11 g/kg, 95% CI -0.01 to 0.23; n = 78, 1 study; Analysis 2.1). We downgraded the quality of evidence to low, downgraded one level due to risk of bias (allocation concealment was not specified, lack of blinding of participants and personnel, selective outcome reporting), and one level due to imprecision (wide confidence intervals). Nutritional training and counselling programmes may increase the intake of food and liquids slightly (as measured by protein by body weight consumed per day). See Summary of findings 2.

Nutritional status

The Pivi 2011, Salva 2011 and Suominen 2015 studies all assessed nutritional status or body composition.

The Salva 2011 study assessed nutritional status using the Mini Nutritional Assessment (MNA). After 12 months, people with dementia in the intervention group, who received a nutritional education and nutrition promotion programme, had an MNA score 0.10 points lower than those in the control group, who underwent no programme (MD -0.10, 95% Cl -0.67 to 0.47; n = 656, 1 study; Analysis 2.2). We downgraded the quality of evidence to low; two levels due to serious risk of bias (allocation concealment not specified, lack of blinding of participants and personnel, and lack of blinding of outcome assessment). The MNA is a 30-point scale. We considered a difference of 0.10 points unlikely to be of clinical importance. Nutritional education and nutrition promotion programmes may lead to little or no difference in nutritional status (as measured by the MNA). See Summary of findings 2.

The Pivi 2011, Salva 2011 and Suominen 2015 studies all assessed nutritional status using the body mass index (BMI). The Pivi 2011 study found that after six months, people with dementia in the intervention group, who received a nutritional education programme, had a lower BMI than those in the control group, who underwent no programme (MD -1.79 kg/m², 95% CI -2.30 to -1.28; n = 52, 1 study; Analysis 2.3). We considered the quality of this evidence to be low, downgraded two levels due to risk of bias (allocation concealment was not specified, lack of blinding of participants and personnel, and selective outcome reporting). This six-month intervention may lead to a worse nutritional status (as measured by BMI). In a meta-analysis of the Salva 2011 and Suominen 2015 studies, after 12 months, people with dementia in the intervention group, who received a nutritional education and nutrition promotion programme or nutritional counselling, had a slightly lower BMI than those in the control group, who underwent no programme, but the result was consistent with a small effect in either direction (MD -0.26 kg/m², 95% CI -0.70 to 0.19; n = 734, 2 studies; Analysis 2.4). We considered this to be moderate quality evidence; downgraded one level due to risk of bias (allocation concealment not specified, and lack of blinding of participants and personnel). These 12-month education and nutrition promotion programmes probably lead to little or no difference in nutritional status (as measured by BMI). See Summary of findings 2.



The Pivi 2011 and Salva 2011 studies also reported body weight in kg. The Pivi 2011 study found that after six months, people with dementia in the intervention group, who received a nutritional education programme, had a considerably lower body weight than those in the control group, who underwent no programme (MD -8.11 kg, 95% CI -12.56 to -3.66; n = 52, 1 study; Analysis 2.5). We downgraded the quality of evidence to low; two levels due to risk of bias (allocation concealment not specified, lack of blinding of participants and personnel, and selective outcome reporting). This six-month nutritional education programme may lead to a worse nutritional status (as measured by body weight in kg). The Salva 2011 study found that after 12 months, people with dementia in the intervention group, who received a nutritional education and nutrition promotion programme, had a slightly lower body weight than those in the control group, who underwent no programme, although there was uncertainty associated with this result (MD -1.60 kg, 95% CI -3.47 to 0.27; n = 656, 1 study; Analysis 2.6). We downgraded the quality of evidence to moderate; one level due to risk of bias (allocation concealment not specified, lack of blinding of participants and personnel, and selective outcome reporting). This 12-month nutritional education and nutrition promotion programme probably leads to little or no difference in nutritional status (as measured by body weight). See Summary of findings 2.

The Pivi 2011 study also used the biometric measures arm circumference, arm muscle circumference and triceps skinfold in cm to assess nutritional status. After six months, people with dementia in the intervention group, who received a nutritional education programme, had a slightly smaller arm muscle circumference than those in the control group, who underwent no programme (MD -1.30 cm, CI -1.78 to -0.82; n = 52, 1 study; Analysis 2.7), a slightly greater arm circumference than those in the control group (MD 0.24 cm, 95% CI 0.12 to 0.36; n = 52, 1 study; Analysis 2.8), and a slightly smaller triceps skinfold (MD -0.46 cm, 95% CI -2.67 to 1.75; n = 52, 1 study Analysis 2.9).

Secondary outcomes

Mealtime behaviour

The Salva 2011 study assessed mealtime behaviour using the Eating Behaviour Scale (EBS). After 12 months, people with dementia in the intervention group, who received a nutritional education and nutrition promotion programme, showed a higher dependency on eating assistance than those in the control group, which underwent no programme (MD -1.50, 95% CI -2.11 to -0.89; n = 656, 1 study; Analysis 2.10). We downgraded the quality of evidence to moderate; one level due to risk of bias (allocation concealment not specified, lack of blinding of participants and personnel, and selective outcome reporting). This 12-month nutritional education and nutrition promotion programmes probably leads to worse mealtime behaviour (as measured by the EBS). See Summary of findings 2.

Global and specific cognitive function measures

Salva 2011 assessed cognition using the Mini-Mental State Examination (MMSE). After 12 months, people with dementia in the intervention group, who received a nutritional education and nutrition promotion programme, showed more cognitive impairment than those in the control group (MD -1.50, 95% CI -2.52 to -0.48, n = 656, 1 study; Analysis 2.11).

Functional outcome measures

The Salva 2011 study assessed functional outcomes via activities of daily living (ADL) and instrumental activities of daily living (IADL). After 12 months, people with dementia in the intervention group, who received a nutritional education and nutrition promotion programme, showed slightly higher dependence on help in their ADL (MD -0.65, 95% CI -0.93 to -0.37; 1 study, n = 656) and in their IADL (MD -0.45, 95% CI -0.80 to -0.10; 1 study, n = 656) than those in the control group (Analysis 2.12; Analysis 2.13).

Overall dementia severity measures

The Salva 2011 study assessed the Clinical Dementia Rating -Sum of Boxes (CDR-SOB). After 12 months, people with dementia in the intervention group, who received a nutritional education and nutrition promotion programme, showed slightly more severe symptoms of dementia, compared to the control group, which underwent no programme (MD 0.13, 95% CI 0.02 to 0.24, 1 study, n = 656; Analysis 2.14).

Measures of symptoms associated with dementia

The Salva 2011 study assessed the 10-item Neuropsychiatric Inventory (NPI). After 12 months, people with dementia in the intervention group, who received a nutritional education and nutrition promotion programme, showed a slight increase in symptoms associated with dementia than those in the control group receiving no training or counselling (MD 0.70, 95% CI -0.12 to 1.52; 1 study, n = 656; Analysis 2.15).

Health-related quality of life

The Suominen 2015 study assessed health-related quality of life (HRQoL). After 12 months, people with dementia in the intervention group, who received nutritional training and counselling, reported almost no difference in HRQoL, compared to the control group (MD 0.02, 95% CI -0.02 to 0.06; 1 study, n = 78; Analysis 2.16).

Others

The Suominen 2015 study assessed the rate of falls. After 12 months, people with dementia in the intervention group, who received nutritional training and counselling, experienced fewer falls within the last year than those in the control group, but the difference was very small (MD -0.84 falls per person per year, 95% CI -1.31 to -0.37; 1 study, n = 78; Analysis 2.17).

Self-feeding skills promotion by spaced retrieval, Montessoribased activities or errorless learning

The Lin 2010 and Wu 2014 studies used specialised training programmes incorporating spaced retrieval, Montessori-based activities and errorless learning. The Lin 2010 study used specialised training programmes with either spaced retrieval or Montessori-based activities for people with dementia, with the control receiving usual care and no training of any kind. The Wu 2014 study used a training programme combining Montessori-based activities with the technique of errorless learning for people with dementia, with the control only receiving the basic Montessori-based activities training programme. Neither the Lin 2010 nor Wu 2014 studies accounted for clustering in their analyses. Where available, we used intraclass correlation coefficients (ICCs) from other sources in order to calculate a 'design effect' for these studies to reduce the effective sample size. We could not identify reliable ICCs for measures of food and fluid intake or mealtime



behaviour and therefore report uncorrected measures. For these outcomes, the CIs are likely to be too narrow.

Primary outcomes

Intake of food and liquid

The Lin 2010 and Wu 2014 studies assessed intake of food and liquids.

The Wu 2014 study assessed the intake of food and liquids by the amount of food eaten as a percentage. After eight weeks, people with dementia in the intervention group, who received selffeeding skills training by spaced retrieval and errorless learning, consumed 5.60% less of their meals than those in the control group, who received self-feeding skills training by spaced retrieval only (MD -5.60%, 95% CI -11.70 to 0.50; n = 60, 1 study, effective sample size not corrected to account for clustering; Analysis 3.1). We downgraded the quality of evidence to very low; one level due to serious risk of bias (allocation concealment was not specified, lack of blinding of participants and personnel, and handling of incomplete data, as well as elimination of outliers), one level due to indirectness (due to comparator intervention), and one level due to imprecision (wide CIs). We are uncertain whether self-feeding skills promotion by spaced retrieval and errorless learning, compared to a programme using spaced retrieval only, increases the intake of food and liquids (as measured by the amount of served food eaten). See Summary of findings 3.

The Lin 2010 study also assessed the intake of food and liquids by the amount of food eaten as a percentage. After eight weeks, people with dementia in the intervention group which received selffeeding skills training by spaced retrieval, consumed 2.67% more of their meals than those in the control group, who received no training (MD 2.67%, 95% CI -5.22 to 10.56; n = 54, 1 study, effective sample size not corrected to account for clustering'; Analysis 4.1). Also, after eight weeks, people with dementia in the intervention group which received self-feeding skills training by Montessoribased activities, consumed 9.69% less of their meals than those in the control group, who received no training (MD -9.69%, 95% CI -17.86 to -1.52; n = 51, 1 study, effective sample size not corrected to account for clustering; Analysis 5.1). We downgraded the quality of the evidence to very low for both interventions; two levels due to risk of bias (allocation concealment was not specified, lack of blinding of participants and personnel, unclear distribution of dropouts, and differences at baseline) and one level due to imprecision (wide CIs). Self-feeding skills promotion by spaced retrieval may lead to little or no difference in the intake of food and liquids, but Montessori-based activities may lead to a lower intake of food and liquids (as measured by the amount of served food eaten). See Summary of findings 4 and Summary of findings 5.

We could not identify reliable ICCs for measures of food and fluid intake to correct the standard errors and therefore the CIs for these effect estimates may be too narrow.

Nutritional status

The Lin 2010 study assessed nutritional status using the Mini Nutritional Assessment (MNA). After eight weeks, people with dementia in the intervention group which received self-feeding skills training by spaced retrieval, had an MNA score 3.68 points higher than those in the control group, who received no training (MD 3.68, 95% CI 1.88 to 5.48; n = 54, 1 study, effective sample size corrected to account for clustering; Analysis 4.2). Also, after

eight weeks, people with dementia in the intervention group which received self-feeding skills training by Montessori-based activities, had an MNA 2.31 points lower than those in the control group, who received no training (MD -2.31, -4.62 to -0.00; n = 54, 1 study, effective sample size corrected to account for clustering; Analysis 5.2). We downgraded the quality of evidence to very low for both interventions; two levels due to serious risk of bias (inadequately short follow-up of less than 16 weeks, allocation concealment not specified, lack of blinding of participants and personnel, unclear distribution of dropouts, and differences at baseline) and one level due to imprecision (wide CIs and low number of participants). We are uncertain whether self-feeding skills promotion by spaced retrieval or Montessori-based activities improve nutritional status (as measured by the MNA). See Summary of findings 4 and Summary of findings 5.

The Lin 2010 study assessed body mass index (BMI). After eight weeks, people with dementia in the intervention group which received self-feeding skills training by spaced retrieval, had a higher BMI than those in the control group, which received no training (MD 1.73 kg/m², 95% CI -0.63 to 4.09; 1 study, n = 33, effective sample size corrected to account for clustering; Analysis 4.3). Also, after eight weeks, people with dementia in the intervention group which received self-feeding skills training by Montessoribased activities, had a lower BMI than those in the control group, who received no training (MD -1.94 kg/m², 95% CI -3.95 to 0.07, 1 study, n = 31, effective sample size corrected to account for clustering; Analysis 5.3). We downgraded the quality of evidence to very low; two levels due to serious risk of bias (inadequately short follow-up of less than 16 weeks, allocation concealment was not specified, lack of blinding of participants and personnel, unclear distribution of dropouts, and differences at baseline) and one level due to imprecision (wide CIs and low number of participants). We are uncertain whether self-feeding skills promotion by spaced retrieval or Montessori-based activities improve nutritional status (as measured by BMI). See Summary of findings 4 and Summary of findings 5.

The Lin 2010 study assessed body weight in kg. After eight weeks, people with dementia in the intervention group which received self-feeding skills training by spaced retrieval, had a higher body weight than those in the control group, which received no training (MD 3.35 kg, 95% CI -2.72 to 9.42; n = 33, 1 study, effective sample size corrected to account for clustering; Analysis 4.4). Also, after eight weeks, people with dementia in the intervention group which received self-feeding skills training by Montessori-based activities, had a lower body weight than those in the control group, who received no training (MD -3.93 kg, 95% CI -9.62, 1.76; n = 31, 1 study, effective sample size corrected to account for clustering; Analysis 5.4). We downgraded the quality of evidence to very low; two levels due to serious risk of bias (inadequately short follow-up of less than 16 weeks, allocation concealment was not specified, lack of blinding of participants and personnel, unclear distribution of dropouts, and differences at baseline) and one level due to imprecision (wide CIs, low number of participants). We are uncertain whether self-feeding skills promotion by spaced retrieval or Montessori-based activities improves nutritional status (as measured by body weight). See Summary of findings 4 and Summary of findings 5.

For measures of nutritional status we used an ICC of 0.025, which we averaged from information on ICCs for body weight and BMI in



institutionalised settings (Elley 2007; Parker 2005), to correct for the clustering effect.

Secondary outcomes

Mealtime behaviour

The Lin 2010 study assessed mealtime behaviour using the Edinburgh Feeding Evaluation in Dementia scale (EdFED). After eight weeks, people with dementia in the intervention group which received self-feeding skills training by spaced retrieval, showed better self-feeding ability than those in the control group, who received no training (MD -1.67, 95% CI -2.34 to -1.00; n = 54, 1 study, effective sample size not corrected to account for clustering; Analysis 4.5). Also, after eight weeks, people with dementia in the intervention group which received self-feeding skills training by Montessori-based activities, showed poorer self-feeding ability than those in the control group, who received no training (MD -1.50, 95% CI -2.16 to -0.84, n = 54, 1 study, effective sample size not corrected to account for clustering; Analysis 5.5). We downgraded the quality of evidence to very low; two levels due to serious risk of bias (allocation concealment was not specified, lack of blinding of participants and personnel, unclear distribution of dropouts, and differences at baseline) and one level due to imprecision (wide CIs). We are uncertain whether self-feeding skills training by spaced retrieval or by Montessori-based activities improve self-feeding ability (as measured by the EdFED). See Summary of findings 4 and Summary of findings 5.

We could not identify reliable ICCs for measures of mealtime behaviour to correct the standard errors and therefore the CIS for these effect estimates may be too narrow.

Global and specific cognitive function measures

The Wu 2014 study assessed global cognitive function using the Mini-Mental State Examination (MMSE). After eight weeks, people with dementia in the intervention group, who received self-feeding skills training by spaced retrieval and errorless learning, showed less cognitive impairment than those in the control group, who received only self-feeding skills training by spaced retrieval (MD 2.50, 95% CI -0.46 to 5.46; n = 60, 1 study, effective sample size corrected to account for clustering; Analysis 3.2).

For the MMSE we used an ICC of 0.01, as suggested by Smeeth 2002, to correct for the clustering effect.

Feeding skills training programme for nurses

The Chang 2005 study trained nurses in order to impart knowledge of how to feed people with dementia and to improve attitudes towards people with dementia. The nurses in the comparison group did not receive this training. The Chang 2005 study also did not account for clustering. We could not identify reliable ICCs for these measures. The CIs for the effect estimates reported here are therefore likely to be too narrow.

Primary outcomes

Intake of food and liquids

The Chang 2005 study assessed the amount of food eaten as a percentage of the food served. After three months, they found that people with dementia in the intervention group, whose nurses received a feeding skills training programme, consumed 9% less food than those in the control group, whose nurses received no

training (MD -9%, 95% CI -27.86 to 9.86; n = 20, 1 study, effective sample size not corrected to account for clustering; Analysis 6.1). We downgraded the quality of evidence to very low; two levels due to risk of bias (lack of allocation concealment, lack of blinding of participants and personnel to the intervention, lack of blinding of outcome assessment, and high number of unaddressed dropouts), and one level due to imprecision (wide CIs and low number of participants). We are uncertain whether a feeding skills training programme for nurses increases the intake of food and liquids (as measured by the amount of served food eaten). See Summary of findings 6.

Nutritional status

No study employing a feeding skills training programme for nurses assessed nutritional status.

Secondary outcomes

Mealtime behaviour

The Chang 2005 study assessed mealtime behaviour using the Edinburgh Feeding Evaluation in Dementia scale (EdFED). After three months, they found people with dementia in the intervention group, whose nurses received a feeding skills training programme, had worse self-feeding abilities than those in the control group, whose nurses received no training (MD 2.30, 95% CI 0.26 to 4.34; n = 20, 1 study, effective sample size not corrected to account for clustering; Analysis 6.2). We downgraded the quality of evidence to very low; two levels due to serious risk of bias (lack of allocation concealment, lack of blinding of participants and personnel to the intervention, lack of blinding of outcome assessment, high number of unaddressed dropouts) and one level due to imprecision (wide CIs and low number of participants). We are uncertain whether a feeding skills training programme for nurses has any effect on mealtime behaviour (as measured by the EdFED). See Summary of findings 6.

Other interventions aimed at improving feeding skills or behaviour of nurses

The Coyne 1997 and Eaton 1986 studies tested procedures for vocal or tactile positive feedback to be given by the nurses while feeding people with dementia. The Coyne 1997 study had nurses in the intervention group give specific vocal feedback and positive encouragement to people with dementia, compared to nurses not giving these verbal prompts. The Eaton 1986 study had specific vocal and tactile feedback given to people with dementia by the nurses during mealtimes, compared to nurses only giving the vocal feedback.

Primary outcomes

Intake of food and liquids

The Eaton 1986 study assessed the calories consumed. After three weeks, people with dementia in the intervention group, who were given verbal and physical encouragement by caregivers, consumed on average 200 kcal more per meal, than those in the intervention group, where caregivers only gave verbal encouragement (95% CI 119.81 to 280.19; n = 42, 1 study; Analysis 7.1). We downgraded the quality of evidence to low; one level due to risk of bias (allocation concealment was not specified, and lack of blinding of participants and personnel), and one level due to imprecision (low number of participants). Verbal and physical encouragement probably



increases the intake of food and liquids slightly (as measured by the calories consumed per meal). See Summary of findings 7.

The Eaton 1986 study assessed the amount of protein consumed per meal. After three weeks, people with dementia in the intervention group, who were given verbal and physical encouragement by caregivers, consumed on average 15g of protein more per meal than those in the control group, where caregivers only gave verbal encouragement (MD 15g, 95% CI 7.74 to 22.26; n = 42, 1 study; Analysis 7.2). We downgraded the quality of evidence to low; one level due to risk of bias (allocation concealment was not specified, and lack of blinding of participants and personnel), and one level due to imprecision (low number of participants). Verbal and physical encouragement may increase the intake of food and liquids slightly (as measured by the protein consumed per meal). See Summary of findings 7.

Nutritional status

No study employing vocal or tactile positive feedback assessed nutritional status.

Secondary outcomes

Mealtime behaviour

The Coyne 1997 study assessed mealtime behaviour using the Level of Eating Independence scale (LEI) and used an analysis of variance to test the interaction of group allocation and time. After 20 days, people with dementia in the intervention group, who were given verbal prompts and positive reinforcement by caregivers, were reported to be more independent when eating solid foods than those in the control group, whose caregivers did not give these verbal prompts or positive reinforcements (MD 3.5, P = 0.044, n = 24, 1 study; Analysis 8.1). After 20 days, there was no significant difference between the groups when drinking liquids (MD 2.4, P > 0.05, n = 24, 1 study, no exact P value reported; Analysis 8.2).

Effects on subgroups

The data were not sufficient to perform our predefined subgroup analyses by dementia stage and nutritional status.

Sensitivity analysis

Only a single meta-analysis was possible. We pooled data on BMI from Salva 2011 and Suominen 2015. The result was not affected when we used a random-effects rather than a fixed-effect model.

DISCUSSION

Summary of main results

This review includes nine studies, involving 1502 participants, most of them with Alzheimer's disease. The interventions and outcome measures are diverse and the overall quality of the evidence is mostly low to very low, and in exceptional cases moderate. This is due to problems with study methods, leading to risk of bias, and the small sample size of studies, leading to imprecise effect estimates. We therefore, have limited or little confidence in most of the results.

Of the studies aiming at improving the feeding skills or behaviours of caregivers (Chang 2005; Coyne 1997; Eaton 1986), only the Eaton 1986 study found evidence of a beneficial effect on our primary outcomes. Positive reinforcement by verbal and physical prompts given by the caregivers during meals might slightly increase calorie and protein intake. The intervention in the Chang 2005 study aimed to improve overall feeding skills of caregivers, but the quality of the evidence for all outcomes was very low, and we could not draw conclusions about the effect of the intervention.

The two similar studies implementing training programmes to improve self-feeding skills of participants (Lin 2010; Wu 2014), showed mixed findings. The spaced retrieval training programme showed some beneficial effect on nutritional status, but training with Montessori-based activities seemed mostly disadvantageous and was associated with worse food intake and nutritional status, although both interventions showed beneficial effects for selffeeding abilities. Due to low- and very low-quality evidence, we were very uncertain about these results.

The three studies employing educational programmes (Pivi 2011; Salva 2011; Suominen 2015), showed mixed findings. The Pivi 2011 study reported a decrease in nutritional status in the intervention group. The Suominen 2015 study reported a small benefit in food intake in the intervention group. The Salva 2011 study on the other hand, only found negative effects for mealtime behaviour, cognition, function, and dementia severity for those receiving the intervention. Due to low- and moderate-quality evidence, we were uncertain about these results.

One study employed an environmental as well as a smaller behavioural modification by changing the routine, providing additional food items between meals and encouragement to consume these (Simmons 2010a), but the quality of the evidence for all outcomes was very low and we could not draw conclusions about the effect of the intervention.

Overall completeness and applicability of evidence

All trials covered some of the important outcomes used to evaluate the efficacy of the interventions in people with dementia, but no outcome was covered by all relevant studies. The studies include people with Alzheimer's disease or unspecified types of dementia. We found no trial specifically investigating types of dementia other than Alzheimer's disease. Most trials were conducted in long-term care facilities; only two studies recruited people with dementia who lived at home throughout the study (Salva 2011; Suominen 2015).

This review covers a wide range of possible interventions. The included studies investigate a variety of interventions, but by no means all feasible behavioural and environmental modifications which might affect the food and fluid intake of people with dementia. Randomised controlled trials (RCTs) investigating environmental modifications are largely absent.

Quality of the evidence

We analysed all the data from either RCTs or cluster-RCTs. By using the GRADE approach, we rated the quality of evidence for most outcomes as very low or low, and only in a few cases as moderate. In the definition of the GRADE Working Group, this means, that further research is very likely to have an important impact on our confidence in the estimate of effect and is likely to change the estimate (Balshem 2011). The main factors affecting our GRADE ratings were high risks of bias of the included studies (beyond the general lack of blinding of the intervention) and imprecision (wide confidence intervals (CIs) and small sample sizes). Three studies did not adjust for clustering and the precision of some of the effect estimates might be overestimated, because the CIs

might be too narrow. We adjusted some of the effects with data on probable intraclass correlation coefficients (ICCs) taken from external sources.

Synthesising findings from the studies was not feasible, because of variation in the populations, interventions and outcomes studied. The most comparable studies were the Lin 2010 and Wu 2014 studies, which investigated the effects of similar training programmes to improve self-feeding abilities, and the studies from Salva 2011 and Suominen 2015, which investigated the effects of year-long nutritional education programmes. However, even within these studies, there are no consistent findings to report. Most of the evidence provided here is only based on single studies.

Potential biases in the review process

This review addresses clear research questions and uses predefined inclusion criteria to select eligible studies. We used strict criteria and only included RCTs, although during the review process it became clear, that the vast majority of studies on this topic do not employ this study design. We conducted extensive searches, but the possibility of publication bias remains. The majority of studies we found were small and the evidence was of low quality. Furthermore, most comparisons could only be supported by a single study. This itself is not necessarily a source of bias, but of imprecision and the possible false estimation of effects due to outliers.

Agreements and disagreements with other studies or reviews

This review is in line with several other systematic and nonsystematic reviews also covering the effect of environmental and behavioural modifications for improving food and fluid intake (Abbott 2013; Liu 2014; Watson 2006; Whear 2014), which report few and sometimes inconsistent findings and limitations in study quality.

AUTHORS' CONCLUSIONS

Implications for practice

Due to the quantity and quality of the evidence currently available, we cannot identify any specific environmental or behavioural modifications for improving food and fluid intake in people with dementia.

Implications for research

We believe further studies of the behavioural and environmental strategies included in this review, and others, are warranted. However, future studies might want to address and avoid sources of bias and other limitations prevalent in many of the currently available studies.

Study design should consider the duration necessary to reliably detect changes in the primary outcomes. To establish stable changes in food and fluid intake, studies should have a follow-up of at least four days (Kirkpatrick 2014). To establish stable changes in nutritional status, studies should have a follow-up of at least 16 weeks (Kondrup 2003).

Participants' characteristics should be clearly described, including the type of dementia and stage of dementia, and the diagnostic criteria used. More studies with participants in nursing homes might be especially warranted, as people in later stages of dementia, and therefore in greater need of support in self-feeding, are more likely to have been admitted into long-term care facilities.

Interventions in many studies can be expected to be complex (Craig 2008), and if so, should be described more comprehensively, e.g. by using guidelines such as the Template for Intervention Description and Replication (TIDieR) checklist (Hoffmann 2014). Control interventions should be described more comprehensively as well. Furthermore, more emphasis should be placed on describing and evaluating the usual care provided, as well as the environment and context where that care is provided.

Outcomes should include measures of both food and fluid intake and nutritional status.

Possible sources of bias should be addressed more thoroughly. Random sequence and allocation concealment can be improved upon with little effort. Blinding of participants and personnel to the intervention is, in many cases not achievable, due to the nature of the interventions. Blinding of outcome assessment, dealing with incomplete data and clustered data might be improved upon as well, as these were common sources of possible bias in the available studies.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

We would like to thank Anna Noel-Storr, Information Specialist of Cochrane Dementia and Cognitive Improvement, who designed the search strategy.

REFERENCES

References to studies included in this review

Chang 2005 {published data only}

Chang C-C, Lin L-C. Effects of a feeding skills training programme on nursing assistants and dementia patients. *Journal of Clinical Nursing* 2005;**14**(10):1185-92. [DOI: 10.1111/ j.1365-2702.2005.01240.x]

Coyne 1997 {published data only}

Coyne ML, Hoskins L. Improving eating behaviors in dementia using behavioral strategies. *Clinical Nursing Research* 1997;**6**(3):275-90. [DOI: 10.1177/105477389700600307]

Eaton 1986 {published data only}

Eaton M, Mitchell-Bonair IL, Friedmann E. The effect of touch on nutritional intake of chronic organic brain syndrome patients. *Journals of Gerontology* 1986;**41**(5):611-6. [DOI: 10.1093/ geronj/41.5.611]

Lin 2010 {published data only}

Lin L-C, Huang Y-J, Su S-G, Watson R, Tsai BW-J, Wu S-C. Using spaced retrieval and Montessori-based activities in improving eating ability for residents with dementia. *International Journal of Geriatric Psychiatry* 2010;**25**(10):953-9. [DOI: 10.1002/ gps.2433]

Pivi 2011 {published data only}

Pivi GAK, da Silva RV, Juliano Y, Novo NF, Okamoto IH, Brant CQ, et al. A prospective study of nutrition education and oral nutritional supplementation in patients with Alzheimer's disease. *Nutrition Journal* 2011;**10**(1):98-103. [DOI: 10.1186/1475-2891-10-98]

Salva 2011 {published data only}

* Salva A, Andrieu S, Fernandez E, Schiffrin EJ, Moulin J, Decarli B, et al. Health and nutrition promotion program for patients with dementia (NutriAlz): cluster randomized trial. *Journal of Nutrition, Health & Aging* 2011;**15**(10):822-30. [DOI: 10.1007/s12603-011-0363-3]

Salva A, Andrieu S, Fernandez E, Schiffrin EJ, Moulin J, Decarli B, et al. Health and nutritional promotion program for patients with dementia (NutriAlz Study): design and baseline data. *Journal of Nutrition, Health & Aging* 2009;**13**(6):529-37. [DOI: 10.1007/s12603-009-0103-0]

Simmons 2010a {published data only}

Simmons SF, Zhuo X, Keller E. Cost-effectiveness of nutrition interventions in nursing home residents: a pilot intervention. *Journal of Nutrition, Health & Aging* 2010;**14**(5):367-72. [DOI: 10.1007/s12603-010-0082-1]

Suominen 2015 {published data only}

Jyvakorpi SK, Puranen T, Pitkala KH, Suominen MH. Nutritional treatment of aged individuals with Alzheimer disease living at home with their spouses: study protocol for a randomized controlled trial. *Trials* 2012;**13**(66):1-6.

Puranen TM, Pitkala KH, Suominen MH. Tailored nutritional guidance for home-dwelling AD families: the Feasibility of and

Elements Promoting Positive Changes in Diet (NuAD-Trial). *The Journal of Nutrition, Health & Aging* 2015;**19**(4):454-9.

Suominen MH, Puranen TM, Eloniemi-Sulkava U, Jyväkorpi SK, Siljamaki-Ojansuu U, Kautiainen H, et al. Effectiveness of a tailored nutrition intervention on nutrient intake and quality of life of aged persons with Alzheimer disease living at home with their spouses. A randomized, controlled trial. European Geriatric Medicine Conference: 9th Congress of the European Union Geriatric Medicine Society. 2013.

Suominen MH, Puranen TM, Jyväkorpi SK, Eloniemi-Sulkava U, Kautiainen H, Siljamäki-Ojansuu U, et al. Nutritional guidance improves nutrient intake, quality of life and prevents falls of aged persons with AD living at home: A randomized, controlled trial (NuAD-trial). European Geriatric Medicine Conference: 10th International Congress of the European Union Geriatric Medicine Society - Geriatric Medicine Crossing Borders. 2014.

* Suominen MH, Puranen TM, Jyväkorpi SK, Eloniemi-Sulkava U, Kautiainen H, Siljamäki-Ojjanisuu U, et al. Nutritional guidance improves nutrient intake and quality of life, and may prevent falls in aged persons with Alzheimer disease living with a spouse (NuAD Trial). *Journal of Nutrition Health and Aging* 2015;**19**(9):901-7.

Wu 2014 {published data only}

Wu H-S, Lin L-C, Wu S-C, Lin K-N, Lin H-C. The effects of spaced retrieval combined with errorless learning in institutionalized elders with dementia recall performance, cognitive status, and food intake. *Alzheimer Disease and Associated Disorders* 2014;**28**(4):333-9. [DOI: 10.1097/WAD.00000000000028]

References to studies excluded from this review

Anon 2011 {published data only}

Seating scheme encourages patients to drink more water. Nursing Standard 2011; Vol. 25, issue 31:9.

Aselage 2011 {published data only}

Aselage MB. Feasibility of Implementing a Web-based Dementia Feeding Skills Training Module for Nursing Home Staff [Dissertation]. Medical University of South Carolina, 2011.

Batchelor-Murphy 2015 {published data only}

Batchelor-Murphy A, Amella EJ, Zapka J, Mueller M, Beck C. Feasibility of a web-based dementia feeding skills training program for nursing home staff. *Geriatric Nursing* 2015;**36**(3):212-8.

Beck 2010 {published data only}

Beck AM, Damkjaer K, Sorbye LW. Physical and social functional abilities seem to be maintained by a multifaceted randomized controlled nutritional intervention among old (> 65 years) Danish nursing home residents. *Archives of Gerontology and Geriatrics* 2010;**50**(3):351-5. [DOI: 10.1016/j.archger.2009.05.018]



Chang 2006 {published data only}

Chang C-C, Wykle ML, Madigan EA. The effect of a feeding skills training program for nursing assistants who feed dementia patients in Taiwanese nursing homes. *Geriatric Nursing* 2006;**27**(4):229-37. [DOI: 10.1016/j.gerinurse.2006.03.007]

Chenoweth 2011 {published data only}

Chenoweth L. The PerCEN Study: supporting client and çare outcomes in the residential dementia care setting. *Alzheimer's & Dementia* 2011;**7**(4):292.

de Sousa 2012 {published data only}

de Sousa OL, Amaral TF. Three-week nutritional supplementation effect on long-term nutritional status of patients with mild Alzheimer disease. *Alzheimer Disease and Associated Disorders* 2012;**26**(2):119-23.

Endevelt 2011 {published data only}

Endevelt R, Lemberger J, Bregman J, Kowen G, Berger-Fecht I, Lander H, et al. Intensive dietary intervention by a dietitian as a case manager among community dwelling older adults: the EDIT study. *Journal of Nutrition, Health & Aging* 2011;**15**(8):624-30. [DOI: 10.1007/s12603-011-0074-9]

Hanson 2011 {published data only}

Hanson LC, Carey TS, Caprio AJ, Lee TJ, Ersek M, Garrett J, et al. Improving decision-making for feeding options in advanced dementia: a randomized, controlled trial. *Journal of the American Geriatrics Society* 2011;**59**(11):2009-16. [DOI: 10.1111/j.1532-5415.2011.03629.x]

Lin 2011 {published data only}

Lin L-C, Huang Y-J, Watson R, Wu S-C, Lee Y-C. Using a Montessori method to increase eating ability for institutionalised residents with dementia: a crossover design. *Journal of Clinical Nursing* 2011;**20**:3092-101. [DOI: 10.1111/ j.1365-2702.2011.03858.x]

Liu 2016 {published data only}

Liu W. Optimizing eating performance for long-term care residents with dementia. Baltimore (MA): University of Maryland, 2016.

Moore 2010 {published data only}

Morre JR. Familiar Physical Activity to Familiar Music: the effects on apathy, agitation, eating ability, and dietary intake in institutionalized older adults with dementia [Dissertation]. University of Massachusetts Amherst, 2010.

Narme 2015 {published data only}

* Narme P, Clément S, Ehrlé M, Schiaratura L, Vachez S, Courtaigne B, et al. Efficacy of musical interventions in dementia: evidence from a randomized controlled trial. *Journal of Alzheimer's disease* 2014;**38**(2):359-69. [DOI: 10.3233/ JAD-130893]

Narme P, Clément S, Ehrlé M, Schiaratura L, Vachez S, Courtaigne B, et al. Efficacy of musical interventions in moderate to severe dementia: evidence from a randomized controlled trial. Alzheimer's & Dementia Conference: Alzheimer's Association International Conference; 2013 07 13-18; Boston (MA). 2013.

NCT01780402 {published data only}

NCT01780402. Comparison of hand feeding techniques for persons with dementia. clinicaltrials.gov/ct2/show/ NCT01780402.

Nijs 2006 {published data only}

Nijs KAND, de Graaf C, Kok FJ, van Staveren WA. Effect of family style mealtimes on quality of life, physical performance, and body weight of nursing home residents: cluster randomised controlled trial. *BMJ* 2006;**332**(7551):1180-3. [DOI: 10.1136/bmj.38825.401181.7C]

Remsburg 2001 {published data only}

Remsburg E, Luking A, Baran P, Radu C, Pineda D, Bennett R, et al. Impact of a buffet-style dining program on weight and biochemical indicators of nutritional status in nursing home residents: a pilot study. *Journal of the Academy of Nutrition and Dietetics* 2001;**101**(12):1460-3.

Riebandt 2011 {published data only}

Riebandt S, Möhler R. Family style meals in homes for the aged and nursing homes. Small changes can work wonders. *Pflege Zeitschrift* 2011;**64**(12):728-32.

Ritchie 2005 {published data only}

Ritchie L. Promoting proper nutrition to residents with Alzheimer's disease. *Long-Term Care Interface* 2005;**6**(7):48.

Riviere 2001 {published data only}

Rivière S, Gillette-Guyonnet S, Voisin T, Reynish E, Andrieu S, Lauque S, et al. A nutritional education program could prevent weight loss and slow cognitive decline in Alzheimer's disease. *Journal of Nutrition, Health & Aging* 2001;**5**(4):295-9.

Shipley 2010 {published data only}

Shipley RA, Ahuja N, Perera S. Visual stimulation: an approach to food consumption in long-term care. American Geriatrics Society (AGS) 2010 Annual Scientific Meeting. 2010.

Simmons 2008 {published data only}

Simmons SF, Keller E, Zhuo X, Hickey KA, Sato HW, Schnelle JF. Prevention of unintentional weight loss in nursing home residents: A controlled trial of feeding assistance. *Journal of the American Geriatrics Society* 2008;**56**(8):1466-73. [DOI: 10.1111/ j.1532-5415.2008.01801.x]

Simmons 2010b {published data only}

Simmons SF, Zhuo X, Keeler E. Cost-effectiveness of nutrition interventions in nursing home residents: a pilot intervention. *The Journal of Nutrition, Health & Aging* 2010;**15**(5):367-72.

Solomon 2012 {published data only}

Solomon A, Ngandu T, Ehtiluoto S, Jula A, Laatikainen T, Rauramaa R, et al. Results and experiences from Scandinavian multi-domain intervention trials (DRs EXTRA and FINGER). Alzheimer's & Dementia Conference: Alzheimer's Association International Conference. 2012.



Solomon 2014 {published data only}

Solomon A, Levälahti E, Soininen H, Tuomilehto J, Lindström J, Lehtisalo J, et al. A multidomain, two-year, randomized controlled trial to prevent cognitive impairment: the finger study. *Alzheimer's & Dementia* 2014;**10**:137-8. [DOI: 10.1016/ j.jalz.2014.04.083]

Sousa 2012 {published data only}

Sousa OL, Amaral TF. Three-week nutritional supplementation effect on long-term nutritional status of patients with mild Alzheimer disease. *Alzheimer Disease and Associated Disorders* 2012;**26**(2):119-23. [DOI: 10.1097/WAD.0b013e31822c5bb3]

Syme 1995 {published data only}

Syme S. Independence through finger food. *Contemporary Nurse: A Journal for the Australian Nursing Profession* 1995;**4**(2):80-1.

van Ort 1995 {published data only}

van Ort S, Phillips LR. Nursing interventions to promote functional feeding. *Journal of Gerontological Nursing* 1995;**21**(10):6-9.

Wu 2013 {published data only}

Wu H-S, Lin L-C. The moderating effect of nutritional status on depressive symptoms in veteran elders with dementia: A spaced retrieval combined with Montessori-based activities. *Journal of Advanced Nursing* 2013;**69**(10):2229-41. [DOI: 10.1111/ jan.12097]

Wu 2015 {published data only}

Wu HS, Lin LC. Comparing cognition, mealtime performance, and nutritional status in people with dementia with or without ideational apraxia. *Biological Research for Nursing* 2015;**17**(2):199-206. [DOI: 10.1177/1099800414536773]

Young 2004 {published data only}

Young KW, Greenwood CE, van Reekum R, Binns MA. A randomized, crossover trial of high-carbohydrate foods in nursing home residents with Alzheimer's disease: Associations among intervention response, body mass index, and behavioral and cognitive function. *Journals of Gerontology. Series A. Biological Sciences and Medical Sciences* 2005;**60**(8):1039-45. [DOI: 10.1093/gerona/60.8.1039]

* Young KW, Greenwood CE, van Reekum R, Binns MA. Providing nutrition supplements to institutionalized seniors with probable Alzheimer's disease is least beneficial to those with low body weight status. *Journal of the American Geriatrics Society* 2004;**52**(8):1305-12. [DOI: 10.1111/ j.1532-5415.2004.52360.x]

References to studies awaiting assessment

NCT02269956 {published data only}

Duke University. Mealtime Symptoms in Dementia. ClinicalTrials.gov [https://clinicaltrials.gov/show/NCT02269956] 2014.

References to ongoing studies

Douma 2016 {published data only}

Douma JG, Volkers KM, Vuijk PJ, Scherder EJA. The effects of video observation of chewing during lunch on masticatory ability, food intake, cognition, activities of daily living, depression, and quality of life in older adults with dementia: a study protocol of an adjusted randomized controlled trial. *BMC Geriatrics* 2016;**13**(37):-.

Additional references

Abbott 2013

Abbott RA, Whear R, Thompson-Coon J, Ukoumunne OC, Rogers M, Bethel A, et al. Effectiveness of mealtime interventions on nutritional outcomes for the elderly living in residential care: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Ageing Research Reviews* 2013;**12**:967-81.

Abdelhamid 2016

Abdelhamid A, Bunn D, Copley M, Cowap V, Dickinson A, Gray L, et al. Effectiveness of interventions to directly support food and drink intake in people with dementia: systematic review and meta-analysis. *BMC Geriatric* 2016;**16**:16-26.

ADI 2014

Guerchet M, Prina M, Prince M, Albanese E, Siervo M, Acosta D, Alzheimer's Disease International. Nutrition and Dementia. London: Alzheimer's Disease International, 2014.

ADI 2015

Alzheimer's Disease International. World Alzheimer Report 2015. The Global Impact of Dementia. An analysis of prevalence, incidence, cost and trends. London: Alzheimer's Disease International, 2015.

Amella 2004

Amella EJ. Feeding and hydration issues for older adults with dementia. *Nursing Clinics of North America* 2004;**39**:607-23.

Anstey 2008

Anstey KJ, Lipnicki DM, Low LF. Cholesterol as a risk factor for dementia and cognitive decline: a systematic review of prospective studies with meta-analysis. *American Journal of Geriatric Psychiatry* 2008;**16**:343-54.

APA 2007

Rabins PV, Blacker D, Rovner BW, Rummans T, Schneider LS, Tariot PN, et al. APA Work Group on Alzheimer's Disease and other Dementias. American Psychiatric Association practice guideline for the treatment of patients with Alzheimer's disease and other dementias. Second Edition. *American Journal of Psychiatry* 2007;**164**(12 Suppl):5-56.

APA 2013

American Psychiatric Association. Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders, Fifth Edition. Arlington, VA: American Psychiatric Publishing, 2013.



Aselage 2010

Aselage MB, Amella EJ. An evolutionary analysis of mealtime difficulties in older adults with dementia. *Journal of Clinical Nursing* 2010;**19**:33-41.

Balshem 2011

Balshem H, Helfand M, Schünemann HJ, Oxman AD, Kunz R, Brozek J, et al. GRADE guidelines: 3. Rating the quality of evidence. *Journal of Clinical Epidemiology* 2011;**64**:401e-6.

Barnes 2013

Barnes S, Wasielewska A, Raiswell C, Drummond B. Exploring the mealtime experience in residential care settings for older people: an observational study. *Health & Social Care in the Community* 2013;**21**:442-50.

Barrett-Connor 1996

Barrett-Connor E, Edelstein SL, Corey-Bloom J, Wiederholt WC. Weight loss precedes dementia in community-dwelling older adults. *Journal of the American Geriatrics Society* 1996;**44**:1147-52.

Beerens 2013

Beerens HC, Zwakhalen SMG, Verbeek H, Ruwaard D, Hamers JPH. Factors associated with quality of life of people with dementia in long-term care facilities: a systematic review. *International Journal of Nursing Studies* 2013;**50**(9):1259-70.

Beydoun 2008

Beydoun MA, Beydoun HA, Wang Y. Obesity and central obesity as risk factors for incident dementia and its subtypes: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Obesity Review* 2008;**9**:204-18.

Bråne 2001

Bråne G, Gottfries CG, Winblad B. The Gottfries-Bråne-Steen scale: validity, reliability and application in anti-dementia drug trials. *Dementia and Geriatric Cognitive Disorders* 2001;**12**:1-14.

Bunn 2016

Bunn DK, Abdelhamid A, Copley M, Cowap V, Dickinson A, Howe A, et al. Effectiveness of interventions to indirectly support food and drink intake in people with dementia: Eating and Drinking Well IN dementiA (EDWINA) systematic review. *BMC Geriatrics* 2016;**16**:16-89.

Camp 2001

Camp CJ. From efficacy to effectiveness to diffusion: making the transitions in dementia intervention research. *Neuropsychological Rehabilitation* 2001;**11**:495-517.

Cleary 2012

Cleary S. Reminiscence therapy, mealtime and improving intake in residents with dementia. *Canadian Nursing Home* 2012;**23**:8-12.

Craig 2008

Craig P, Dieppe P, Macintyre S, Michie S, Nazareth I, Petticrew M. Developing and evaluating complex interventions: the new Medical Research Council guidance. *BMJ* 2008;**337**:587-92.

Cummings 1994

Cummings JL, Mega M, Gray K, Rosenberg-Thompson S, Carusi DA, Gornbein J. The Neuropsychiatric Inventory: comprehensive assessment of psychopathology in dementia. *Neurology* 1994;**44**(12):2308-14.

Cummings 1997

Cummings JL. The Neuropsychiatric Inventory: assessing psychopathology in dementia patients. *Neurology* 1997;**48**(5 Suppl 6):S10-6.

Di Francesco 2007

Di Francesco V, Fantin F, Omizzolo F, Residori L, Bissoli L, Bosello O, et al. The anorexia of aging. *Digestive Diseases* 2007;**25**:129-37.

Egger 1997

Egger M, Smith GD, Schneider M, Minder C. Bias in meta-analysis detected by a simple, graphical test. *BMJ* 1997;**315**:629-34.

Elley 2007

Elley CR, Kerse N, Chondros P, Robinson E. Intraclass correlation coefficients from three cluster randomised controlled trials in primary and residential health care. *Australian and New Zealand Journal of Public Health* 2007;**29**(5):461-7.

EMA 2008

European Medicines Agency. Guideline on medicinal products for the treatment of Alzheimer's disease and other treatments. www.ema.europa.eu/docs/en_GB/document_library/ Scientific_guideline/2009/09/WC500003562.pdf. London, (accessed 23 July 2014).

EndNote 2011 [Computer program]

Thomson Reuters. EndNote X5. Thomson Reuters, 2011.

Fjellström 2008

Fjellström K. Mealtime and meal patterns from a cultural perspective. *Food & Nutrition Research* 2008;**48**(4):161-4.

Fjellström 2010

Fjellström C, Starkenberg A, Wesslén A, Licentiate MS, Tysén Bäckström AC, Faxén-Irving G, et al. To be a good food provider: an exploratory study among spouses of persons with Alzheimer's disease. *American Journal of Alzheimer's Disease and Other Dementias* 2010;**25**:521-6.

Fletcher 2012

Fletcher K. Recognition and Management of Dementia. In: Boltz M, Capetuzi E, Fulmer T, Zwicker D editor(s). Evidencebased geriatric nursing protocols for best practice. 4th Edition. Springer, 2012:163-85.

Flynn 2014

Flynn EP, Smith CH, Walsh CD, Walshe M. Modifying the consistency of food and fluids for swallowing difficulties in dementia. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews* 2014, Issue 4. [DOI: 10.1002/14651858.CD011077]


Folstein 1975

Folstein MF, Folstein SE, McHugh PR. "Mini-mental state". A practical method for grading the cognitive state of patients for the clinician. *Journal of Psychiatric Research* 1975;**12**(3):189-98.

Forbes 2014

Forbes D, Blake CM, Thiessen EJ, Peacock S, Hawranik P. Light therapy for improving cognition, activities of daily living, sleep, challenging behaviour, and psychiatric disturbances in dementia. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews* 2014, Issue 2. [DOI: 10.1002/14651858.CD003946.pub4]

Galasko 1997

Galasko D, Bennett D, Sano M, Ernesto C, Thomas R, Grundman M, et al. An inventory to assess activities of daily living for clinical trials in Alzheimer's disease. The Alzheimer's Disease Cooperative Study. *Alzheimer Disease & Associated Disorders* 1997;**11**(Suppl 2):33-9.

Gillette-Guyonnet 2000

Gillette-Guyonnet S, Nourhashemi F, Andrieu S, de Glisezinski I, Ousset PJ, Riviere D, et al. Weight loss in Alzheimer disease. *American Journal of Clinical Nutrition* 2000;**71**(2):637-42.

GRADEpro GDT 2015 [Computer program]

McMaster University (developed by Evidence Prime, Inc.). GRADEpro Guideline Development Tool. McMaster University (developed by Evidence Prime, Inc.), 2015.

Grundman 1996

Grundman M, Corey-Bloom J, Jernigan T, Archibald S, Thal LJ. Low body weight in Alzheimer's disease is associated with mesial temporal cortex atrophy. *Neurology* 1996;**46**:1585-91.

Guyatt 2011

Guyatt GH, Oxman AD, Kunz R, Atkins D, Brozek J, Vist G, et al. GRADE guidelines: 2. Framing the question and deciding on important outcomes. *Journal of Clinical Epidemiology* 2011;**64**(4):395-400.

Hamer 2009

Hamer M, Chida Y. Physical activity and risk of neurodegenerative disease: a systematic review of prospective evidence. *Psychological Medicine* 2009;**39**(1):3-11.

Higgins 2011

Higgins JP, Green S, editor(s). Cochrane Handbook for Systematic Reviews of Interventions Version 5.1.0 (updated March 2011). The Cochrane Collaboration, 2011. Available from handbook.cochrane.org.

Hoffmann 2014

Hoffmann TC, Glasziou PP, Boutron I, Milne R, Perera R, Moher D, et al. Better reporting of interventions: template for intervention description and replication (TIDieR) checklist and guide. *BMJ* 2014;**348**:g1687.

Hulstaert 2009

Hulstaert F, Thiry N, Eyssen M, Vrijens F. Pharmaceutical and Non-Pharmaceutical Interventions for Alzheimer's Disease, a

Rapid Assessment. Brussels: Belgian Health Care Knowledge Centre (KCE), 2009.

IQWIG 2008

Institute for Quality and Efficiency in Health Care. [Ginkgohaltige Präparate bei Alzheimer Demenz. Abschlussbericht A05-19B]. www.iqwig.de/download/A05-19B_ Abschlussbericht_Ginkgohaltige_Praeparate_bei_Alzheimer_ Demenz.pdf. Köln: Institute for Quality and Efficiency in Health Care, (accessed 22 July 2014).

Johnson 2006

Johnson DK, Wilkins CH, Morris JC. Accelerated weight loss may precede diagnosis in Alzheimer disease. *Archives of Neurology* 2006;**63**:1312-7.

Kayser-Jones 1997

Kayser-Jones J, Schell E. The effect of staffing on the quality of care at mealtime. *Nursing Outlook* 1997;**45**:64-72.

Kirkpatrick 2014

Kirkpatrick SI, Reedy J, Butler EN, Dodd KW, Subar AF, Thompson FE, et al. Dietary assessment in food environment research: a systematic review. *American Journal of Preventive Medicine* 2014;**46**(1):94-102.

Klein 1982

Klein RM, Bell BJ. Self-care skills: Behavioural measurement with Klein-Bell ADL scale. *Archives of Physical Medicine and Rehabilitation* 1982;**63**:335-8.

Kondrup 2003

Kondrup J, Allison SP, Elia M, Vellas B, Plauth M. ESPEN guidelines for nutrition screening 2002. *Clinical Nutrition* 2003;**22**(4):415-21.

Larson 2013

Larson EB, Yaffe K, Langa KM. New insights into the dementia epidemic. *New England Journal of Medicine* 2013;**369**(24):2275-7.

Lawton 1969

Lawton MP, Brody EM. Assessment of older people: selfmaintaining and instrumental activities of daily living. *The Gerontologist* 1969;**9**(3):179-86.

Lee 2013

Lee Y, Back JH, Kim J, Kim SH, Na DL, Cheong HK, et al. Systematic review of health behavioral risks and cognitive health in older adults. *International Psychogeriatrics* 2013;**22**:174-87.

Leslie 2011

Leslie WS. Nutrition management in special populations: improving the dietary intake of frail older people. *Proceedings of the Nutrition Society* 2011;**70**:263-7.

Liberati 2009

Liberati A, Altman DG, Tetzlaff J, Mulrow C, Gøtzsche PC, Ioannidis JPA, et al. The PRISMA statement for reporting systematic reviews and meta-analyses of studies that evaluate



health care interventions: explanation and elaboration. *BMJ* 2009;**339**:b2700.

Lin 2003

Lin LC, Chang CC. A Chinese translation of the EdFED-Q and assessment of equivalence. *Alzeimer Disease and Associated Disorders* 2003;**17**(4):230-5.

Liu 2014

Liu W, Cheon J, Thomas SA. Interventions on mealtime difficulties in older adults with dementia: a systematic review. *International Journal of Nursing Studies* 2014;**51**(1):14-27.

Livingston 2014

Livingston G, Kelly L, Lewis-Holmes E, Baio G, Morris S, Patel N, et al. A systematic review of the clinical effectiveness and cost-effectiveness of sensory, psychological and behavioural interventions for managing agitation in older adults with dementia. *Health Technology Assessment* 2014;**18**(39):1-226, v-vi.

Lorefalt 2012

Lorefalt B, Wilhemsson S. A multifaceted intervention model can give a lasting improvement of older people's nutritional status. *Journal of Nutrition, Health and Aging* 2012;**16**:378-82.

Lu 2009

Lu FP, Lin KP, Kuo HK. Diabetes and the risk of multi-system aging phenotypes: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *PloS One* 2009;**4**:e4144.

Marshall 2013

Marshall S, Bauer J, Capra S, Isenring E. Are informal carers and community care workers effective in managing malnutrition in the older adult community? A systematic review of current evidence. *Journal of Nutrition, Health & Aging* 2013;**17**(8):645-51.

McKhann 1984

McKhann G, Drachman D, Folstein M, Katzman R, Price D, Stadlan EM. Clinical diagnosis of Alzheimer's disease: report of the NINCDS-ADRDA Work Group under the auspices of Department of Health and Human Services Task Force on Alzheimer's Disease. *Neurology* 1984;**34**:939-44.

Morley 1997

Morley JE. Anorexia of aging: physiologic and pathologic. *American Journal of Clinical Nutrition* 1997;**66**(4):760-73.

Natalwala 2008

Natalwalaa A, Potluria R, Uppalb H, Heun B. Reasons for hospital admissions in dementia patients in Birmingham, UK, during 2002–2007. *Dementia and Geriatric Cognitive Disorders* 2008;**26**:499-505.

O'Bryant 2008

O'Bryant SE, Waring SC, Cullum CM, Hall J, Lacritz L, Massman PJ, et al. Staging dementia using Clinical Dementia Rating Scale Sum of Boxes scores: a Texas Alzheimer's research consortium study. *Archives of Neurology* 2008;**65**(8):1091-5.

Olde Rikkert 2014

Olde Rikkert MG, Verhey FR, Sijben JW, Bouwman FH, Dautzenberg PL, Lansink M, et al. Differences in nutritional status between very mild Alzheimer's disease patients and healthy controls. *Journal of Alzheimer's Disease* 2014;**41**(1):261-71.

Parker 2005

Parker DR, Avangelou E, Eaton CB. Intraclass correlation coefficients for cluster randomized trials in primary care: The cholesterol education and research trial (CEART). *Contemporary Clinical Trials* 2005;**26**(2):260-7.

Pivi 2012

Pivi GAK, Bertolucci PHF, Schultz RR. Nutrition in severe dementia. *Current Gerontology and Geriatrics Research* 2012;**2012**:983056.

Prince 2013

Prince M, Bryce R, Albanese E, Wimo A, Ribeiro W, Ferri Cleusa P. The global prevalence of dementia: a systematic review and metaanalysis. *Alzheimer's & Dementia* 2013;**9**(1):63-75.

Qiu 2005

Qiu C, Winblad B, Fratiglioni L. The age-dependent relation of blood pressure to cognitive function and dementia. *Lancet Neurology* 2005;**4**(8):487-99.

Rasheed 2013

Rasheed S, Woods RT. Malnutrition and quality of life in older people: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Ageing Research Reviews* 2013;**12**(2):561-6.

Review Manager 2014 [Computer program]

Nordic Cochrane Centre, The Cochrane Collaboration. Review Manager 5 (RevMan 5). Version 5.3. Copenhagen: Nordic Cochrane Centre, The Cochrane Collaboration, 2014.

Román 1993

Román GC, Tatemichi TK, Erkinjuntti T, Cummings JL, Masdeu JC, Garcia JH, et al. Vascular dementia: diagnostic criteria for research studies. Report of the NINDS-AIREN International Workshop. *Neurology* 1993;**43**(2):250-60.

Roque 2013

Roque M, Salva A, Vellas B. Malnutrition in community-dwelling adults with dementia (Nutrialz Trial). *Journal of Nutrition, Health & Aging* 2013;**17**:295-9.

Rosen 1984

Rosen WG, Mohs RR, Davis KL. A new rating scale for Alzheimer's disease. *American Journal of Psychiatry* 1984;**141**(11):1356-64.

Savva 2010

Savva GM, Stephan BC, Alzheimer's Society Vascular Dementia Systematic Review Group. Epidemiological studies of the effect of stroke on incident dementia: a systematic review. *Stroke* 2010;**41**(1):41–6.



Schünemann 2011

Schünemann HJ, Oxman AD, Higgins JP, Vist GE, Glasziou P, Guyatt GH. Chapter 11: Presenting results and 'Summary of findings' tables In: Higgins JP, Green S, editor(s). Cochrane Handbook for Systematic Reviews of Interventions Version 5.1.0 (updated March 2011). The Cochrane Collaboration, 2011. Available from handbook.cochrane.org.

Sidenvall 1994

Sidenvall B, Fjellström C, Ek AC. The meal situation in geriatric care-intentions and experiences. *Journal of Advanced Nursing* 1994;**20**(4):613-21.

Sidenvall 1999

Sidenvall B. Meal procedures in institutions for elderly people: a theoretical interpretation. *Journal of Advanced Nursing* 1999;**30**:319-28.

Simmons 2004

Simmons SF, Schnelle JF. Individualized feeding assistance care for nursing home residents: staffing requirements to implement two interventions. *Journals of Gerontology Series A: Biological Sciences and Medical Sciences* 2004;**59**:966-73.

Sintonen 2001

Sintonen H. The 15D instrument of health-related qualityof-life: properties and applications. *Annals of Medicine* 2001;**33**(5):328-36.

Smeeth 2002

Smeeth L, Ng ES. Intraclass correlation coefficients for cluster randomized trials in primary care: data from the MRC Trial of the Assessment and Management of Older People in the Community. *Controlled Clinical Trials* 2002;**23**(4):409-21.

Smith 2005

Smith S, Lamping D, Banerjee S, Harwood R, Foley B. Measurement of health-related quality of life for people with dementia: development of a new instrument (DEMQOL) and an evaluation of current methodology. *Health Technology Assessment* 2005;**9**(10):1-93, iii-iv.

Sosa-Ortiz 2012

Sosa-Ortiz AL, Acosta-Castillo I, Prince Martin J. Epidemiology of dementias and Alzheimer's disease. *Archives of Medical Research* 2012;**43**(8):600-8.

Strathmann 2013

Strathmann S, Lesser S, Bai-Habelski J, Overzier S, Paker-Eichelkraut HS, Stehle P, et al. Institutional factors associated with the nutritional status of residents from 10 German nursing homes (ErnSTES study). *Journal of Nutrition, Health & Aging* 2013;**17**:271-6.

Tamura 2013

Tamura BK, Bell CL, Masaki KH, Amella EJ. Factors associated with weight loss, low BMI, and malnutrition among nursing home patients: a systematic review of the literature. *Journal of the American Medical Directors Association* 2013;**14**:649-55.

Tully 1997

Tully MW, Matrakas KL, Muir J, Musallam K. The Eating Behavior Scale. A simple method of assessing functional ability in patients with Alzheimer's disease. *Journal of Gerontological Nursing* 1997;**23**(7):54-5.

United Nations 2013

United Nations - Department of Economics and Social Affairs. World Population Ageing 2013. ST/ESA/SER.A/348. New York: United Nations, 2013.

Unnebrink 2001

Unnebrink K, Windeler J. Intention-to-treat: methods for dealing with missing values in clinical trials of progressively deteriorating diseases. *Statistics in Medicine* 2001;**20**:3931-46.

Vellas 1999

Vellas B, Guigoz Y, Garry PJ, Nourhashemi F, Bennahum D, Lauque S, et al. The mini nutritional assessment (MNA) and its use in grading the nutritional state of elderly patients. *Nutrition* 1999;**15**:116-22.

Vetta 1999

Vetta F, Ronzoni S, Taglieri G, Bollea MR. The impact of malnutrition on the quality of life in the elderly. *Clinical Nutrition* 1999;**18**:259-67.

Vink 2003

Vink AC, Bruinsma MS, Scholten RJPM. Music therapy for people with dementia. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews* 2003, Issue 4. [DOI: 10.1002/14651858.CD003477.pub2]

Watson 1993

Watson R. Measuring feeding difficulty in patients with dementia: perspectives and problems. *Journal of Advanced Nursing* 1993;**18**:25-31.

Watson 1994

Watson R. Measuring feeding difficulty in patients with dementia: developing a scale. *Journal of Advanced Nursing* 1994;**19**:257-63.

Watson 2006

Watson R, Green SM. Feeding and dementia: a systematic literature review. *Journal of Advanced Nursing* 2006;**54**:86-93.

Whear 2014

Whear R, Abbott R, Thompson-Coon J, Bethel A, Rogers M, Hemsley A, et al. Effectiveness of mealtime interventions on behavior symptoms of people with dementia living in care homes: a systematic review. *Journal of the American Medical Directors Association* 2014;**15**:185-93.

WHO 2010

World Health Organization. International Statistical Classification of Diseases and Related Health Problems, 10th revision. Geneva: World Health Organization, 2010.

WHO 2012

World Health Organization. Dementia. A Public Health Priority. Geneva: World Health Organization, 2012.



Wimo 2013

Wimo A, Jönsson L, Bond J, Prince M, Winblad B. The worldwide economic impact of dementia 2010. *Alzheimer's & Dementia* 2013;**9**(1):1-11.

Woods 2005

Woods B, Spector AE, Jones CA, Orrell M, Davies SP. Reminiscence therapy for dementia. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews* 2005, Issue 2. [DOI: 10.1002/14651858.CD001120.pub2]

CHARACTERISTICS OF STUDIES

Characteristics of included studies [ordered by study ID]

Chang 2005

References to other published versions of this review

Herke 2015

Herke M, Burckhardt M, Wustmann T, Watzke S, Fink A, Langer G. Environmental and behavioural modifications for improving food and fluid intake in people with dementia. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews* 2015, Issue 2. [DOI: 10.1002/14651858.CD011542]

* Indicates the major publication for the study

Chang 2005	
Methods	Design: cluster-RCT, single-blinded
	Duration: three months, from February 2004 to May 2004.
Participants	 Country: Taiwan Setting: two long-term care facilities, specialised in dementia Diagnosis: dementia (diagnostic criteria not specified) Inclusion criteria: for nursing assistants: having worked at least six months in the same long-term care facilities, caring for people with dementia and able to communicate in Mandarin, Taiwanese or English, for participants: diagnosed with dementia, type or diagnosis criteria not specified Exclusion criteria: not reported Unit of randomisation: two long-term care facilities specialised in dementia Number of participants: total: 67 nursing assistants and 67 participants; intervention: 31, control: 36 Dropouts: total: 47 (70.1%); intervention: 23 (74.2%); control: 24 (66.7%) Number analysed: per-protocol analysis, 20 matched nursing assistants and participants; intervention: 8; control: 12 Baseline characteristics of participants * Sex: not reported * Age (SD): intervention: 84.2 (4.0); control: 72.0 (5.8)
	* Stage of dementia: not reported
Interventions	 Intervention: feeding skills training programme for nursing assistants * Why: training programme to impart new knowledge of how to feed people with dementia safely and with dignity to nursing assistants to change their attitudes and behaviours during feeding. Changing the nursing assistants' feeding behaviour is associated with changing the outcome of people with dementia, including total eating time, food intake, and extent of feeding difficulty. * What: material: a protocol for feeding people with dementia regarding how to manage feeding problems of people with dementia, including preparation of mealtime environment, interactions between caregivers and people with dementia, and how to deal with food refusal. Procedures: classes were taught during working hours and over two days by the principal investigator. Chinese and English versions of the training programme were provided. Both versions quote: "were reviewed by a gerontological expert to determine the appropriate content and meaning and equivalence between the two versions" (P. 2 (1187) "Immediately following the in-service, hands-on training was provided to enhance the effectiveness of the programme. The hands-on training used one-to-one teaching and provided nursing assistants opportunities to practice or give feedback. The principal investigator followed each nursing assistant during one entire meal lasting approximately one hour." P. 2 (1187)
	* Who: the principal investigator provided the in-service training and hands-on training afterwards
	* How: the training was provided in person by the principal investigator. It is unclear whether the in-service classes were one-to-one or in groups. The hands-on training was provided individually.



Chang 2005 (Continued)

Trusted evidence. Informed decisions. Better health.

	Quote: "The nurs time and deal wi * Where: the place	sing assistants had opportunities to feed several dementia patients at one meal- th different feeding problems of dementia patients." P. 2 (1187) e of the in-service classes is unclear, the hands-on training was provided within
	the care facilities * When: the time	of the in-service classes is unclear, the hands-on training was provided during
	mealtimes How much: the infor one hour duri Tailoring: not re Modifications: n Control: usual care 	n-service classes lasted for three hours over two days, the hands-on training lasted ing mealtimes ported not reported , the nursing assistants in the control group received no intervention and did not ing programmes
Outcomes	 Feeding difficulty: e Food intake: percer or 100% 	equivalence tested Chinese version (Lin 2003) of the EdFED (Watson 1994) Intage of food that has been eaten during mealtime, measured in 25%, 50%, 75%
Notes		
Risk of bias		
Bias	Authors' judgement	Support for judgement
Random sequence genera-	Low risk	The two clusters were randomised using an appropriate measure: a coin toss
		Quote: "Two convenience-chosen, dementia-specialized, long-term care facil- ities in North Taiwan were randomly assigned into either a control or a treat- ment group by flipping a coin." P. 3 (1187)
Allocation concealment (selection bias)	Unclear risk	Not mentioned
Blinding of participants	High risk	No blinding
mance bias) All outcomes		Quote: "Nursing assistants who were in the treatment group received a feed- ing skills training programme including three hours of in-service classes and one hour of hands-on training. Those in the control group did not receive any training programmes." P. 3 (1187)
Blinding of outcome as-	High risk	No concealment of allocation or blinding of any kind mentioned
All outcomes		Quote: "Nursing assistants who were in the treatment group received a feed- ing skills training programme including three hours of in-service classes and one hour of hands-on training. Those in the control group did not receive any training programmes." P. 3 (1187)
Incomplete outcome data (attrition bias) All outcomes	High risk	High number of dropouts and no means of addressing missing data
Selective reporting (re- porting bias)	Low risk	Results provided as outlined
Other bias	High risk	Recruitment bias: it seems that nurses were allocated to control or treatment centre after randomisation. Details of participant and nurse selection is not described. They observed a selected sample of nurses and participants, which was not further described, rather than the whole randomised sample. There are also unclear exclusion criteria mentioned in discussion.



Chang 2005 (Continued)

Quote: "Due to shift, 36 nursing assistants and the same number of dementia patients were observed during mealtimes." P. 3 (1187)

Quote: "Thus, there were complete data on 67 nursing assistants, who were divided into two groups: 31 in the treatment group and 36 in the control group." P. 3 (1187)

Quote: "Additionally, there were numbers of foreign-born nursing assistants enrolled in the control group. Even though they did not receive the feeding training programme in this study, [...]" P. 5 (1189)

Incorrect analysis: no correction for clustering in the statistical analyses

Coyne 1997 Methods • Design: RCT, single-blinded Duration: 20 days Participants Country: USA Setting: 60-bed dementia unit of a 230-bed skilled nursing facility **Diagnosis:** dementia (diagnostic criteria not specified) Inclusion criteria: diagnosis of dementia (chronic organic brain syndrome, Alzheimer's disease, multi-infarct-dementia), consume three meals in the communal dining room and eat at least half of their meals without staff assistance, eligible participants had five to ten errors on the Short Portable Mental Status Questionnaire, with five to seven errors indicating moderate intellectual impairment and 8-10 errors indicative of severe intellectual impairment, the subjects demonstrated the ability to follow verbal eating instructions Exclusion criteria: receiving nutrition by invasive methods, that is, nasogastric, intravenous or gastrostomy feedings or if they had ill-fitting dentures that might hinder eating performance Unit of randomisation: 24 participants Number of participants: total: 24; intervention: 12; control: 12 Dropouts: total: 0 (0%) Number analysed: total: 24; intervention: 12; control: 12 **Baseline characteristics:** Sex: intervention: 100% female; control: 100% female Mean age (range): intervention: 83.4 (68-96) years, control: 84.9 (68-96) years Length of stay in dementia unit in months (range): intervention: 22.2 (6-68); control: 40.3 (15-72) Short Portable Mental Status Questionnaire: intervention: 9.4; control: 9.7 * Stage of dementia: not reported Interventions Intervention: directed verbal prompts and positive reinforcements Why: quote: "Staff attitudes towards patients with dementia and their disabilities play a critical role in managing activities of daily living (ADL). [...] Although there is no cure for dementia, this diagnosis should not preclude the possibility that some lost ADL skills may be reacquired or that existing ADL skills may be improved. [...] Several researchers suggest that interventions with patients with dementia should begin using the least-restrictive approach of verbal prompts and then proceed, as necessary, to using partial physical assistance." P. 2 (276) What: materials: standardised sets of verbal prompts and reinforcements. Procedures: Direct verbal prompts to initiate or during eating tasks and positive reinforcement, when an eating task was completed. A set of standardised phrases was used as verbal prompts, e.g. "Pick up the [name of utensil]" or "Pour the [fluid] in your mouth". Positive reinforcements were standardised phrases as well, e.g. "Correct", "That's right" and "Good". The first prompt was given one minute after food trays were prepared for the participants and at 1-minute intervals thereafter, with up to six prompts and according reinforcements. Who: prompts and reinforcements were given by an investigator or research assistant



Coyne 1997 (Continued)	 How: the intervention was given personally to small groups of six participants each, situated at a common dining table Where: a dining room of the nursing facility, separated from the control group When: three daily meals How much: the intervention was administered at days three, four and five of the study Tailoring: not reported Modifications: not reported
	Control: usual care
Outcomes	 Feeding difficulty: LEI scale, subscale solid foods Feeding difficulty: LEI scale, subscale liquids

Notes

Risk of bias

Bias	Authors' judgement	Support for judgement
Random sequence genera- tion (selection bias)	Low risk	Quote: "Subjects were randomly assigned [] using a table of random numbers" P. 5 (279)
Allocation concealment (selection bias)	High risk	The allocation sequence is not implemented properly to avoid foreknowledge of the allocation. Because of the small number of participants, divided in six groups and the open randomisation method using a table of random num- bers, it is not impossible that personnel or participants might have foreseen assigned groups.
		Quote: "subjects were randomly assigned [] using a table of random numbers" P. 5 (279)
Blinding of participants and personnel (perfor- mance bias) All outcomes	High risk	No blinding
Blinding of outcome as- sessment (detection bias) All outcomes	Low risk	Quote: "Observers were not informed of subjects' assignment to groups or of Intervention strategies, rotated between groups, and did not work in the same pairs." P. 5 (279)
Incomplete outcome data (attrition bias) All outcomes	Low risk	No dropouts
Selective reporting (re- porting bias)	High risk	No time points reported, no effect size reported, only measures of certainty from ANOVA-analyses reported, and no study protocol provided
Other bias	Low risk	No indication for other bias

Eaton 1986

Methods	 Design: RCT, single-blinded Duration: three weeks
Participants	 Country: USA Setting: a skilled care facility



Eaton 1986 (Continued)	
	• Diagnosis: dementia or chronic organic brain syndrome (diagnostic criteria not specified)
	 Inclusion criteria: being able to feed themselves
	Unit of randomisation: 42 participants
	Number of participants: total: 42; intervention: 21; control: 21
	Dropouts: total: 0 (0%)
	Number analysed: total: 42; intervention: 21; control: 21
	Baseline characteristics
	* Sex: intervention: 95.2% female; control: 95.2% female
	* Age (SD): intervention: 84.9 (6.4); control: 85.4 (6.2)
	* Length of institutionalisation in months (SD): intervention: 35.9 (22.9); control: 38.9 (18.0)
	* Stage of dementia: not reported
Interventions	Intervention: verbal encouragement and physical encouragement through touch
	* Why: quote: "Touch can be a particularly important means of interacting with others for individu-
	als who are confused or suffer sensory inadequacies. Factile receptivity may be retained while oth-
	rarized patients who were paralyzed and maintained on life support systems. Preston (1973) found
	that organically brain-damaged patients' responses to nonverbal communication were automatic
	and proposed touching as a new approach for treating chronic organic brain syndrome patients.
	She hypothesized that touch may reach COBS patients who are often disoriented and help them
	focus on the task to be done." P. 2 (612)
	* What: procedures: during mealtimes, all patients (including non-participants) were verbally en-
	couraged to eat for the full duration of the study. The experimental intervention consisted of the
	being verbally encouraged to eat. Each participants were touched lightly on the forearm while
	for a total of approximately one minute of physical encouragement within a one hour period.
	* Who: a single investigator provided the physical encouragement by touch. Regular nursing staff
	provided the verbal encouragement
	* How: face-to-face during mealtimes
	* Where: a communal dining room containing eight to ten tables in groups of four to eight people per table, where participants of both groups and non-participants intermingled
	* When: during mealtimes
	* How much: mealtimes on days three, four and five of the study period
	* Tailoring: not reported
	* Modifications: not reported
	Control: verbal encouragement only
	* Why: see above
	* What: procedures - during mealtimes, all patients (including non-participants) were verbally en- couraged to eat for the full duration of the study
	* Who: regular nursing staff provided the verbal encouragement
	* How: face-to-face during mealtimes
	* Where: a communal dining room containing 8 to 10 tables in groups of 4 to 8 people per table, where participants of both groups and non-participants intermingled
	* When: during mealtimes
	* How much: during the full study period
	* Tailoring: not reported
	* Modifications: not reported
Outcomes	Food intake: calories consumed in each meal
	Food intake: protein consumed in each meal
Notes	

Risk of bias

Eaton 1986 (Continued)

Bias	Authors' judgement	Support for judgement
Random sequence genera-	Unclear risk	Not described sufficiently
		Quote: "Each patient was randomly assigned to either the experimental (n = 21) or the control (n = 21) group." P. 2 (612)
Allocation concealment (selection bias)	Unclear risk	Not mentioned
Blinding of participants	High risk	No blinding
and personnei (perfor- mance bias) All outcomes		Quote: "Each group was divided into three subgroups for observation of food intake during communal meals. Subgroups were established because only one person [] was performing the experimental procedure. Thus the single inves- tigator who was present during all observed meals was not required to attend to more than 14 people at any time. Participants in one experimental and one control subgroup comprised a cohort that was studied simultaneously. The three subgroups were studied in succession." P. 2 (612)
		Quote: "[] control and experimental participants were in view of each other and non-participants during the entire study." P. 2 (612)
Blinding of outcome as- sessment (detection bias) All outcomes	Low risk	Quote: "One week prior to the beginning of the study, sample plates were pre- pared to train the nurses and nurses aids for food quantification. Interrater re- liability of .80 was obtained after three training sessions []. Staff, who had been previously instructed in assessment of amount of food remaining, were blind to both the hypothesis and group (treatment or control) assignment." P. 3 (613)
Incomplete outcome data (attrition bias) All outcomes	Low risk	No dropouts
Selective reporting (re- porting bias)	Low risk	Results provided as outlined
Other bias	Low risk	No indication for bias

Lin 2010

Methods	 Design: cluster-RCT, single-blinded Duration: eight weeks
Participants	 Country: Taiwan Setting: dementia special care units at three long-term care facilities in Metropolitan Taipei Diagnosis: dementia (type or diagnostic criteria not specified) Inclusion criteria: diagnosis with dementia (not specified). EdFED of two or higher. Able to stay in the institution for the study duration. Initial MMSE of ten to 23 Unit of randomisation: three dementia special care units in different long-term care facilities Number of participants: total: 85; intervention 1: 32; intervention 2: 29; control: 24 Dropouts: total: 3 (3.5%); distribution unclear Number analysed: per-protocol analysis; total: 82; distribution unclear



Lin 2010 (Continued)	
	Baseline characteristics
	* Sex: intervention 1: 56.3% female; intervention 2: 41.4% female; control: 62.5% female
	* Age (SD): intervention 1: 79.7 (6.1); intervention 2: 82.9 (6.0); control: 81.1 (6.9)
	* MMSE (SD): intervention 1: 13.6 (5.1); intervention 2: 10.8 (4.9); control: 10.5 (8.0)
	* Barthel Activities of Daily Living scale (SD): intervention 1: 69.5 (26.5); intervention 2: 48.3 (31.1); control: 55.8 (25.4)
	 * Length of institutionalisation in months (SD): intervention 1: 22.0 (21.8); intervention 2: 25.5 (19.3); control: 28.9 (29.5)
	 * Time since being diagnosed with dementia in months (SD): intervention 1: 32.9 (32.0); intervention 2: 25.3 (19.3); control: 37.0 (32.2)
	 * Stage of dementia: mild to moderate (MMSE of 10 to 23)
Interventions	 Intervention 1: spaced retrieval Why: quote: "Spaced retrieval (SR) training is regarded as one method for patients with dementia that can enhance learning and retention of information by recalling that information To enhance learning and retention of information by recalling that information over increasingly longer periods of time." P. 2 (954)
	* What: material: intervention protocol. Procedures: the training consisted of the two dimensions eating procedure and eating behaviour. Spaced retrieval used immediate, one, two, four, eight, 16, and 32 minute time interval trials to train subjects in each dimension.
	* Who: two research assistants in doctoral/master programmes and experienced with research on dementia residents completed basic training in SR and Montessori-based activities. The training manual for SR was constructed by the research team who then trained the research assistants with demonstration and return demonstration of SR and Montessori-based activities. After finishing the two-day trainer course, the two research assistants were requested to lead spaced retrieval or Montessori-based activities at an institution for eight days. The principal investigator evaluated the two research assistants' skills in spaced retrieval and Montessori-based activities during this period.
	* How: sessions provided in person
	* Where: dementia special care units at three long-term facilities in Metropolitan Taipei (Taiwan)
	* When: not reported
	* How much: 35–40 min sessions three times per week for eight weeks
	* Tailoring: the content of the training manual consisted of the categories of memory errorless
	learning, definition of spaced retrieval, implementation of spaced retrieval, a videotape, and demonstration and return demonstration
	* Modifications: after feedback from multidisciplinary experts, some changes were implemented, quote: "[] such as using real fruits instead of pictures of fruits during intervention sessions to enhance motivation, and buying desserts, which the residents had no opportunity to eat after admission to the facility, as a reward for participating at each intervention session."
	Intervention 2: Montessori-based activities
	* Why: quote: "Montessori methods are regarded as capable of stopping or reducing residents' prob- lem behaviours when residents participated in Montessori-based programming." P. 2 (954)
	* What: material: intervention protocol. Procedures: the Montessori-based activities programme covered training in hand-eve co-ordination, scooping, pouring, and squeezing
	* Who: two research assistants in doctoral/master programmes and experienced with research on dementia residents completed basic training in spaced retrieval and Montessori-based activities. The training manual for spaced retrieval was constructed by the research team who then trained the research assistants with demonstration and return demonstration of spaced retrieval and Montessori-based activities. After finishing the two-day trainer course, the two research assistants were requested to lead spaced retrieval or Montessori-based activities at an institution for eight days. The principal investigator evaluated the two research assistants' skills in spaced retrieval and Montessori-based activities during this period.
	* How: sessions provided in person
	* Where: dementia special care units at three long-term facilities in Metropolitan Taipei (Taiwan)
	* When: not reported
	* How much: 35–40 min sessions, three times per week, for eight weeks

Environmental and behavioural modifications for improving food and fluid intake in people with dementia (Review)

Copyright @ 2018 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd.

Lin 2010 (Continued)	 * Tailoring: the Montessori-based activities programme for persons with dementia was developed by Camp 2001, but only hand-eye co-ordination, scooping, pouring, and squeezing were employed. Matching and differentiating of edible and not-edible items were added to the programme * Modifications: not reported Control: usual routine according to institution's schedule
Outcomes	 Feeding behaviour: equivalence tested Chinese version (Lin 2003) of the EdFED(Watson 1994) Body composition: MNA, Chinese version Body composition: BMI Body composition: body weight Food intake: eating amount (percentage of meal)

Notes

Risk of bias

Bias	Authors' judgement	Support for judgement
Random sequence genera- tion (selection bias)	Unclear risk	Not described sufficiently
		Quote: "To avoid residents confounding, the three institutes were randomly assigned to the SR, Montessori-based activity, and control groups." P. 2 (954)
Allocation concealment (selection bias)	Unclear risk	Not mentioned
Blinding of participants and personnel (perfor- mance bias) All outcomes	High risk	No blinding
Blinding of outcome as-	Low risk	Outcome assessed before and after intervention, not in between
sessment (detection bias) All outcomes		Quote: "The data collectors did not know which group the subjects belonged to." P. 3 (955)
Incomplete outcome data (attrition bias) All outcomes	High risk	Group allocation of dropouts unclear
Selective reporting (re- porting bias)	Unclear risk	No study protocol available
Other bias	High risk	Incorrect analysis: no correction for clustering in the statistical analyses
		Baseline imbalance: significant difference between groups in the Barthel scale for activities of daily living at baseline, indicating differences in dependence on help and physical abilities

Pivi 2011

Methods •	Design: RCT Duration: six months
Participants •	Country: Brazil



Pivi 2011 (Continued)	
	• Setting: clinic of the Behavioural Neurology Sector, in the Neurology and Neurosurgery Department of Universidade Federal Sao Paulo
	Diagnosis: probable Alzheimer's disease according to DSM IV
	Inclusion criteria: at least 65 years old, CDR of one to three
	• Exclusion criteria: other forms of dementia, alternative feeding requirement (e.g. tube feeding), type 1 or type 2 diabetes mellitus, renal diseases
	Unit of randomisation: 90 participants
	• Number of participants: total: 90, intervention 1: 29, intervention 2: 30, control: 31
	• Dropouts: total: 12 (13.3%); intervention 1: 4 (13.8%); intervention 2: 4 (13.3%); control: 4 (12.9%)
	• Number analysed: per-protocol analysis, total: 78; intervention 1: 27; intervention 2: 25; control: 26
	Baseline characteristics (SDs not reported) Sex: not reported
	* Age: intervention 1: 75.9; intervention 2: 76.4; control: 75.2
	* MMSE: intervention 1: 12.8: intervention 2: 11.6: control: 12.6
	* School in years: intervention 1: 5.4: intervention 2: 4.6: control: 3.4
	* Stage of dementia: mild to severe (CDR of 1 to 3)
Interventions	 Intervention 1: education Why: quote: "Some strategies can be adopted to improve the nutritional status of [patients with Alzheimer's disease]. These strategies include patient nutrition education programs, and the use of oral nutritional supplements, which can significantly impact nutritional status." P. 1
	 What: material: slides to support educational classes. Procedures: an educational programme consisting of ten classes. Classes were developed to include topics relevant to nutritional interventions in Alzheimer's disease, such as the importance of nutrition in disease, behavioural changes during meals, attractive meals, constipation, hydration, administration of drugs, swallowing, food supplementation, lack of appetite or clarification of doubt. Who: not reported
	* How: face-to-face in classes with up to ten participants (caregivers and patients)
	 Where: Clinic of the Behavioural Neurology Sector, in the Neurology and Neurosurgery Department of Universidade Federal Sao Paulo
	* When: not reported
	* How much: 10 classes, not further specified
	* Tailoring: not reported
	* Modifications: not reported
	• Intervention 2. Supplementation
	 * Why: quote: "Some strategies can be adopted to improve the nutritional status of [patients with Alzheimer's disease]. These strategies include patient nutrition education programs, and the use of oral nutritional supplements, which can significantly impact nutritional status." P. 1
	 What: material: oral Nutritional supplement (Ensure[®], Abbott Nutrition), two servings provide 680 kcal and 25.6 gr of protein, procedure: Two servings were provided daily
	* Who: not reported
	* How: not reported
	* Where: Clinic of the Behavioural Neurology Sector, in the Neurology and Neurosurgery Depart- ment of Universidade Federal Sao Paulo
	* When: not reported
	* How much: two servings daily for six months
	* Tailoring: not reported
	* Modifications: not reported
	Control: usual care, no intervention was administered, the participants were assessed over the study period
Outcomes	Body composition: body weight
	Body composition: BMI
	Body composition: arm circumference



Pivi 2011 (Continued)

- Body composition: arm muscle circumference
- Body composition: triceps skinfold

Notes	Ν	otes	
-------	---	------	--

Risk of bias		
Bias	Authors' judgement	Support for judgement
Random sequence genera- tion (selection bias)	Unclear risk	Insufficient information
		Quote: "A randomized, 6-month, prospective study was conducted []". P. 2
Allocation concealment (selection bias)	Unclear risk	Insufficient information
Blinding of participants and personnel (perfor- mance bias) All outcomes	High risk	No blinding
Blinding of outcome as- sessment (detection bias) All outcomes	Unclear risk	Insufficient information
Incomplete outcome data (attrition bias) All outcomes	Low risk	Missing outcome data balanced in numbers across intervention groups, with similar reasons for missing data across groups
		Quote: "Twelve subjects were included in the study but not in the statistical analysis: 3 subjects from CG and 4 from EG had difficulty in being transported to the hospital; 3 subjects from SG and 1 from CG died; 1 subject from SG need- ed tube feeding." P. 2
Selective reporting (re- porting bias)	High risk	Even though there were no significant differences at baseline reported, the study reports analyses of differences of differences which strongly favours the intervention, whereas analyses of mean differences would favour the control for some outcomes.
Other bias	Low risk	No indication for bias

Salva 2011

Methods	 Design: cluster-RCT Duration: 12 months, from July 2005 to July 2006
Participants	Country: Spain
	Setting: 11 outpatient clinics and day hospital care centres in Barcelona
	Diagnosis: Alzheimer's disease according to DSM IV criteria
	 Inclusion criteria: diagnosed with dementia. Mild to moderate dementia with MMSE less than or equal to 26. Only ambulatory subjects living at home and who had an identified caregiver
	• Exclusion criteria: MMSE over 26. Residence in an institution, nasal-gastric tube feeding, terminal situation, participation in another nutritional intervention study
	• Unit of randomisation: 11 outpatient clinics and day hospital care centres
	Number of participants: total: 946, intervention: 448, control: 498
	• Dropouts: total: 290 (30.7%); intervention: 157 (35.0%); control: 133 (26.7%)



Salva 2011 (Continued)	
	 Number analysed: per-protocol analysis, total: 656; intervention: 291; control: 365
	Baseline characteristics
	* Sex: intervention: 67.0% female; control: 69.1% female
	* Age (SD): intervention: 79.4 (7.0); control: 78.6 (7.5)
	* MMSE (SD): intervention: 14.7 (6.0); control: 16.0 (6.25)
	* CDR global score (SD): intervention: 1.8 (0.8); control: 1.7 (0.8)
	* MNA score (SD): intervention: 22.3 (3.8); control: 24.0 (3.0)
	* ADL score (SD): intervention: 3.75 (1.8); control: 4.2 (1.7)
	* IADL score (SD): intervention: 2.2 (2.1); control: 2.5 (2.3)
	* NPI-Q score (SD): intervention: 4.7 (2.6); control: 4.2 (2.6)
	* Eating behaviour scale Score (SD): intervention: 15.5 (3.8); control: 16.4 (3.5)
	* Cornell scale of depression score (SD): intervention: 9.9 (6.6); control: 7.1 (5.4)
	* Weigh, kg (SD): intervention: 63.5 (12.5); control: 65.1 (12.5)
	* BMI (SD): intervention: 26.6 (4.4); control: 27.3 (4.6)
	* Stage of dementia: very mild to moderate (CDR 0.5 to 3)
Interventions	Intervention: education/nutrition promotion programme
	* Why: quote: "[P]ublic healthcare program for weight loss prevention including extensive nutrition
	education and counselling and a short physical activity program may yield a significant improve-
	ment in Alzheimer patient autonomy." P. 1 (822)
	* What: materials: personalised presentation. A briefcase with booklets on Alzheimer's disease, nu-
	trition for participants with Alzheimer's disease, physical exercise and detailed information about
	and the families were voluntarily provided with information. Procedures: training was given in ses-
	sions with the following topics: General presentation (topics included the programme, weight loss
	with Alzheimer's disease, nutrition schedules, weight monitoring). Lifestyle habits (balanced diet,
	creation of menus, cooking methods and others), eating behaviour problems, and general review
	and practical examples.
	* Who: sessions were held by dieticians. Support in health monitoring and information was provided
	by the Aging Institute (Autonomous University of Barcelona)
	* How: sessions were given face-to-face in the centres. Weight monitoring support and information
	was provided postal. A hotline and a nutrition programme newsletter provided further information
	on demand
	* Where: sessions were held in the medical centres
	* When: not reported
	* How much: participants were requested to attend at least four of the educational sessions
	* Tailoring: voluntary participation in weight monitoring support and family information dispatch
	* Modifications: not reported
	 Control: no intervention was administered, the participants were assessed over the study period and were not allowed to participate in other intervention studies
outcomes	recuiling Defiaviour: EDS
	Cognition: MMSE
	Function: IADL
	Body composition: body weight
	Body composition: BMI
	Body composition: MNA
Notes	
Diskofhins	
πιδκ υι μίαδ	



Salva 2011 (Continued)

Bias	Authors' judgement	Support for judgement
Random sequence genera- tion (selection bias)	Unclear risk	Unspecified but weighted mechanism of randomisation
		Quote: "To prevent the potential of cross-influence due to the intervention training of the different healthcare professionals, randomization was done by centre taking into account the centre speciality (neurology, geriatrics and psychiatry)." P. 2 (823)
Allocation concealment (selection bias)	Unclear risk	Insufficient information
Blinding of participants and personnel (perfor- mance bias) All outcomes	High risk	No blinding
Blinding of outcome as- sessment (detection bias) All outcomes	High risk	Due to cluster randomisation by centre and the knowledge of participants and providers, it has to be assumed that the assessing study nurses were not blind-ed either
Incomplete outcome data (attrition bias) All outcomes	Low risk	Quote: "Primary analysis was done on Intention-to-treat population (ITT) (i.e. including all randomized participants) and protocol population (PP) (i.e. all subjects included in the study without major protocol deviation). For clarity of presentation only ITT population results are presented; no difference in out- comes results was observed between ITT and PP populations." P. 3 (824) Mixed covariance analysis using SAS
Selective reporting (re- porting bias)	Low risk	Results provided as outlined
Other bias	Low risk	No indication for bias

Simmons 2010a

Methods	 Design: RCT Duration: six weeks
Participants	Country: USA
	 Diagnosis: more than 50% of participants were diagnosed with dementia (not specified)
	 Inclusion criteria: participants had to be long-stay residents in the nursing homes or veteran affairs medical center.ave an order for nutritional supplementation
	Unit of randomisation: 86 participants
	• Number of participants: total: 86; intervention 1: unclear; intervention 2: unclear; control: unclear
	• Dropouts: total: 23 (26.7%). Intervention 1: unclear; intervention 2: unclear; control: unclear
	• Number analysed: per-protocol analysis. Total: 61; intervention 1: 24; intervention 2: 19; control: 18



Simmons 2010a (Continued)	
	Baseline characteristics:
	* Sex: female 62%
	* Age (SD): total: 86.9 (11.3)
	* Dementia: total: 54%
	* Depression: total: 68%
	* MMSE (SD): total: 14.1 (8.9)
	* BMI lower than 20: total: 24%
	* Intake lower than estimated resting energy expenditure: total: 56%
	* Special diet order (e.g. no added salt, no added sugars): total: 84%
	* Stage of dementia: not reported
Interventions	Intervention 1: snacks
	* Why: assistance and encouragement to promote food and fluid intake in nursing home residents with varying levels of cognitive impairment and physical dependency
	* What: a variety of foods (e.g. yogurts, puddings, fruits) and fluids (e.g. assorted juices)
	* Who: research staff
	* How: research staff offered the additional food items
	* Where: nursing homes (not specified)
	* When: twice daily between meals around 10am and 2pm
	* How much: five week days per weeks for six weeks
	* Tailoring: snack items were provided consistent with patient's recorded diet specifications
	* Modifications: not reported
	Intervention 2: supplementation
	* Why: supplements are supposed to improve caloric intake and appetite through consistent delivery multiple times per day between meals
	* What: supplements in different flavours
	* Who: research staff
	* How: research staff offered supplements
	* Where: nursing homes (not specified)
	* When: twice daily between meals around ten am and two pm
	* How much: five week days per weeks for six weeks
	* Tailoring: supplements were provided consistent with patient's recorded diet specifications
	* Modifications: not reported
	• Control: usual nursing home care, no intervention was administered, the participants were assessed
	over the study period
Outcomes	Food intake: calories during meals
	Food intake: calories between meals
	Food intake: calories total
	Body composition: BMI
Notes	
Risk of bias	
Bias	Authors' judgement Support for judgement
Random sequence genera-	Unclear risk Insufficient information
tion (selection bias)	

Allocation concealment (selection bias)	ar risk Insufficient information



Simmons 2010a (Continued)		
Blinding of participants and personnel (perfor- mance bias) All outcomes	High risk	No blinding
Blinding of outcome as- sessment (detection bias) All outcomes	Unclear risk	Quote: "Research staff recorded each food and fluid item offered and the amount consumed using percentage estimates and fluid ounce measures. In addition, a digital camera was used to take photographs of residents' trays be- fore and after a sample of served meals (1–2 meals per participant at each as- sessment point) to determine the inter-rater reliability of the percentage esti- mates. Research staff different from the observer(s) and blind to group assign- ment estimated intake based on the photographs." P. 3 Not blinded and blinded research staff both assessed outcomes, but it is not mentioned whose measures were used or if this was only for testing of inter- rater-reliability
Incomplete outcome data (attrition bias) All outcomes	High risk	Per protocol analysis and 27% dropout rate, group allocation of dropouts un-
All butcomes		
Selective reporting (re- porting bias)	Unclear risk	Inconsistent reporting of outcomes and erroneous tables

Suominen 2015

Methods	 Design: RCT Duration: 12 months
Participants	 Country: Finland Diagnosis: Alzheimer's disease according to NINCDS-ADRDA Alzheimer's criteria Inclusion criteria: person with Alzheimer's disease living with a spouse, over 64 years old; able to reach study place by taxi, able to stand on a scale, residency in the Helsinki metropolitan area, absence of terminal disease, expected life expectancy of at least half a year Unit of randomisation: 99 participants Number of participants: total: 99; intervention: 50; control: 49 Dropouts: total: 21 (21.2%); intervention: 10 (20.0%); control: 11 (22.4%) Number analysed: per-protocol analysis; total: 78; intervention: 40; control: 38 Baseline characteristics: Sex: intervention: 47% female; control: 53% female Age (SD): intervention: 78.2 (5.5); control: 76.8 (5.9) MMSE (SD): intervention: 18.8 (6.4); control: 20.2 (4.7) MNA below 17 points: intervention: 0%, control: 37% MNA above 23.5 points: intervention: 57%; control: 63% Weight in kg (SD): intervention: 75.4 (14.4); control: 74.0 (9.3) BMI (SD): intervention: 3.8 (2.2); control: 25.9 (2.9) IADL (SD): intervention: 3.8 (2.2); control: 0.77 (0.14) Stage of dementia: very mild to moderate (CDR of 0.5 to 3)



Suominen 2015 (Continued)	
Interventions	 Intervention: nutritional guidance Why: assessments of the nutritional needs of home-dwelling persons with Alzheimer's disease and tailored intervention based on everyday food may yield beneficial impact on weight, nutritions and health-related quality-of-life for people with Alzheimer's disease
	 What: materials: brochures, food diaries, nutrition plan, oral nutritional supplements. Procedures: teaching and discussing nutrition matters, individual nutrition counselling and preparing a nutri- tion plan in home visits and group meetings
	* Who: nutritionist
	* How: research staff offered supplements
	* Where: in the participants home
	* When: not reported
	* How much: home visits: at least three visits within the 12 months study period. Group meetings: one to two times for each couple
	* Tailoring: additional telephone contact or home visits (maximum of eight times) when needed
	* Modifications: not reported
	Control: received usual care and a written guide about nutrition for older adults
Outcomes	Body composition: BMI
	Food intake: protein intake
	Function: HRQoL
	Function: rates of falls (Incidence rate)
Notes	
Risk of bias	

Bias	Authors' judgement	Support for judgement
Random sequence genera- tion (selection bias)	Low risk	Quote: "[]the couples who met all the inclusion criteria (n = 99) were ran- domly allocated to the intervention (n = 50) and control (n = 49) groups accord- ing to a computer generated, blocked randomisation list. The block size was six, and the randomisation took place between August 2010 and January 2011. A person unrelated to the investigation and unfamiliar with the procedure per- formed the randomisation." P. 3 (903)
Allocation concealment (selection bias)	Unclear risk	Insufficient information
Blinding of participants and personnel (perfor- mance bias) All outcomes	High risk	No blinding
Blinding of outcome as- sessment (detection bias) All outcomes	Low risk	Quote: "The study assistant performing the 12-month assessment was unrelated to the intervention, and therefore had no idea of what was happening in the intervention." P. 2 (902)
Incomplete outcome data (attrition bias) All outcomes	Low risk	Dropouts adequately addressed, per protocol analysis
Selective reporting (re- porting bias)	High risk	One outcome not reported but mentioned in the paper and other outcomes from protocol not reported
Other bias	Low risk	No indication for bias



Wu 2014

Methods	Design: cluster-RCT
	Duration: eight weeks
Participants	 Country: Taiwan Clusters: dementia special care units located in four nursing and veteran homes Diagnosis: dementia Inclusion criteria: diagnosis of dementia (not specified), MMSE between six and 23, passing a screening for spaced retrieval ensuring participants can remember trainer's name for at least 30 seconds, no
	 visual, hearing or upper limb impairments, no history of stroke, speaks mandarin Chinese Unit of randomisation: four dementia special care units in different nursing and veteran homes Number of participants: total: 63; intervention 32; control 31 Dropouts: total: 2 (3.2%). Intervention: 0 (0%); control: 2 (6.5%) Number analysed: per-protocol analysis; total: 61; intervention: 32; control: 29
	Baseline characteristics:
	* Sex: not reported
	 * Age (SD): total: 79.9 (7.3), intervention: 80.2 (8.1), control: 79.7 (6.4) * Education: illiterate: total: 8.2%; intervention: 9.3%; control: 6.9%; primary School: total: 37.7%; intervention: 34.4%; control: 41.4%; high School: total: 44.3%; intervention: 46.9%. Control: 41.4%; college or better: total: 9.8%; intervention: 9.4%; control: 10.3%
	 Stage of dementia: mild to severe (CDR of 1 to 3) Mild dementia: total 24.49(intersention 27.59() controls 21.09()
	 Mild dementia: total: 34.4%, intervention: 37.5%; control: 31.0% Moderate demention total: 27.7%; intervention: 24.4%; control: 41.4%
	Moderate dementia: total: 37.1%; intervention: 34.4%; control: 41.4% Source dementia: total: 27.0%; intervention: 28.1%; control: 27.6%
	Severe dementia. total. 27.3%, intervention. 28.1%, control. 27.0%
Interventions	 Intervention: spaced retrieval combined with errorless learning Why: in spaced retrieval, the repeated recalling of information with increasing time intervals builds on the retrieval effect, whereupon such information is more strongly encoded and available as new memories. The principle of errorless learning is introduced by supplementary cues, quote: "[] which favour the elimination or reduction of incorrect or inappropriate responses in retrieval trials." (P. 1, P. 333)
	 What: materials: a spaced retrieval training protocol consisting of eight learning items for eating procedures and feeding behaviours. Each item was followed by a corresponding prompt, e.g. a recognizable piece of classical music. For each learning item, a three-step, graded cue was provided. A picture or motion related to the learning item on level one, a forced-choice recognition card, in which the correct item was matched with a distractor on level two and another forced-choice recognition card, where the item was heavily emphasised and paired with a smaller distractor on level three. Procedures: in each training session, participants were trained in one learning item. In spaced retrieval, for each item, participants were required to recall information after increasing time intervals of up to 32 minutes in the second or third session. Participants with no or low errors were given special rules to increase difficulty. Combined with errorless learning the additional cues were provided if participants could not recall the information, beginning with the level one cue Who: the principal investigator and two nursing graduate students
	* How: the sessions were provided in person
	 Where: dementia special care units at four long-term facilities in Metropolitan Taipei (Taiwan) When: Mondays, Wednesdays and Fridays of each week, with one session per day How much: 35- to 40-minute sessions. One item per week over eight weeks
	* Tailoring: not reported
	* Modifications: not reported
	Control: spaced retrieval only
	 Why: see above, but excluding the supplementary cues of errorless learning What: materials: a spaced retrieval training protocol consisting of eight learning items for eating procedures and feeding behaviours. Each item was followed by a corresponding prompt, e.g. a recognizable piece of classical music. Procedures: In each training session, participants were trained

Wu 2014 (Continued)	 in one learning item. In spaced retrieval, for each item, participants were required to recall information after increasing time intervals of up to 32 minutes in the second or third session. Participants with no or low errors were given special rules to increase difficulty. * Who: the principal investigator and two nursing graduate students * How: the sessions were provided in person * Where: dementia special care units at four long-term facilities in Metropolitan Taipei (Taiwan) * When: Mondays, Wednesdays and Fridays of each week, with one session per day * How much: 35- to 40-minute sessions. One item per week over eight weeks * Tailoring: not reported * Modifications: not reported 						
Outcomes	 Cognition: Mini-Mental State Examination (MMSE) Food intake: percentage of food that has been eaten during mealtime, measured in 25%, 50%, 75% or 100% 						
Notes							
Risk of bias							
Bias	Authors' judgement	Support for judgement					
Random sequence genera- tion (selection bias)	Unclear risk	Insufficient information					
Allocation concealment (selection bias)	Unclear risk	Insufficient information					
Blinding of participants and personnel (perfor- mance bias) All outcomes	High risk	No blinding					
Blinding of outcome as- sessment (detection bias) All outcomes	Low risk	Quote: "() 4 research assistants were trained and blinded to collect outcom measures					
		in both groups at the pretest and posttest stages." P. 2 (334)					
Incomplete outcome data (attrition bias)	High risk	Per protocol analysis					
All outcomes		No informations about reasons for dropouts. Only 2 dropouts are unlikely to increase bias significantly					
		The following is highly problematic: quote:					
		"As for the MMSE scores and food intake, only the normality of the change of food intake for the SR/EL group (n = 32) was rejected by the Kol- mogorov-Smirnov test (P = 0.03). After excluding an outlier whose value of food intake at posttest was not within mean±3 SD, the change of food intake for the SR/EL group (n = 31) presented a normal distribution (Kol- mogorov-Smirnov = 0.154, P = 0.06). Thus, the independent sample t tests (2- tailed) was used, respectively, to compare the changes of the MMSE scores and food intake between the SR/EL and SR-only groups." P. 4 (336)					
Selective reporting (re- porting bias)	Unclear risk No study protocol available						
Other bias	High risk	Incorrect analysis: no correction for clustering in the statistical analyses					



ADL: Activities of Daily Living; BMI: body mass index; CDR: Clinical Dementia Rating; DSM: Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders; EBS: Eating Behaviour Scale; EdFED: Edinburgh Feeding Evaluation in Dementia scale; HRQoL: health-related quality of life; IADL: Instrumental Activities of Daily Living; LEI: Level of Eating Independence scale; MMSE: Mini-Mental-State Examination; MNA: Mini Nutritional Assessment; NINCDS-ADRDA: National Institute of Neurological and Communicative Disorders and Stroke and the Alzheimer's Disease and Related Disorders Association; NPI-Q: neuropsychiatric inventory questionnaire; RCT: randomised controlled trial; SD: standard deviation

Characteristics of excluded studies [ordered by study ID]

Study	Reason for exclusion
Anon 2011	Design: not RCT
Aselage 2011	Participants: randomised nursing home staff and information on participants missing, outcome: no relevant outcomes reported
Batchelor-Murphy 2015	Design: feasibility study
Beck 2010	Intervention: oral nutritional supplement
Chang 2006	Participants: nursing home staff, outcome: no patient-related outcomes reported
Chenoweth 2011	Outcome: no relevant outcomes reported
de Sousa 2012	Design: not RCT
Endevelt 2011	Participants: no participants with dementia
Hanson 2011	Outcome: no relevant outcomes reported
Lin 2011	Design: not RCT
Liu 2016	Intervention: not directly aimed at nutrition or mealtimes, outcome: no relevant outcomes report- ed
Moore 2010	Intervention: not directly aimed at nutrition or mealtimes, outcome: insufficient times of measure- ment
Narme 2015	Intervention: not directly aimed at nutrition or mealtimes
NCT01780402	Design: not RCT
Nijs 2006	Participants: no participants with dementia
Remsburg 2001	Design: not RCT
Riebandt 2011	Design: not RCT
Ritchie 2005	Design: not RCT
Riviere 2001	Design: no randomisation
Shipley 2010	Participants: less than 50% of participants with dementia
Simmons 2008	Participants: less than 50% of participants with dementia
Simmons 2010b	Intervention: interventions that modify food items



Study	Reason for exclusion				
Solomon 2012	Focus on prevention of dementia				
Solomon 2014	Participants: no people with dementia				
Sousa 2012	Intervention: oral nutritional supplement				
Syme 1995	Design: no RCT				
van Ort 1995	Participants: no people with dementia				
Wu 2013	Design: not RCT				
Wu 2015	Design: not RCT				
Young 2004	Design: not RCT				

RCT: randomised controlled trial

Characteristics of studies awaiting assessment [ordered by study ID]

NCT02269956

Methods	Allocation: randomised Endpoint classification: efficacy study Intervention model: parallel assignment Masking: open-label Primary Purpose: Supportive Care					
Participants	Inclusion criteria					
	Nursing home staff participants must be:					
	• 18 years of age or older					
	able to read and write English					
	willing to sign informed consent					
	employed as a Registered Nurse, Licensed Practical Nurse, or Certified Nursing Assistant					
	Persons with dementia participants must be:					
	 A resident (> six weeks) of a nursing home 					
	60+ years of age;					
	Able to speak English in order to give assent					
	 Have a positive minimum data set 3.0 for: active disease diagnosis of Alzheimer's disease or de- mentia 					
	 Require extensive assistance to total dependence for eating; 					
	• Have a Brief Interview for Mental Status score ranging from 0-12 (lower score indicates greater cognitive impairment)					
	• Have a legally authorised representative able to read English in order to provide informed consent for the people with dementia					
	Exclusion criteria					
	 Positive for: HIV infection, Parkinson's disease, and/or traumatic brain injury Any swallowing disorder 					
	Parental or intravenous reedings, or presence of a reeding tube					



NCT02269956 (Continued)	 Any significant auditory or visual impairment that would prevent the people with dementia from hearing/seeing verbal/visual cues 					
Interventions	Behavioural: 12-week feasibility study: at baseline, weeks six and 12, dementia feeding skills knowledge and self-efficacy tests will be administered, meal observations of nursing staff assist- ing PWD with meals will be video recorded for three meals over two days, and a medical record re- view will be conducted to ascertain technical and adaptive interventions also in place for the peo- ple with dementia (e.g. high density protein supplements, appetite stimulant medications, weigh- ing, diet texture modifications); after baseline data is collected, the training programme will deliv- ered in five weekly modules with group coaching sessions completed the same week					
Outcomes	 Primary outcome measures Edinburgh Feeding in Dementia scale Secondary outcome measures Change in feeding skills knowledge Change in feeding skills self-efficacy Functional rating scale for symptoms in dementia Brief inventory of mental status 					
Notes	www.clinicaltrials.gov/show/NCT02269956 The study has been completed but we found no published results neither within the electronic search for this review nor in separate searches on the study title or the principal investigator.					

Characteristics of ongoing studies [ordered by study ID]

Douma 2016

Trial name or title	The effects of video observation of chewing during lunchtime, on mastication, food intake, cogni- tion, activities of daily living, depression, and quality of life in older adults with dementia				
Methods	Randomised controlled trial				
Participants	 Inclusion criteria Having a diagnosis of dementia (as stated in the medical status of the person) Mini-Mental State Examination score of max. 25 Age: at least 70 years Exclusion criteria History of alcoholism Cerebral trauma Hydrocephalus Visual impairments Neoplasm History of depression Personality disorders, other than those based on dementia Disturbances of consciousness Dysphagia 				



Douma 2016 (Continued)

Librarv

Interventions

The experimental group watches videos of people eating/chewing, and the control group watches videos of nature and buildings, both groups watch these videos for three months, five days a week, during lunchtime, videos are shown on tablet personal computers

Outcomes	Primary outcome						
	Masticatory ability						
	Two-colour chewing gum test						
	Secondary outcomes						
	 Food intake Weighed inventory method Cognition Mini-Mental State Examination (this is the only cognitive test that is administered for participants with an Mini-Mental State Examination score <15) Eight words test (subtest Amsterdam Dementia Screening) Picture completion (subtest Geriatric Intelligence Test) Letter fluency test Digit span (subtest Wechsler Adult Intelligence Scale-III) Face recognition and picture recognition (subtest Rivermead Behavioural Memory Test) Category fluency tests (subtest Geriatric Intelligence Test) Visual memory span (subtest Wechsler Memory Scales) Activities of daily living Katz index Depression Cornell Scale for Depression in Dementia Quality of life Dementia quality of life questionnaire 						
	Quality of life measure for people with dementia						
Starting date	2 April 2013						
Contact information	Douma JG, MSc, VU University, Department of Clinical Neuropsychology, Van der Boechorststraat 1, 1081 BT Amsterdam, the Netherlands, j.g.douma@vu.nl						
Notes	www.trialregister.nl/trialreg/admin/rctview.asp?TC=5124						

DATA AND ANALYSES

Comparison 1. Additional food items between meals versus usual care (Simmons 2010)

Outcome or subgroup title	No. of studies	No. of partici- pants	Statistical method	Effect size	
1 Calories consumed per meal (kcal, 6 weeks, PP)	1	42	Mean Difference (IV, Fixed, 95% CI)	-50.0 [-286.41, 186.41]	
2 Calories consumed between meals 1 (kcal, 6 weeks, PP)		42	Mean Difference (IV, Fixed, 95% CI)	231.00 [123.98, 338.02]	



Outcome or subgroup title	No. of studies	No. of partici- pants	Statistical method	Effect size	
3 Calories consumed in total (kcal, 6 weeks, PP)	1	42	Mean Difference (IV, Fixed, 95% CI)	181.0 [-103.08, 465.08]	
4 Body weight (kg, 6 weeks, change scores, PP)	1	42	Mean Difference (IV, Fixed, 95% CI)	-0.22 [-1.25, 0.81]	

Analysis 1.1. Comparison 1 Additional food items between meals versus usual care (Simmons 2010), Outcome 1 Calories consumed per meal (kcal, 6 weeks, PP).

Study or subgroup	Expe	erimental	Control		Mean Difference		Weight	Mean Difference	
	Ν	Mean(SD)	Ν	Mean(SD)		Fixed	i, 95% CI		Fixed, 95% CI
Simmons 2010a	24	975 (407)	18	1025 (371)				100%	-50[-286.41,186.41]
Total ***	24		18					100%	-50[-286.41,186.41]
Heterogeneity: Not applicable									
Test for overall effect: Z=0.41(P=0.68)									
			Fa	vours control	-500	-250	0 250 500	Favours inte	rvention

Analysis 1.2. Comparison 1 Additional food items between meals versus usual care (Simmons 2010), Outcome 2 Calories consumed between meals (kcal, 6 weeks, PP).

Study or subgroup	Expe	erimental	Control		Mean Difference				Weight	Mean Difference
	Ν	Mean(SD)	Ν	Mean(SD)		Fi	xed, 95% CI			Fixed, 95% CI
Simmons 2010a	24	304 (245)	18	73 (93)					100%	231[123.98,338.02]
Total ***	24		18				-		100%	231[123.98,338.02]
Heterogeneity: Tau ² =0; Chi ² =0, df=0(P<0.0001); I ² =100%								
Test for overall effect: Z=4.23(P<0.00	01)				4			L		
			Fa	vours control	-500	-250	0 250	500	Favours inte	rvention

Analysis 1.3. Comparison 1 Additional food items between meals versus usual care (Simmons 2010), Outcome 3 Calories consumed in total (kcal, 6 weeks, PP).

Study or subgroup	Ехре	erimental	Control		Mean Difference	Weight	Mean Difference
	Ν	Mean(SD)	Ν	Mean(SD)	Fixed, 95% CI		Fixed, 95% CI
Simmons 2010a	24	1279 (524)	18	1098 (415)		100%	181[-103.08,465.08]
Total ***	24		18			100%	181[-103.08,465.08]
Heterogeneity: Not applicable							
Test for overall effect: Z=1.25(P=0.21)							
			Fa	vours control	-500 -250 0 250 500	- Favours inte	ervention

Cochrane Library

Trusted evidence. Informed decisions. Better health.

Analysis 1.4. Comparison 1 Additional food items between meals versus usual care (Simmons 2010), Outcome 4 Body weight (kg, 6 weeks, change scores, PP).

Study or subgroup	Expe	erimental	с	ontrol	Mean Difference				Weight	Mean Difference	
	Ν	Mean(SD)	Ν	Mean(SD)		Fi	xed, 95%	CI			Fixed, 95% CI
Simmons 2010a	24	0 (1.3)	18	0.2 (2)						100%	-0.22[-1.25,0.81]
Total ***	24		18							100%	-0.22[-1.25,0.81]
Heterogeneity: Not applicable											
Test for overall effect: Z=0.42(P=0.68)											
			Fa	vours control	-5	-2.5	0	2.5	5	Favours inte	rvention

Comparison 2. Education and nutrition promotion programme versus no intervention (Pivi 2011, Salva 2011, Suominen 2015)

Outcome or subgroup title	No. of studies	No. of partici- pants	Statistical method	Effect size
1 Total protein intake (g/kg of body weight, change scores, 12 months, PP)	1	78	Mean Difference (IV, Fixed, 95% CI)	0.11 [-0.01, 0.23]
2 Mini Nutritional Assessment (MNA, range 0-30, higher = better, 12 months, PP)	1	656	Mean Difference (IV, Fixed, 95% CI)	-0.10 [-0.67, 0.47]
3 Body Mass Index (BMI, 6 months, change scores, PP)	1	52	Mean Difference (IV, Fixed, 95% CI)	-1.79 [-2.30, -1.28]
4 Body Mass Index (BMI, 12 months, ab- solute and change scores, PP)	2	734	Mean Difference (IV, Fixed, 95% CI)	-0.26 [-0.70, 0.19]
5 Body weight (kg, 6 months, change scores, PP)	1	52	Mean Difference (IV, Fixed, 95% CI)	-8.11 [-12.56, -3.66]
6 Body weight (kg, 12 months, PP)	1	656	Mean Difference (IV, Fixed, 95% CI)	-1.60 [-3.47, 0.27]
7 Arm muscle circumference (cm, 6 months, change scores, PP)	1	52	Mean Difference (IV, Fixed, 95% CI)	-1.30 [-1.78, -0.82]
8 Arm circumference (cm, 6 months, change scores, PP)	1	52	Mean Difference (IV, Fixed, 95% CI)	0.24 [0.12, 0.36]
9 Triceps skinfold change scores (cm, 6 months, change scores, PP)	1	52	Mean Difference (IV, Fixed, 95% CI)	-0.46 [-2.67, 1.75]
10 Eating Behaviour Scale (EBS, range 0-30, higher = better, 12 months, PP)	1	656	Mean Difference (IV, Fixed, 95% CI)	-1.5 [-2.11, -0.89]
11 Mini Mental State Examination (MMSE, 12 months, PP)	1	656	Mean Difference (IV, Fixed, 95% CI)	-1.5 [-2.52, -0.48]
12 Activities of Daily Living scale (ADL, range 0-78, higher = better, 12 months, PP)	1	656	Mean Difference (IV, Fixed, 95% CI)	-0.65 [-0.93, -0.37]



Outcome or subgroup title	No. of studies	No. of partici- pants	Statistical method	Effect size
13 Instrumental Activities of Daily Liv- ing (IADL, range 0-8, higher = better, 12 months, PP)	1	656	Mean Difference (IV, Fixed, 95% CI)	-0.45 [-0.80, -0.10]
14 Clinical Dementia Rating global score (CDR, 12 months, PP)	1	656	Mean Difference (IV, Fixed, 95% CI)	0.13 [0.02, 0.24]
15 Neuropsychiatric Inventory Question- naire (NPI-Q, range 0-120, lower = better, 12 months, PP)	1	656	Mean Difference (IV, Fixed, 95% CI)	0.70 [-0.12, 1.52]
16 Health-related quality of life (HRQoL, range 0-1, higher = better 12 months, change scores, PP)	1	78	Mean Difference (IV, Fixed, 95% CI)	0.02 [-0.02, 0.06]
17 Falls per year (falls/person, 12 months, PP)	1	78	Mean Difference (IV, Fixed, 95% CI)	-0.84 [-1.31, -0.37]

Analysis 2.1. Comparison 2 Education and nutrition promotion programme versus no intervention (Pivi 2011, Salva 2011, Suominen 2015), Outcome 1 Total protein intake (g/kg of body weight, change scores, 12 months, PP).

Study or subgroup	Exp	erimental	Control		Mean Difference				Weight	Mean Difference
	Ν	Mean(SD)	Ν	Mean(SD)		Fixed, 95% CI				Fixed, 95% CI
Suominen 2015	40	0.1 (0.3)	38	-0.1 (0.2)					100%	0.11[-0.01,0.23]
Total ***	40		38						100%	0.11[-0.01,0.23]
Heterogeneity: Not applicable										
Test for overall effect: Z=1.77(P=0.08	3)									
			Fa	wours control	-0.4	-0.2	0 0.2	0.4	Favours inte	rvention

Analysis 2.2. Comparison 2 Education and nutrition promotion programme versus no intervention (Pivi 2011, Salva 2011, Suominen 2015), Outcome 2 Mini Nutritional Assessment (MNA, range 0-30, higher = better, 12 months, PP).

Study or subgroup	Ехр	erimental	c	Control		Mean	Difference		Weight	Mean Difference
	Ν	Mean(SD)	Ν	Mean(SD)		Fixe	ed, 95% CI			Fixed, 95% CI
Salva 2011	291	23.4 (3.9)	365	23.5 (3.4)					100%	-0.1[-0.67,0.47]
Total ***	291		365						100%	-0.1[-0.67,0.47]
Heterogeneity: Tau ² =0; Chi ² =0, df=	0(P<0.000	1); l ² =100%								
Test for overall effect: Z=0.34(P=0.	73)							1	_	
			Favour	sintervention	-1	-0.5	0 0.5	1	Favours contro	ol

Analysis 2.3. Comparison 2 Education and nutrition promotion programme versus no intervention (Pivi 2011, Salva 2011, Suominen 2015), Outcome 3 Body Mass Index (BMI, 6 months, change scores, PP).

Study or subgroup	Experimental		Control		Mean Difference				Weight	Mean Difference
	Ν	Mean(SD)	Ν	Mean(SD)		Fixe	d, 95% CI			Fixed, 95% CI
Pivi 2011	25	22.8 (0.3)	27	24.6 (1.3)		-+			100%	-1.79[-2.3,-1.28]
Total ***	25		27			•			100%	-1.79[-2.3,-1.28]
Heterogeneity: Not applicable										
Test for overall effect: Z=6.92(P<0.000	1)								_	
			Fa	vours control	-5	-2.5	0 2.5	5	Favours inte	rvention

Analysis 2.4. Comparison 2 Education and nutrition promotion programme versus no intervention (Pivi 2011, Salva 2011, Suominen 2015), Outcome 4 Body Mass Index (BMI, 12 months, absolute and change scores, PP).

Study or subgroup	Expe	erimental	Control			Mean Difference			Weight	Mean Difference
	Ν	Mean(SD)	Ν	Mean(SD)		Fixe	ed, 95% CI			Fixed, 95% CI
Salva 2011	291	26.8 (4.4)	365	27.3 (4.9)			<u> </u>		39.6%	-0.5[-1.21,0.21]
Suominen 2015	40	0.3 (1.2)	38	0.4 (1.3)			-		60.4%	-0.1[-0.67,0.47]
Total ***	331		403						100%	-0.26[-0.7,0.19]
Heterogeneity: Tau ² =0; Chi ² =0.74, df	=1(P=0.3	9); I ² =0%								
Test for overall effect: Z=1.14(P=0.25)									
			Fa	vours control	-2	-1	0 1	2	Favours inter	vention

Analysis 2.5. Comparison 2 Education and nutrition promotion programme versus no intervention (Pivi 2011, Salva 2011, Suominen 2015), Outcome 5 Body weight (kg, 6 months, change scores, PP).

Study or subgroup	Expe	erimental	Control		Mean Di	ifference	Weight	Mean Difference
	Ν	Mean(SD)	Ν	Mean(SD)	Fixed,	95% CI		Fixed, 95% CI
Pivi 2011	25	52.2 (10.9)	27	60.3 (3.1)			100%	-8.11[-12.56,-3.66]
Total ***	25		27				100%	-8.11[-12.56,-3.66]
Heterogeneity: Not applicable								
Test for overall effect: Z=3.58(P=0)					_1 _1		1	
			F -		-20 -10	0 10	20	

Favours control ⁻²⁰ ⁻¹⁰ ⁰ ¹⁰ ²⁰ Favours intervention

Analysis 2.6. Comparison 2 Education and nutrition promotion programme versus no intervention (Pivi 2011, Salva 2011, Suominen 2015), Outcome 6 Body weight (kg, 12 months, PP).

Study or subgroup	Experimental		Control		Mean Difference					Weight	Mean Difference
	Ν	Mean(SD)	Ν	Mean(SD)		Fixe	d, 95%	CI			Fixed, 95% CI
Salva 2011	291	63.9 (11.8)	365	65.5 (12.6)			-			100%	-1.6[-3.47,0.27]
Total ***	291		365							100%	-1.6[-3.47,0.27]
Heterogeneity: Not applicable											
Test for overall effect: Z=1.68(P=0.09)											
			Fa	vours control	-5	-2.5	0	2.5	5	Favours inter	vention



Analysis 2.7. Comparison 2 Education and nutrition promotion programme versus no intervention (Pivi 2011, Salva 2011, Suominen 2015), Outcome 7 Arm muscle circumference (cm, 6 months, change scores, PP).

Study or subgroup	Experimental		Control			Mean	Differen	ce		Weight	Mean Difference
	Ν	Mean(SD)	Ν	Mean(SD)		Fixe	d, 95% C	1			Fixed, 95% CI
Pivi 2011	25	20.1 (0.7)	27	21.4 (1)	_					100%	-1.3[-1.78,-0.82]
Total ***	25		27							100%	-1.3[-1.78,-0.82]
Heterogeneity: Not applicable											
Test for overall effect: Z=5.26(P<0.000	1)			_							
			Fa	vours control	-2	-1	0	1	2	Favours inte	rvention

Analysis 2.8. Comparison 2 Education and nutrition promotion programme versus no intervention (Pivi 2011, Salva 2011, Suominen 2015), Outcome 8 Arm circumference (cm, 6 months, change scores, PP).

Study or subgroup	Expe	erimental	с	ontrol		Mean Difference			Weight	Mean Difference
	Ν	Mean(SD)	Ν	Mean(SD)		Fix	ed, 95% CI			Fixed, 95% CI
Pivi 2011	25	26.4 (0.3)	27	26.1 (0.2)					100%	0.24[0.12,0.36]
Total ***	25		27				•		100%	0.24[0.12,0.36]
Heterogeneity: Not applicable										
Test for overall effect: Z=3.78(P=0)										
			Fa	vours control	-1	-0.5	0 0.5	1	Favours inte	ervention

Analysis 2.9. Comparison 2 Education and nutrition promotion programme versus no intervention (Pivi 2011, Salva 2011, Suominen 2015), Outcome 9 Triceps skinfold change scores (cm, 6 months, change scores, PP).

Study or subgroup	Expe	erimental	с	ontrol	Mean Difference	Weight	Mean Difference
	Ν	Mean(SD)	Ν	Mean(SD)	Fixed, 95% CI		Fixed, 95% CI
Pivi 2011	25	15.3 (5.6)	27	15.8 (0.5)		100%	-0.46[-2.67,1.75]
Total ***	25		27			100%	-0.46[-2.67,1.75]
Heterogeneity: Not applicable							
Test for overall effect: Z=0.41(P=0.68)							
			Favours	intervention	-2 -1 0 1 2	Favours control	

Analysis 2.10. Comparison 2 Education and nutrition promotion programme versus no intervention (Pivi 2011, Salva 2011, Suominen 2015), Outcome 10 Eating Behaviour Scale (EBS, range 0-30, higher = better, 12 months, PP).

Study or subgroup	Expe	erimental	C	ontrol		Mean Difference			Weight	Mean Difference	
	Ν	Mean(SD)	Ν	Mean(SD)		Fi	ed, 95%	6 CI			Fixed, 95% CI
Salva 2011	291	14.5 (4.4)	365	16 (3.4)						100%	-1.5[-2.11,-0.89]
Total ***	291		365							100%	-1.5[-2.11,-0.89]
Heterogeneity: Not applicable				_						_	
			Fav	vours control	-2	-1	0	1	2	Favours inte	rvention



Study or subgroup	Exp	perimental	(Control		Mea	n Differe	ence		Weight	Mean Difference
	Ν	Mean(SD)	Ν	Mean(SD)		Fixed, 95% CI					Fixed, 95% CI
Test for overall effect: Z=4.82(P<0.0	001)								i.		
			E	avours control	-2	-1	0	1	2	Favours inte	rvention

Analysis 2.11. Comparison 2 Education and nutrition promotion programme versus no intervention (Pivi 2011, Salva 2011, Suominen 2015), Outcome 11 Mini Mental State Examination (MMSE, 12 months, PP).

Study or subgroup	Expe	erimental	C	ontrol		Mean Difference		:e		Weight	Mean Difference
	Ν	Mean(SD)	Ν	Mean(SD)		Fix	ed, 95% C				Fixed, 95% CI
Salva 2011	291	12.8 (6.5)	365	14.3 (6.8)			—			100%	-1.5[-2.52,-0.48]
Total ***	291		365				•			100%	-1.5[-2.52,-0.48]
Heterogeneity: Not applicable											
Test for overall effect: Z=2.87(P=0)						1					
			Fa	vours control	-5	-2.5	0	2.5	5	Favours inte	ervention

Analysis 2.12. Comparison 2 Education and nutrition promotion programme versus no intervention (Pivi 2011, Salva 2011, Suominen 2015), Outcome 12 Activities of Daily Living scale (ADL, range 0-78, higher = better, 12 months, PP).

Study or subgroup	Expe	erimental	с	ontrol	Mean Difference		Weight	Mean Difference
	Ν	Mean(SD)	Ν	Mean(SD)	Fixed,	95% CI		Fixed, 95% CI
Salva 2011	291	3.2 (1.9)	365	3.9 (1.8)			100%	-0.65[-0.93,-0.37]
Total ***	291		365		•		100%	-0.65[-0.93,-0.37]
Heterogeneity: Not applicable								
Test for overall effect: Z=4.49(P<0.000	1)							
			Fa	vours control	-1 -0.5	0 0.5 1	Favours inter	vention

Analysis 2.13. Comparison 2 Education and nutrition promotion programme versus no intervention (Pivi 2011, Salva 2011, Suominen 2015), Outcome 13 Instrumental Activities of Daily Living (IADL, range 0-8, higher = better, 12 months, PP).

Study or subgroup	Expe	erimental	с	ontrol	Mean Di	Mean Difference		Mean Difference
	Ν	Mean(SD)	Ν	Mean(SD)	Fixed,	95% CI		Fixed, 95% CI
Salva 2011	291	1.7 (2.1)	365	2.1 (2.5)			100%	-0.45[-0.8,-0.1]
Total ***	291		365		•		100%	-0.45[-0.8,-0.1]
Heterogeneity: Not applicable								
Test for overall effect: Z=2.49(P=0.01)							1	
			Fa	vours control	-1 -0.5	0.5	1 Favours interpretenting	ervention

Analysis 2.14. Comparison 2 Education and nutrition promotion programme versus no intervention (Pivi 2011, Salva 2011, Suominen 2015), Outcome 14 Clinical Dementia Rating global score (CDR, 12 months, PP).

Study or subgroup	Expe	erimental	с	ontrol	Mean Difference					Weight	Mean Difference
	Ν	Mean(SD)	Ν	Mean(SD)		Fixed, 95% CI					Fixed, 95% CI
Salva 2011	291	2.1 (0.7)	365	2 (0.8)				+		100%	0.13[0.02,0.24]
Total ***	291		365							100%	0.13[0.02,0.24]
Heterogeneity: Not applicable											
Test for overall effect: Z=2.25(P=0.02)											
			Favours	intervention	-0.4	-0.2	0	0.2	0.4	Favours contro	

Analysis 2.15. Comparison 2 Education and nutrition promotion programme versus no intervention (Pivi 2011, Salva 2011, Suominen 2015), Outcome 15 Neuropsychiatric Inventory Questionnaire (NPI-Q, range 0-120, lower = better, 12 months, PP).

Study or subgroup	Expe	erimental	с	ontrol		Mean Difference				Weight	Mean Difference	
	Ν	Mean(SD)	Ν	Mean(SD)			Fixed,	95% C	I			Fixed, 95% CI
Salva 2011	291	6.9 (5.7)	365	6.2 (4.9)							100%	0.7[-0.12,1.52]
Total ***	291		365								100%	0.7[-0.12,1.52]
Heterogeneity: Not applicable												
Test for overall effect: Z=1.67(P=0.09)												
			Favours	intervention	-2	-1		0	1	2	Favours con	itrol

Analysis 2.16. Comparison 2 Education and nutrition promotion programme versus no intervention (Pivi 2011, Salva 2011, Suominen 2015), Outcome 16 Health-related quality of life (HRQoL, range 0-1, higher = better 12 months, change scores, PP).

Study or subgroup	Expe	erimental	c	ontrol		Mean Difference			Weight	Mean Difference
	Ν	Mean(SD)	Ν	Mean(SD)		Fi	xed, 95% CI			Fixed, 95% CI
Suominen 2015	40	0 (0.1)	38	-0 (0.1)					100%	0.02[-0.02,0.06]
Total ***	40		38				-		100%	0.02[-0.02,0.06]
Heterogeneity: Not applicable										
Test for overall effect: Z=1.06(P=0.29)						1				
			Fa	vours control	-0.2	-0.1	0 0	.1 0.2	- Favours inte	ervention

Analysis 2.17. Comparison 2 Education and nutrition promotion programme versus no intervention (Pivi 2011, Salva 2011, Suominen 2015), Outcome 17 Falls per year (falls/person, 12 months, PP).

Study or subgroup	Ехр	erimental	c	ontrol	Mean Difference			Weight	Mean Difference		
	Ν	Mean(SD)	Ν	Mean(SD)		Fix	(ed, 95%	CI			Fixed, 95% CI
Suominen 2015	40	0.6 (0.8)	38	1.4 (1.3)			-			100%	-0.84[-1.31,-0.37]
Total ***	40		38			•	•			100%	-0.84[-1.31,-0.37]
Heterogeneity: Not applicable											
			Favours	sintervention	-2	-1	0	1	2	Favours contro	l



Study or subgroup	Exp	erimental		Control	l Mean Difference					Weight Mean Difference
	Ν	Mean(SD)	Ν	Mean(SD)		Fi		CI		Fixed, 95% CI
Test for overall effect: Z=3.51(P=0)					i.				1	
			Favou	rs intervention	-2	-1	0	1	2	Favours control

Comparison 3. Spaced retrieval combined with errorless learning training programme for patients versus spaced retrieval only training programme for patients (Wu 2014)

Outcome or subgroup title	No. of studies	No. of partici- pants	Statistical method	Effect size
1 Amount eaten (percentage, 8 weeks, PP)	1	60	Mean Difference (IV, Fixed, 95% CI)	-5.60 [-11.70, 0.50]
2 Mini Mental State Examination (MMSE, range 0-30, higher = better, 8 weeks, PP)	1	53	Mean Difference (IV, Fixed, 95% CI)	2.5 [-0.46, 5.46]

Analysis 3.1. Comparison 3 Spaced retrieval combined with errorless learning training programme for patients versus spaced retrieval only training programme for patients (Wu 2014), Outcome 1 Amount eaten (percentage, 8 weeks, PP).

Study or subgroup	Ехре	erimental	Control in- tervention		Mean Difference	Weight	Mean Difference
	Ν	Mean(SD)	Ν	Mean(SD)	Fixed, 95% CI		Fixed, 95% CI
Wu 2014	31	85.2 (14.7)	29	90.8 (8.9)		100%	-5.6[-11.7,0.5]
Total ***	31		29			100%	-5.6[-11.7,0.5]
Heterogeneity: Not applicable							
Test for overall effect: Z=1.8(P=0.07)							
			Fa	vours control	-10 -5 0 5 10	Favours inte	ervention

Analysis 3.2. Comparison 3 Spaced retrieval combined with errorless learning training programme for patients versus spaced retrieval only training programme for patients (Wu 2014), Outcome 2 Mini Mental State Examination (MMSE, range 0-30, higher = better, 8 weeks, PP).

Study or subgroup	Ехре	erimental	Control in- tervention		Mean Difference	Weight	Mean Difference
	Ν	Mean(SD)	Ν	Mean(SD)	Fixed, 95% CI		Fixed, 95% CI
Wu 2014	28	14.8 (5)	25	12.3 (5.9)		100%	2.5[-0.46,5.46]
Total ***	28		25			100%	2.5[-0.46,5.46]
Heterogeneity: Not applicable							
Test for overall effect: Z=1.65(P=0.1)							
			Fa	vours control	-5 -2.5 0 2.5 5	Favours inte	ervention

Comparison 4. Spaced retrieval training programme for patients versus no intervention (Lin 2010)

Outcome or subgroup title	No. of studies	No. of partici- pants	Statistical method	Effect size
1 Amount eaten (percentage, 3 months, PP)	1	54	Mean Difference (IV, Fixed, 95% CI)	2.67 [-5.22, 10.56]
2 Mini Nutritional Assessment (MNA, range 0-30, higher = better, 8 weeks, PP)	1	33	Mean Difference (IV, Fixed, 95% CI)	3.68 [1.88, 5.48]
3 Body Mass Index (BMI, 8 weeks, PP)	1	33	Mean Difference (IV, Fixed, 95% CI)	1.73 [-0.63, 4.09]
4 Body weight (kg, 8 weeks, PP)	1	33	Mean Difference (IV, Fixed, 95% CI)	3.35 [-2.72, 9.42]
5 Edinburgh Feeding Evaluation in De- mentia scale (EdFED, range 0-22, lower = better, 8 weeks, PP)	1	54	Mean Difference (IV, Fixed, 95% CI)	-1.67 [-2.34, -1.00]

Analysis 4.1. Comparison 4 Spaced retrieval training programme for patients versus no intervention (Lin 2010), Outcome 1 Amount eaten (percentage, 3 months, PP).

Study or subgroup	Expe	erimental	Control			Mean Difference			Weight	Mean Difference	
	Ν	Mean(SD)	Ν	Mean(SD)		Fi	xed, 95% CI				Fixed, 95% CI
Lin 2010	31	90.7 (8.8)	23	88.1 (17.8)				-		100%	2.67[-5.22,10.56]
Total ***	31		23					-		100%	2.67[-5.22,10.56]
Heterogeneity: Not applicable											
Test for overall effect: Z=0.66(P=0.51)											
			Fa	vours control	-20	-10	0 1	0 2	10	Favours inter	rvention

Analysis 4.2. Comparison 4 Spaced retrieval training programme for patients versus no intervention (Lin 2010), Outcome 2 Mini Nutritional Assessment (MNA, range 0-30, higher = better, 8 weeks, PP).

Study or subgroup	Expe	erimental	Control		Mean Difference	Weight	Mean Difference
	Ν	Mean(SD)	Ν	Mean(SD)	Fixed, 95% CI		Fixed, 95% CI
Lin 2010	19	24 (2.1)	14	20.3 (2.9)		100%	3.68[1.88,5.48]
Total ***	19		14		•	100%	3.68[1.88,5.48]
Heterogeneity: Tau ² =0; Chi ² =0, df=0	P<0.0001	.); I ² =100%					
Test for overall effect: Z=4.01(P<0.00	01)						
			Fa	vours control	-5 -2.5 0 2.5 5	Favours inte	ervention



Analysis 4.3. Comparison 4 Spaced retrieval training programme for patients versus no intervention (Lin 2010), Outcome 3 Body Mass Index (BMI, 8 weeks, PP).

Study or subgroup	Expe	erimental	Control			Mean Difference			Weight	Mean Difference
	Ν	Mean(SD)	Ν	Mean(SD)		Fix	ed, 95% CI			Fixed, 95% CI
Lin 2010	19	24.8 (4.4)	14	23.1 (2.5)				_	100%	1.73[-0.63,4.09]
Total ***	19		14						100%	1.73[-0.63,4.09]
Heterogeneity: Not applicable										
Test for overall effect: Z=1.44(P=0.15)										
			Fa	vours control	-5	-2.5	0 2.5	5	Favours inte	rvention

Analysis 4.4. Comparison 4 Spaced retrieval training programme for patients versus no intervention (Lin 2010), Outcome 4 Body weight (kg, 8 weeks, PP).

Study or subgroup	Expe	erimental	Control			Mean Difference			Weight	Mean Difference
	Ν	Mean(SD)	Ν	Mean(SD)		Fixe	ed, 95% CI			Fixed, 95% CI
Lin 2010	19	58.2 (9.5)	14	54.9 (8.3)		-			100%	3.35[-2.72,9.42]
Total ***	19		14			-			100%	3.35[-2.72,9.42]
Heterogeneity: Not applicable										
Test for overall effect: Z=1.08(P=0.28)								1		
			Fa	vours control	-10	-5	0 5	10	Favours inte	rvention

Analysis 4.5. Comparison 4 Spaced retrieval training programme for patients versus no intervention (Lin 2010), Outcome 5 Edinburgh Feeding Evaluation in Dementia scale (EdFED, range 0-22, lower = better, 8 weeks, PP).

Study or subgroup	Expe	erimental	с	ontrol	Mean Difference	Weight	Mean Difference
	N	Mean(SD)	Ν	Mean(SD)	Fixed, 95% Cl		Fixed, 95% CI
Lin 2010	31	3.4 (1.9)	23	5 (0.2)		100%	-1.67[-2.34,-1]
Total ***	31		23		•	100%	-1.67[-2.34,-1]
Heterogeneity: Not applicable							
Test for overall effect: Z=4.91(P<0.000	01)						
			Favours	intervention	-2 -1 0 1 2	Favours con	trol

Comparison 5. Montessori-based activities training programme for patients versus no intervention (Lin 2010)

Outcome or subgroup title	No. of studies	No. of partici- pants	Statistical method	Effect size
1 Amount eaten (percentage, 3 months, PP)	1	51	Mean Difference (IV, Fixed, 95% CI)	-9.69 [-17.86, -1.52]
2 Mini Nutritional Assessment (MNA, range 0-30, higher = better, 8 weeks, PP)	1	31	Mean Difference (IV, Fixed, 95% CI)	-2.31 [-4.62, 0.00]



Outcome or subgroup title	No. of studies	No. of partici- pants	Statistical method	Effect size
3 Body Mass Index (BMI, 8 weeks, PP)	1	31	Mean Difference (IV, Fixed, 95% CI)	-1.94 [-3.95, 0.07]
4 Body weight (kg, 8 weeks, PP)	1	31	Mean Difference (IV, Fixed, 95% CI)	-3.93 [-9.62, 1.76]
5 Edinburgh Feeding Evaluation in De- mentia scale (EdFED, range 0-22, lower = better, 8 weeks, PP)	1	51	Mean Difference (IV, Fixed, 95% CI)	-1.5 [-2.16, -0.84]

Analysis 5.1. Comparison 5 Montessori-based activities training programme for patients versus no intervention (Lin 2010), Outcome 1 Amount eaten (percentage, 3 months, PP).

Study or subgroup	Expe	erimental	C	ontrol	Mean Difference	2	Weight	Mean Difference
	Ν	Mean(SD)	Ν	Mean(SD)	Fixed, 95% CI			Fixed, 95% CI
Lin 2010	28	78.4 (10.1)	23	88.1 (17.8)			100%	-9.69[-17.86,-1.52]
Total ***	28		23				100%	-9.69[-17.86,-1.52]
Heterogeneity: Not applicable								
Test for overall effect: Z=2.33(P=0.02)								
			Fav	vours control	-20 -10 0 10	0 20	Favours inter	vention

Analysis 5.2. Comparison 5 Montessori-based activities training programme for patients versus no intervention (Lin 2010), Outcome 2 Mini Nutritional Assessment (MNA, range 0-30, higher = better, 8 weeks, PP).

Study or subgroup	Experimental		Control		Mean Difference			Weight	Mean Difference		
	Ν	Mean(SD)	Ν	Mean(SD)		Fixe	ed, 95%	6 CI			Fixed, 95% CI
Lin 2010	17	18 (3.7)	14	20.3 (2.9)	_					100%	-2.31[-4.62,0]
Total ***	17		14		-		-			100%	-2.31[-4.62,0]
Heterogeneity: Not applicable											
Test for overall effect: Z=1.96(P=0.05)						I.		1	1		
			Fa	vours control	-5	-2.5	0	2.5	5	Favours interve	ention

Analysis 5.3. Comparison 5 Montessori-based activities training programme for patients versus no intervention (Lin 2010), Outcome 3 Body Mass Index (BMI, 8 weeks, PP).

Study or subgroup	Expe	erimental	с	ontrol	Mean Difference	Weight	Mean Difference
	Ν	Mean(SD)	Ν	Mean(SD)	Fixed, 95% Cl		Fixed, 95% CI
Lin 2010	17	21.1 (3.2)	14	23.1 (2.5)		100%	-1.94[-3.95,0.07]
Total ***	17		14		-	100%	-1.94[-3.95,0.07]
Heterogeneity: Not applicable							
Test for overall effect: Z=1.89(P=0.06)							
			Favours control		-5 -2.5 0 2.5 5	Favours inte	ervention



Analysis 5.4. Comparison 5 Montessori-based activities training programme for patients versus no intervention (Lin 2010), Outcome 4 Body weight (kg, 8 weeks, PP).

Study or subgroup	Expe	Experimental		ontrol	Mean Difference		Weight	Mean Difference
	Ν	Mean(SD)	Ν	Mean(SD)	Fix	ed, 95% Cl		Fixed, 95% CI
Lin 2010	17	51 (7.8)	14	54.9 (8.3)			100%	-3.93[-9.62,1.76]
Total ***	17		14				100%	-3.93[-9.62,1.76]
Heterogeneity: Not applicable								
Test for overall effect: Z=1.35(P=0.18)								
			Fa	vours control	-10 -5	0 5 10	Favours inte	ervention

Analysis 5.5. Comparison 5 Montessori-based activities training programme for patients versus no intervention (Lin 2010), Outcome 5 Edinburgh Feeding Evaluation in Dementia scale (EdFED, range 0-22, lower = better, 8 weeks, PP).

Study or subgroup	Expe	erimental	Control		Mean Difference	Weight	Mean Difference
	Ν	Mean(SD)	Ν	Mean(SD)	Fixed, 95% Cl		Fixed, 95% CI
Lin 2010	28	3.5 (1.8)	23	5 (0.2)		100%	-1.5[-2.16,-0.84]
Total ***	28		23		•	100%	-1.5[-2.16,-0.84]
Heterogeneity: Not applicable							
Test for overall effect: Z=4.45(P<0.000	1)						
			Favours	intervention	-2 -1 0 1 2	Favours cont	rol

Comparison 6. Feeding skills training programme for nurses versus no intervention (Chang 2005)

Outcome or subgroup title	No. of studies	No. of partici- pants	Statistical method	Effect size
1 Amount eaten (percentage, 3 months, PP)	1	20	Mean Difference (IV, Fixed, 95% CI)	-9.0 [-27.86, 9.86]
2 Edinburgh Feeding Evaluation in Demen- tia scale (EdFED, range 0-22, lower = better, 3 months, PP)	1	20	Mean Difference (IV, Fixed, 95% CI)	2.30 [0.26, 4.34]

Analysis 6.1. Comparison 6 Feeding skills training programme for nurses versus no intervention (Chang 2005), Outcome 1 Amount eaten (percentage, 3 months, PP).

Study or subgroup	Exp	erimental	Control		Mean Difference	Weight	Mean Difference
	Ν	Mean(SD)	Ν	Mean(SD)	Fixed, 95% CI		Fixed, 95% CI
Chang 2005	12	85 (25)	8	94 (18)		100%	-9[-27.86,9.86]
Total *** Heterogeneity: Not applicable	12		8			100%	-9[-27.86,9.86]
			Fa	vours control	-20 -10 0 10 20	Favours inte	ervention


Study or subgroup	Ехр	erimental	c	Control	Меа	Diffe	rence		Weight Mean Difference
	Ν	Mean(SD)	Ν	Mean(SD)	Fix	ed, 959	% CI		Fixed, 95% CI
Test for overall effect: Z=0.94(P=0.35)									
			Fa	avours control	-20 -10	0	10	20	Favours intervention

Analysis 6.2. Comparison 6 Feeding skills training programme for nurses versus no intervention (Chang 2005), Outcome 2 Edinburgh Feeding Evaluation in Dementia scale (EdFED, range 0-22, lower = better, 3 months, PP).

Study or subgroup	Expe	erimental	С	ontrol	Mean Difference	Weight	Mean Difference
	Ν	Mean(SD)	Ν	Mean(SD)	Fixed, 95% CI		Fixed, 95% CI
Chang 2005	12	10.3 (2.4)	8	8 (2.2)		100%	2.3[0.26,4.34]
Total ***	12		8			100%	2.3[0.26,4.34]
Heterogeneity: Not applicable							
Test for overall effect: Z=2.21(P=0.03)							
			Favours	intervention	-5 -2.5 0 2.5 5	Favours cont	rol

Comparison 7. Verbal encouragement and physical encouragement by touch versus verbal encouragement (Eaton 1986)

Outcome or subgroup title	No. of studies	No. of partici- pants	Statistical method	Effect size
1 Calories consumed per meal (kcal, 3 weeks, ITT)	1	42	Mean Difference (IV, Fixed, 95% CI)	200.0 [119.81, 280.19]
2 Protein consumed per meal (grams, 3 weeks, ITT)	1	42	Mean Difference (IV, Fixed, 95% CI)	15.0 [7.74, 22.26]

Analysis 7.1. Comparison 7 Verbal encouragement and physical encouragement by touch versus verbal encouragement (Eaton 1986), Outcome 1 Calories consumed per meal (kcal, 3 weeks, ITT).

Study or subgroup	Exp	erimental	с	ontrol		Mea	n Differe	nce		Weight	Mean Difference
	Ν	Mean(SD)	Ν	Mean(SD)		Fix	ed, 95%	СІ			Fixed, 95% CI
Eaton 1986	21	762 (104)	21	562 (156)						100%	200[119.81,280.19]
Total ***	21		21					•		100%	200[119.81,280.19]
Heterogeneity: Not applicable											
Test for overall effect: Z=4.89(P<0.00	01)										
			Fa	vours control	-400	-200	0	200	400	Favours inte	rvention

Analysis 7.2. Comparison 7 Verbal encouragement and physical encouragement by touch versus verbal encouragement (Eaton 1986), Outcome 2 Protein consumed per meal (grams, 3 weeks, ITT).

Study or subgroup	Exp	erimental	c	ontrol	Mean Difference	Weight	Mean Difference
	Ν	Mean(SD)	Ν	Mean(SD)	Fixed, 95% CI		Fixed, 95% CI
Eaton 1986	21	47 (10.3)	21	32 (13.5)		100%	15[7.74,22.26]
Total ***	21		21		•	100%	15[7.74,22.26]
Heterogeneity: Not applicable							
Test for overall effect: Z=4.05(P<0.00	001)					_	
			Fa	vours control	-20 -10 0 10 20	Favours inte	ervention

Comparison 8. Directed verbal prompts and positive reinforcements versus usual care (Coyne 1997)

Outcome or subgroup title	No. of studies	No. of partici- pants	Statistical method	Effect size
1 Level of Eating Independence scale for solid food (LEI, range 8-20, higher = better, 20 days, ITT, ANO- VA group*time)			Other data	No numeric data
2 Level of Eating Independence scale for liquids (LEI, range 7-16, higher = better, 20 days, ITT, ANO- VA group*time)			Other data	No numeric data

Analysis 8.1. Comparison 8 Directed verbal prompts and positive reinforcements versus usual care (Coyne 1997), Outcome 1 Level of Eating Independence scale for solid food (LEI, range 8-20, higher = better, 20 days, ITT, ANOVA group*time).

Level of Eating Independence scale for solid food (LEI, range 8-20, higher = better, 20 days, ITT, ANOVA group*time)							
Study	Mean intervention	Mean control	F-value (degrees of freedom)	P value	Comments		
Coyne 1997	16.6	13.1	3.36 (2, 44)	0.044	Only results of ANOVAs were provided.		

Analysis 8.2. Comparison 8 Directed verbal prompts and positive reinforcements versus usual care (Coyne 1997), Outcome 2 Level of Eating Independence scale for liquids (LEI, range 7-16, higher = better, 20 days, ITT, ANOVA group*time).

	Level of Eating Independence scale for liquids (LEI, range 7-16, higher = better, 20 days, ITT, ANOVA group*time)								
Study	Mean intervention	Mean control	F-value (degrees of freedom)	P value	Comment				
Coyne 1997	13.8	11.4	Not reported	>0.05	Only results of ANOVAs were provided. F-value for not significant result was not reported.				

ADDITIONAL TABLES

Environmental and behavioural modifications for improving food and fluid intake in people with dementia (Review) Copyright © 2018 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd.

Study	Number ran- domised and duration	Diagnosis and severity of dis- ease	Age (SD), MMSE (SD), and BMI (SD)	Intervention and comparator	Outcomes relevant to this review
Chang 2005	67 (2 clusters), 3 months	Dementia (type or diagnostic crite- ria not reported), stage not reported	AGE: IG 84.2 (4.0)/CG 72.0 (5.8); MMSE: not re- ported at baseline; BMI: not reported at baseline	Feeding skills training pro- gramme for nursing assistants versus no training programme	 Food in- take EdFED
Coyne 1997	24, 20 days	Dementia (COBS, AD, multi-in- farct-dementia, diagnostic crite- ria not reported), stage not reported	Age: IG 83.4 (-) CG 84.9 (-); MMSE: not reported at baseline; BMI: not re- ported at baseline	Verbal prompts and positive reinforcement from caregiv- er during meals versus no ver- bal prompts and positive re- inforcements from caregiver during meals	 LEI for solids LEI for liq- uids
Eaton 1986	42, 3 weeks	Dementia (COBS, diagnostic crite- ria not reported), stage not reported	Age: IG 84.9 (6.4)/CG 85.4 (6.2); MMSE: not re- ported at baseline; BMI: not reported at baseline	Verbal encouragement and physical encouragement through touch by caregiver during meals versus only ver- bal encouragement by care- givers during meals	 Calories consumed Proteins consumed
Lin 2010	85 (3 clusters), 8 weeks	Dementia (type or diagnostic crite- ria not reported), mild to moderate (MMSE of 10 to 23)	Age; IG1 79.7 (6.1)/IG2 82.9 (6.0)/CG 81.1 (6.9); MMSE: IG1 13.6 (5.1)/ IG2 10.8 (4.9)/CG 10.5 (8.0); BMI: not reported at baseline	IG1: self-feeding skills training by spaced retrieval for people with dementia IG2: self-feeding skills training by Montessori-based activities for people with dementia CG: no training of self-feeding skills for people with dementia	 EdFED Food in- take MNA BMI Body weight
Pivi 2011	90, 6 months	AD (according to DSM IV), mild to severe (CDR of 1 to 3)	Age: IG1 75.9 (-)/IG2 76.4 (-)/CG 75.2 (-); MMSE: IG1 12.8 (-)/IG2 11.6 (-)/CG 12.6 (-); BMI: not reported at baseline	IG1: education programme on nutrition for people with de- mentia IG2: supplementation CG: no education programme on nutrition for people with dementia and no supplemen- tation	 Body weight BMI Arm cir- cumfer- ence Arm mus- cle circum- ference Triceps skinfold
Salva 2011	946 (11 clus- ters), 12 months	AD (according to DSM IV), very mild to moderate (CDR of 0.5 to 3)	Age: IG 79.4 (7.0)/CG 78.6 (7.5); MMSE: IG 13.6 (5.1)/CG 10.5 (8.0); BMI: IG 26.6 (4.4)/CG 27.3 (4.6)	Education programme on nu- trition for people with demen- tia versus no education pro- gramme on nutrition for peo- ple with dementia	 EBS MMSE CDR-global score NPI-Q ADL IADL Body weight BMI MNA

Table 1. Baseline characteristics of participants and main interventions of included studies

Environmental and behavioural modifications for improving food and fluid intake in people with dementia (Review) Copyright © 2018 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd.

	Cochrane
Y	Library

Simmons 2010a	86, 6 weeks	54% of partici- pants with de- mentia (type or diagnostic crite- ria not reported), stage not reported	Age: 86.9 (11.3); MMSE: 14.1 (8.9); BMI below 20: 24%	IG1: additional between-meal snacks IG2: supplementation CG: no additional snacks or supplementation	 Calories during meals Calories between meals Calories to- tal BMI
Suominen 2015	99, 12 months	AD (diagnostic cri- teria not report- ed), very mild to moderate (CDR of 0.5 to 3)	Age: IG 78.2 (5.5)/CG: 76.8 (5.9); MMSE: IG 18.8 (6.4)/CG 20.2 (4.7); BMI: IG 26.3 (3.6)/CG 25.9 (2.9)	Education programme on nu- trition for people with demen- tia versus no education pro- gramme on nutrition for peo- ple with dementia	 BMI Protein in- take Health- related quality of life Rates of falls
Wu 2014	63 (4 clusters), 8 weeks	Dementia (type or diagnostic cri- teria not report- ed), mild to severe (CDR of 1 to 3)	Age: 79.9 (7.3); MMSE: not reported at base- line, but severity classi- fied by CDR: mild dementia (CDR of 1) 34.4%, moderate dementia (CDR of 2) 37.7%, severe dementia (CDR of 3) 27.9%; BMI: not re- ported at baseline	Self-feeding skills training by spaced retrieval combined with errorless learning for people with dementia versus self-feeding skills training by spaced retrieval without error- less learning for people with dementia	 MMSE Food in- take

Table 1. Baseline characteristics of participants and main interventions of included studies (Continued)

AD: Alzheimer's disease; ADL: Activities of Daily Living; BMI: body mass index; CDR: Clinical Dementia Rating; CG: control group; COBS: chronic organic brain syndrome; DSM: Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders; EBS: Eating Behaviour Scale; EdFED: Edinburgh Feeding Evaluation in Dementia; IADL: Instrumental Activities of Daily Living; IG: intervention group; LEI: Level of Eating Independence scale; MMSE: Mini-Mental-State Examination; MNA: Mini Nutritional Assessment; NPI-Q: Neuropsychiatric Inventory Questionnaire; SD: standard deviation

APPENDICES

Appendix 1. Sources searched and search strategies

Source	Search strategy	Hits retrieved
ALOIS (www.medi-	food OR fluid OR environment OR feeding OR meal OR mealtimes OR feeding	Mar 2015: 358
cine.ox.ac.uk/alois) but searched via the offline	OR appetite OR eating OR diet OR dietary	Feb 2016: 0
CRS		Nov 2016: 0
[Date of most recent search 17 January 2018]		Jan 2018: 0

Environmental and behavioural modifications for improving food and fluid intake in people with dementia (Review) Copyright © 2018 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd.



(Continued)

MEDLINE In-process and other non-indexed citations and MEDLINE 1950-present (Ovid SP)

[Date of most recent search 17 January 2018]

1. exp Dementia/	Mar 2015: 3876
2. Delirium/	Feb 2016: 327
3. Wernicke Encephalopathy/	Nov 2016: 356
4. Delirium, Dementia, Amnestic, Cognitive Disorders/	Jan 2018: 917
5. dement*.mp.	
6. alzheimer*.mp.	
7. (lewy* adj2 bod*).mp.	
8. (chronic adj2 cerebrovascular).mp.	
9. ("organic brain disease" or "organic brain syndrome").mp.	
10. "benign senescent forgetfulness".mp.	
11. (cerebr* adj2 deteriorat*).mp.	
12. (cerebral* adj2 insufficient*).mp.	
13. or/1-12	
14. (environment* and (modif* or chang* or improv*)).ti,ab.	
15. (routine* and (modif* or chang* or improv* or alter*)).ti,ab.	
16. (ambience or atmosphere).ti,ab.	
17. (context* and (modif* or chang* or improv* or alter*)).ti,ab.	
18. (behavio?r* and (modif* or chang* or improv*)).ti,ab.	
19. (education* and (food or diet*)).ti,ab.	
20. (training and (food or diet*)).ti,ab.	
21. *Health Education/	
22. exp *Feeding Behavior/ or exp *Behavior/	
23. (food or "fluid* intak*").ti,ab.	
24. appetite.ti,ab.	
25. exp *Appetite/	
26. exp *Feeding Methods/ or exp *Feeding Behavior/	
27. (meal* adj3 environment*).ti,ab.	
28. (meal* adj3 behav*).ti,ab.	
29. *Food/ or *Food Assistance/ or *Food Habits/	
30. or/14-29	
31. randomized controlled trial.pt.	
32. controlled clinical trial.pt.	
33. random*.ab.	

34. placebo.ab.



	(Continued)		
	(continued)	35. trial.ab.	
		36. groups.ab.	
		37. or/31-36	
		38. (animals not (humans and animals)).sh.	
		39. 37 not 38	
		40. 13 and 30 and 39	
-	EMBASE	1. exp dementia/	Mar 2015: 1871
	1974-2015 March 10	2. dement*.ti,ab.	Feb 2016: 252
	(Ovid SP)	3. alzheimer*.ti,ab.	Nov 2016: 179
	[Date of most recent search 17 January 2018]	4. (lewy* adj2 bod*).ti,ab.	Jan 2018: 435
		5. (chronic adj2 cerebrovascular).ti,ab.	
		6. ("organic brain disease" or "organic brain syndrome").ti,ab.	
		7. "benign senescent forgetfulness".ti,ab.	
		8. (cerebr* adj2 deteriorat*).ti,ab.	
		9. or/1-8	
		10. (environment* and (modif* or chang* or improv*)).ti,ab.	
		11. (routine* and (modif* or chang* or improv* or alter*)).ti,ab.	
		12. (ambience or atmosphere).ti,ab.	
		13. (context* and (modif* or chang* or improv* or alter*)).ti,ab.	
		14. (behavio?r* and (modif* or chang* or improv*)).ti,ab.	
		15. (education* and (food or diet*)).ti,ab.	
		16. (training and (food or diet*)).ti,ab.	
		17. health education/	
		18. exp *feeding behavior/	
		19. (food or "fluid* intak*").ti,ab.	
		20. appetite.ti,ab.	
		21. exp *appetite/	
		22. food intake/	
		23. fluid intake/	
		24. (meal* adj3 environment*).ti,ab.	
		25. (meal* adj3 behav*).ti,ab.	
		26. *food/	
		27. *food assistance/	
		28. or/10-27	

Environmental and behavioural modifications for improving food and fluid intake in people with dementia (Review) Copyright © 2018 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd.



(Continued)		
Continued)	29. controlled clinical trial/	
	30. randomized controlled trial/	
	31. randomly.ab.	
	32. (random* adj2 (allocat* or assign*)).ti,ab.	
	33. randomi?ation.ab.	
	34. ((double or single) adj (blind or blinded or masked)).ti,ab.	
	35. parallel group*.ti,ab.	
	36. (controlled adj4 (study or design or trial)).ti,ab.	
	37. or/29-36	
	38. 9 and 28 and 37	
PSYCINFO	1. exp Dementia/	Mar 2015: 1650
1806-March week 1	2. dement*.ti,ab.	Feb 2016: 192
	3. alzheimer*.ti,ab.	Nov 2016: 114
[Date of most recent search 17 January 2018]	4. exp Alzheimer's Disease/	Jan 2018: 343
	5. (lewy* adj2 bod*).mp.	
	6. (chronic adj2 cerebrovascular).mp.	
	7. ("organic brain disease" or "organic brain syndrome").mp.	
	8. "benign senescent forgetfulness".mp.	
	9. (cerebr* adj2 deteriorat*).mp.	
	10. (cerebral* adj2 insufficient*).mp.	
	11. or/1-10	
	12. (environment* and (modif* or chang* or improv*)).ti,ab.	
	13. (routine* and (modif* or chang* or improv* or alter*)).ti,ab.	
	14. (ambience or atmosphere).ti,ab.	
	15. (context* and (modif* or chang* or improv* or alter*)).ti,ab.	
	16. (behavio?r* and (modif* or chang* or improv*)).ti,ab.	
	17. (education* and (food or diet*)).ti,ab.	
	18. (training and (food or diet*)).ti,ab.	
	19. exp Health Education/	
	20. exp Food Intake/ or exp Eating Behavior/	
	21. (food or "fluid* intak*").ti,ab.	
	22. appetite.ti,ab.	
	23. exp Appetite/	
	24. exp Eating Behavior/	

(Continued)	25 (moal*adi2 onvironment*) ti ah	
	25. $(meat aujs environment).ti,ab.$	
	20. (meat aujs benav).u,ab.	
	29. or/12-28	
	30. exp clinical trials/	
	31. random*.ab.	
	32. placebo.ab.	
	33. trial.ab.	
	34. groups.ab.	
	35. ((double or single) adj (blind or blinded or masked)).ti,ab.	
	36. randomi?ation.ab.	
	37. (random* adj2 (allocat* or assign*)).ti,ab.	
	38. randomi?ed.ab.	
	39. (controlled adj4 (study or design or trial)).ti,ab.	
	40. or/30-39	
	41. 11 and 29 and 40	
CINAHL (EBSCOhost)	41. 11 and 29 and 40 S1 (MH "Dementia+")	Mar 2015: 250
CINAHL (EBSCOhost) [Date of most recent search 17 January 2018]	 41. 11 and 29 and 40 S1 (MH "Dementia+") S2 (MH "Delirium") or (MH "Delirium, Dementia, Amnestic, Cognitive Disorders") 	Mar 2015: 250 Feb 2016: 21
CINAHL (EBSCOhost) [Date of most recent search 17 January 2018]	 41. 11 and 29 and 40 S1 (MH "Dementia+") S2 (MH "Delirium") or (MH "Delirium, Dementia, Amnestic, Cognitive Disorders") S3 (MH "Wernicke's Encephalopathy") 	Mar 2015: 250 Feb 2016: 21 Nov 2016: 12
CINAHL (EBSCOhost) [Date of most recent search 17 January 2018]	 41. 11 and 29 and 40 S1 (MH "Dementia+") S2 (MH "Delirium") or (MH "Delirium, Dementia, Amnestic, Cognitive Disorders") S3 (MH "Wernicke's Encephalopathy") S4 TX dement* 	Mar 2015: 250 Feb 2016: 21 Nov 2016: 12 Jan 2018: 43
CINAHL (EBSCOhost) [Date of most recent search 17 January 2018]	 41. 11 and 29 and 40 S1 (MH "Dementia+") S2 (MH "Delirium") or (MH "Delirium, Dementia, Amnestic, Cognitive Disorders") S3 (MH "Wernicke's Encephalopathy") S4 TX dement* S5 TX alzheimer* 	Mar 2015: 250 Feb 2016: 21 Nov 2016: 12 Jan 2018: 43
CINAHL (EBSCOhost) [Date of most recent search 17 January 2018]	 41. 11 and 29 and 40 S1 (MH "Dementia+") S2 (MH "Delirium") or (MH "Delirium, Dementia, Amnestic, Cognitive Disorders") S3 (MH "Wernicke's Encephalopathy") S4 TX dement* S5 TX alzheimer* S6 TX lewy* N2 bod* 	Mar 2015: 250 Feb 2016: 21 Nov 2016: 12 Jan 2018: 43
CINAHL (EBSCOhost) [Date of most recent search 17 January 2018]	 41. 11 and 29 and 40 S1 (MH "Dementia+") S2 (MH "Delirium") or (MH "Delirium, Dementia, Amnestic, Cognitive Disorders") S3 (MH "Wernicke's Encephalopathy") S4 TX dement* S5 TX alzheimer* S6 TX lewy* N2 bod* S7 TX deliri* 	Mar 2015: 250 Feb 2016: 21 Nov 2016: 12 Jan 2018: 43
CINAHL (EBSCOhost) [Date of most recent search 17 January 2018]	 41. 11 and 29 and 40 S1 (MH "Dementia+") S2 (MH "Delirium") or (MH "Delirium, Dementia, Amnestic, Cognitive Disorders") S3 (MH "Wernicke's Encephalopathy") S4 TX dement* S5 TX alzheimer* S6 TX lewy* N2 bod* S7 TX deliri* S8 TX chronic N2 cerebrovascular 	Mar 2015: 250 Feb 2016: 21 Nov 2016: 12 Jan 2018: 43
CINAHL (EBSCOhost) [Date of most recent search 17 January 2018]	 41. 11 and 29 and 40 S1 (MH "Dementia+") S2 (MH "Delirium") or (MH "Delirium, Dementia, Amnestic, Cognitive Disorders") S3 (MH "Wernicke's Encephalopathy") S4 TX dement* S5 TX alzheimer* S6 TX lewy* N2 bod* S7 TX deliri* S8 TX chronic N2 cerebrovascular S9 TX "organic brain disease" or "organic brain syndrome" 	Mar 2015: 250 Feb 2016: 21 Nov 2016: 12 Jan 2018: 43
CINAHL (EBSCOhost) [Date of most recent search 17 January 2018]	 41. 11 and 29 and 40 S1 (MH "Dementia+") S2 (MH "Delirium") or (MH "Delirium, Dementia, Amnestic, Cognitive Disorders") S3 (MH "Wernicke's Encephalopathy") S4 TX dement* S5 TX alzheimer* S6 TX lewy* N2 bod* S7 TX deliri* S8 TX chronic N2 cerebrovascular S9 TX "organic brain disease" or "organic brain syndrome" S10 TX "normal pressure hydrocephalus" and "shunt*" 	Mar 2015: 250 Feb 2016: 21 Nov 2016: 12 Jan 2018: 43
CINAHL (EBSCOhost) [Date of most recent search 17 January 2018]	 41. 11 and 29 and 40 S1 (MH "Dementia+") S2 (MH "Delirium") or (MH "Delirium, Dementia, Amnestic, Cognitive Disorders") S3 (MH "Wernicke's Encephalopathy") S4 TX dement* S5 TX alzheimer* S6 TX lewy* N2 bod* S7 TX deliri* S8 TX chronic N2 cerebrovascular S9 TX "organic brain disease" or "organic brain syndrome" S10 TX "normal pressure hydrocephalus" and "shunt*" S11 TX "benign senescent forgetfulness" 	Mar 2015: 250 Feb 2016: 21 Nov 2016: 12 Jan 2018: 43
CINAHL (EBSCOhost) [Date of most recent search 17 January 2018]	 41. 11 and 29 and 40 S1 (MH "Dementia+") S2 (MH "Delirium") or (MH "Delirium, Dementia, Amnestic, Cognitive Disorders") S3 (MH "Wernicke's Encephalopathy") S4 TX dement* S5 TX alzheimer* S6 TX lewy* N2 bod* S7 TX deliri* S8 TX chronic N2 cerebrovascular S9 TX "organic brain disease" or "organic brain syndrome" S10 TX "normal pressure hydrocephalus" and "shunt*" S11 TX "benign senescent forgetfulness" S12 TX cerebr* N2 deteriorat* 	Mar 2015: 250 Feb 2016: 21 Nov 2016: 12 Jan 2018: 43
CINAHL (EBSCOhost) [Date of most recent search 17 January 2018]	 41. 11 and 29 and 40 S1 (MH "Dementia+") S2 (MH "Delirium") or (MH "Delirium, Dementia, Amnestic, Cognitive Disorders") S3 (MH "Wernicke's Encephalopathy") S4 TX dement* S5 TX alzheimer* S6 TX lewy* N2 bod* S7 TX deliri* S8 TX chronic N2 cerebrovascular S9 TX "organic brain disease" or "organic brain syndrome" S10 TX "normal pressure hydrocephalus" and "shunt*" S11 TX "benign senescent forgetfulness" S12 TX cerebr* N2 deteriorat* S13 TX cerebral* N2 insufficient* 	Mar 2015: 250 Feb 2016: 21 Nov 2016: 12 Jan 2018: 43
CINAHL (EBSCOhost) [Date of most recent search 17 January 2018]	 41. 11 and 29 and 40 S1 (MH "Dementia+") S2 (MH "Delirium") or (MH "Delirium, Dementia, Amnestic, Cognitive Disorders") S3 (MH "Wernicke's Encephalopathy") S4 TX dement* S5 TX alzheimer* S6 TX lewy* N2 bod* S7 TX deliri* S8 TX chronic N2 cerebrovascular S9 TX "organic brain disease" or "organic brain syndrome" S10 TX "normal pressure hydrocephalus" and "shunt*" S11 TX "benign senescent forgetfulness" S12 TX cerebr* N2 deteriorat* S13 TX cerebral* N2 insufficient* S14 TX pick* N2 disease 	Mar 2015: 250 Feb 2016: 21 Nov 2016: 12 Jan 2018: 43
CINAHL (EBSCOhost) [Date of most recent search 17 January 2018]	 41. 11 and 29 and 40 S1 (MH "Dementia+") S2 (MH "Delirium") or (MH "Delirium, Dementia, Amnestic, Cognitive Disorders") S3 (MH "Wernicke's Encephalopathy") S4 TX dement* S5 TX alzheimer* S6 TX lewy* N2 bod* S7 TX deliri* S8 TX chronic N2 cerebrovascular S9 TX "organic brain disease" or "organic brain syndrome" S10 TX "normal pressure hydrocephalus" and "shunt*" S11 TX "benign senescent forgetfulness" S12 TX cerebr* N2 deteriorat* S13 TX cerebral* N2 insufficient* S14 TX pick* N2 disease S15 TX creutzfeldt or jcd or cjd 	Mar 2015: 250 Feb 2016: 21 Nov 2016: 12 Jan 2018: 43



(Continued)

S17	ТΧ	binswanger	*م
-----	----	------------	----

S18 TX korsako*

S19 S1 or S2 or S3 or S4 or S5 or S6 or S7 or S8 or S9 or S10 or S11 or S12 or S13 or S14 or S15 or S16 or S17 or S18

S20 TX environment* N3 modif*

S21 TX environment* N3 chang*

S22 TX environment* N3 improv*

S23 TX routine* N3 improv*

S24 TX routine* N3 modif*

S25 TX routine* N3 chang*

S26 (MH "Eating Behavior")

S27 TX eat* N2 behav*

S28 TX ambience OR atmosphere

S29 TX (education AND (food OR diet*))

S30 TX (training AND (food OR diet*))

S31 TX appetite

S32 (MH "Appetite")

S33 TX meal N3 environment*

S34 TX meal N3 behav*

S35 (MH "Food") OR (MH "Food Assistance") OR (MH "Food Preferences")

S36 TX "fluid intake"

S37 S20 OR S21 OR S22 OR S23 OR S24 OR S25 OR S26 OR S27 OR S28 OR S29 OR S30 OR S31 OR S32 OR S33 OR S34 OR S35 OR S36

S38 S19 AND S37

S39 (MH "Randomized Controlled Trials")

S40 TX randomly

S41 TX "double blind*"

S42 TX "single blind*"

S43 TX placebo

S44 TX randomised

S45 TX randomized

S46 TX "parallel group*"

S47 TX RCT

S48 TX "controlled clinical trial"

S49 S39 OR S40 OR S41 OR S42 OR S43 OR S44 OR S45 OR S46 OR S47 OR S48



(Continued)	S50 S38 AND S49	
ISI Web of Knowl-	of Knowl- (dement* OR alzheimer* OR "lewy bod*" OR DLB OR "vascular cognitive im-	
edge – all databas- es [includes: Web of	pairment*" OR FID OF FILD OR "cerebrovascular insufficienc*") AND TOPIC: ("food intak*" OR "feeding behaviour*" OR "feeding behaviour*" OR "modif*	Feb 2016: 27
Science (1945-present); BIOSIS Previews (1926-	behav*" OR "environment* modif*" OR appetite OR "feeding method*" OR "fluid intake" OR meal* OR "food assistance" OR "food habit*") <i>AND</i> TOPIC:	Nov 2016: 27
present); MEDLINE (1950-present); Journal Citation Reports]	(randomly OR randomised OR randomized OR placebo OR "double-blind*" OR trial OR RCT OR CCT)	Jan 2018: 55
[Date of most recent search 17 January 2018]		
LILACS (BIREME)	dementia OR demencia OR alzheimers OR alzheimer [Words] and food OR	Mar 2015: 2
[Date of most recent	randomised OR randomized OR RCT OR "controlled trial" OR "double blind\$"	Feb 2016: 0
Search 17 January 2018]	OR placebo [Words]	Nov 2016: 0
		Jan 2018: 0
CENTRAL (The Cochrane	#1 dement*	Mar 2015: 2065
Oct 2018)	#2 alzheimer*	Feb 2016: 0
[Date of most recent	#3 "lewy bod*"	Nov 2016: 80
search 17 January 2018]	#4 "vascular cognit*"	Jan 2018: 808
	#5 DLB	
	#6 MeSH descriptor: [Dementia] explode all trees	
	#7 MeSH descriptor: [Delirium, Dementia, Amnestic, Cognitive Disorders] ex- plode all trees	
	#8 "organic brain disease" or "organic brain syndrome"	
	#9 cerebro* N2 deteriorat*	
	#10 cerebro* N2 insuffic*	
	#11 #1 or #2 or #3 or #4 or #5 or #6 or #7 or #8 or #9 or #10	
	#12 (environment* and (modif* or chang* or improv*))	
	#13 (routine* and (modif* or chang* or improv* or alter*))	
	#14 (ambience or atmosphere)	
	#15 (context* and (modif* or chang* or improv* or alter*))	
	#16 (behavior* and (modif* or chang* or improv*))	
	#17 (behaviour* and (modif* or chang* or improv*))	
	#18 (education* and (food or diet*))	
	#19 (training and (food or diet*))	
	#20 MeSH descriptor: [Health Education] explode all trees	
	#21 MeSH descriptor: [Feeding Behavior] explode all trees	
	#22 food or "fluid* intak*"	

Environmental and behavioural modifications for improving food and fluid intake in people with dementia (Review) Copyright © 2018 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd.



(Continued)		
()	#23 appetite	
	#24 MeSH descriptor: [Appetite] explode all trees	
	#25 MeSH descriptor: [Feeding Methods] explode all trees	
	#26 MeSH descriptor: [Feeding Behavior] explode all trees	
	#27 meal* N3 environment*	
	#28 meal* N3 behav*	
	#29 MeSH descriptor: [Food] explode all trees	
	#30 MeSH descriptor: [Food Assistance] explode all trees	
	#31 MeSH descriptor: [Food Habits] explode all trees	
	#32 #12 or #13 or #14 or #15 or #16 or #17 or #18 or #19 or #20 or #21 or #22 or #23 or #24 or #25 or #26 or #27 or #28 or #29 or #30 or #31	
	#33 #32 and #11 in Trials	
Clinicaltrials.gov	[Search terms: food OR meals OR meal OR mealtime OR appetite OR "fluid in-	Mar 2015: 70
(www.clinicaltrials.gov)	take" OR "feeding behavior" OR "eating behavior"] AND [Conditions: dementia OR alzheimer's OR alzheimer OR alzheimers OR lewy] AND Interventional Stud-	Feb 2016: 0
[Date of most recent search 17 January 2018]	ies	Nov 2016: 4
		Jan 2018: 4
ICTRP Search Portal	[Search terms: food OR meals OR meal OR mealtime OR appetite OR "fluid in- take" OR "feeding behavior" OR "eating behavior"] AND [Conditions: dementia OR alzheimer's OR alzheimer OR alzheimers OR lewy] AND Interventional Stud- ies	Mar 2015: 18
(http://apps.who.int/tri- alsearch) [includes:		Feb 2016: 0
Australian New Zealand Clinical Trials Reg-		Nov 2016: 0
istry; ClinicalTrilas.gov; ISRCTN: Chinese Clini-		Jan 2018: 23
cal Trial Registry; Clini-		
dia; Clinical Research		
Information Service – Republic of Korea; Ger-		
man Clinical Trials Reg-		
of Clinical Trials; Japan		
Primary Registries Net- work; Pan African Clin-		
ical Trial Registry; Sri Lanka Clinical Trials		
Registry; The Nether-		
Register]		
[Date of most recent search 17 January 2018]		
TOTAL before de-duplicat	ion	Mar 2015: 10,460
		Feb 2016: 821
		Nov 2016: 772

Environmental and behavioural modifications for improving food and fluid intake in people with dementia (Review) Copyright © 2018 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd.



(Continued)

	TOTAL: 9739
	Jan 2018: 1629
	Nov 2016: 510
	Feb 2016: 394
TOTAL after software de-duplication	Mar 2015: 7,206
	Jan 2018: 2628

CONTRIBUTIONS OF AUTHORS

MH: correspondence; drafting protocol; drafting review versions; selection of randomised controlled trials (RCTs); extraction of data; assessing risk of bias; data entry; data analysis; GRADE; interpretation of data/analyses.

AF: drafting protocol; selection of RCTs; extraction of data; assessing risk of bias; data entry; data analysis; GRADE; interpretation of data/ analyses.

GL: correspondence; drafting protocol.

TW: 'Description of condition' section; drafting protocol.

SW: 'Description of condition' section; drafting protocol.

AH: selection of RCTs; extraction of data; assessing risk of bias; data entry; data analysis; interpretation of data/analyses.

MB: drafting protocol; selection of RCTs; extraction of data; assessing risk of bias; interpretation of data/analyses.

DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

MH: None known.

- AF: None known.
- GL: None known.
- TW: None known.
- SW: None known.
- AH: None known.
- MB: None known.

SOURCES OF SUPPORT

Internal sources

Wilhelm-Roux Programme at the Medical Faculty of the Martin-Luther-University Halle-Wittenberg, Germany.

Funding of the project "Nutritional interventions for prevention and treatment of dementia" (NuDe)

External sources

• NIHR, UK.

This review was supported by the National Institute for Health Research (NIHR), via Cochrane Infrastructure funding to the Cochrane Dementia and Cognitive Improvement group. The views and opinions expressed therein are those of the authors and do not necessarily reflect those of the Systematic Reviews Programme, NIHR, National Health Service or the Department of Health



DIFFERENCES BETWEEN PROTOCOL AND REVIEW

We updated and extended the Background to include newer literature, to put more emphasis on the aspect of dehydration and fluid intake, to add a reference regarding complex interventions, to clarify a few sentences on our framework to classify interventions, and to put more emphasis on the importance of this review for the quality of care as well as caregiver burden. We clarified under Types of outcome measures, for studies eligible for inclusion, that inadequately short follow-up times for measures of food and fluid intake or nutritional status are not an exclusion criteria, but instead are indicative of lower-quality evidence, and that outcomes for mealtime behaviour should have a certain length of follow-up as well.

Because all, apart from one of the findings, were based on single studies, we considered the risk of bias given for each study in the evaluation and did not employ imputation methods, and also did not assess statistical heterogeneity.

We intended to perform intention-to-treat (ITT) analysis, but recognised that this was most likely not possible without some sort of imputation strategy to deal with missing data. Statistical analysis compensating for missing data is always based on assumptions that can rarely be verified and can thus itself be a source of bias (Unnebrink 2001). When data were not sufficient for a proper ITT analysis, we instead reverted to an available case analysis, included the absence of ITT analysis in the study as a source of bias and considered strategies to compensate for missing data to enable ITT in the sensitivity analysis.

Anne-Marie Hanff joined the team as an author during the review process. She supported the team as outlined under Contributions of authors.

INDEX TERMS

Medical Subject Headings (MeSH)

*Meals; *Patient Education as Topic; Alzheimer Disease [complications] [psychology]; Dementia [*complications] [psychology]; Dietary Proteins [administration & dosage]; Energy Intake; Nutrition Disorders [*diet therapy]; Nutritional Status; Randomized Controlled Trials as Topic; Time Factors

MeSH check words

Humans